GOODRICH PETROLEUM CORP Form S-1 February 10, 2017 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 10, 2017

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

GOODRICH PETROLEUM CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or Other Jurisdiction of 1311 (Primary Standard Industrial 76-0466193 (IRS Employer

Identification Number)

Incorporation or Organization)

Classification Code Number)

801 Louisiana St., Suite 700

Houston, Texas 77002

(713) 780-9494

(Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Registrant s Principal Executive Offices)

Michael J. Killelea

Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary

Goodrich Petroleum Corporation

801 Louisiana St., Suite 700

Houston, Texas 77002

(713) 780-9494

(Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Agent For Service)

Copies to:

Stephen M. Gill

Michael J. Blankenship

Vinson & Elkins L.L.P.

1001 Fannin St., Suite 2500

Houston, Texas 77002

(713) 758-4458

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time after this registration statement becomes effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filerNon-accelerated filer(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

| Amount to be | Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price | Proposed Maximum Aggregate | Amount of |
|-----------------|--|---|--|
| Registered | per Security | Offering Price | Registration Fee(1) |
| 2,499,999(2) | | | (2) |
| 2,499,999(3) | \$14.28(4) | \$35,699,986 | \$4,137.63 |
| \$40,000,000(5) | 100% | \$40,000,000 | \$4,636.00 |
| | | | (6) |
| 1,874,999(7) | | | (7) |
| \$23,153,272(8) | 100% | \$23,153,272 | \$2,683.46 (6) \$11,457.09 |
| | to be Registered 2,499,999(2) 2,499,999(3) \$40,000,000(5) 1,874,999(7) | Maximum Aggregate Offering Price Amount to be Registered 2,499,999(2) Maximum Aggregate 0 per Security 2,499,999(2) \$14.28(4) \$40,000,000(5) 100% 1,874,999(7) \$14.28(4) | Maximum Aggregate Offering PriceProposed Maximum Aggregate Offering PriceAmount to be Registered 2,499,999(2)Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price2,499,999(3)\$14.28(4)\$35,699,986\$40,000,000(5)100%\$40,000,0001,874,999(7) |

- The registration fee has been calculated pursuant to Rule 457 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act).
- (2) Represents the number of Warrants to purchase common stock that were issued pursuant to the Plan, as defined below. Pursuant to Rule 457(g), no separate registration fee is required for the Warrants.
- (3) Represents the maximum number of shares of common stock that may be issued upon exercise of the Warrants to be registered hereunder. Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act, such number of shares of common stock registered hereby shall include an indeterminate number of shares of common stock that may be issued in connection with the anti-dilution provisions or stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations or similar events.
- (4) Estimated pursuant to Rule 457(c) solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee. The proposed maximum aggregate offering price per security was calculated based upon the average of the bid and asked prices per share of Goodrich Petroleum Corporation s common stock on February 8, 2017 as quoted on the OTC Market Group Inc. s OTC QX.
- (5) Represents the principal amount of 13.50% Convertible Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 that was issued pursuant to the Plan, as defined below.
- (6) Pursuant to Rule 457(n), no additional registration fee is payable with respect to the guarantees.
- (7) Represents the number of shares of common stock that may be issued upon conversion of the 13.50% Convertible Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 registered hereunder, which shares are not subject to an additional

fee pursuant to Rule 457(i) of the Securities Act. Pursuant to Rule 416 of the Securities Act, such number of shares of common stock registered hereby shall include an indeterminate number of shares of common stock that may be issued in connection with the anti-dilution provisions or stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations or similar events.

(8) Represents the maximum principal amount at maturity of 13.50% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 that may be issued upon the payment of interest in kind on the 13.50% Convertible Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

TABLE OF ADDITIONAL REGISTRANT GUARANTORS

| | State or Other | |
|--|------------------|---------------------|
| | Jurisdiction of | IRS Employer |
| | Incorporation or | Identification |
| Exact Name of Registrant Guarantors(1) | Formation | Number |
| Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C. | Louisiana | 76-0117273 |

(1) The address for the Registrant Guarantor is 801 Louisiana, Suite 700, Houston, Texas 77002, and the telephone number for the Registrant Guarantor is (713) 780-9494. The Primary Industrial Classification Code for the Registrant Guarantor is 1311.

EXPLANATORY NOTE

On April 15, 2016, Goodrich Petroleum Corporation (the Company) and its subsidiary Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C. (the Subsidiary, and together with the Company, the Debtors) filed voluntary petitions (the Bankruptcy Petitions and, the cases commenced thereby, the Chapter 11 Cases) seeking relief under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code (the Bankruptcy Code) in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Texas, Houston Division (the Bankruptcy Court), to pursue a Chapter 11 plan of reorganization. The Company filed a motion with the Bankruptcy Court seeking joint administration of the Chapter 11 Cases under the caption In re Goodrich Petroleum Corporation, et al. (Case No. 16-31975). On August 12, 2016, the Debtors filed the proposed First Amended Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization (as amended, modified or supplemented from time to time, the Plan).

On August 18, 2016, the Bankruptcy Court entered an order (i) conditionally approving the Debtors disclosure statement, (ii) approving solicitation and notice procedures for the Plan, (iii) approving the forms of ballots and notices in connection therewith, (iv) scheduling certain dates with respect thereto, and (v) granting related relief.

On September 28, 2016, the Bankruptcy Court entered the Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Order Approving the Disclosure Statement and Confirming the Debtors First Amended Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization (the Confirmation Order), which approved and confirmed the Plan, as modified by the Confirmation Order. Copies of the Confirmation Order and the Plan were included as exhibits to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed by the Company with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) on October 3, 2016.

On October 12, 2016 (the Effective Date), the Company satisfied the conditions to effectiveness set forth in the Confirmation Order and in the Plan, the Plan became effective in accordance with its terms and the Debtors emerged from the Chapter 11 cases.

In connection with the Company s emergence from bankruptcy and pursuant to the Plan, all existing shares of old common stock of the Company were cancelled, and the Company issued, among other securities, (i) 5,757,500 shares of the Company s new common stock, par value \$0.01 (common stock), pro rata, to the Company s former second lien noteholders, (ii) 117,500 shares of common stock, pro rata, to the Company s former unsecured noteholders and former holders of general unsecured claims, (iii) 1,250,000 warrants (the UCC Warrants), pro rata, to the Company s former unsecured noteholders and holders of general unsecured claims and (iv) 2,499,999 warrants (the Warrants), pro rata, to the purchasers of the Company s \$40.0 million in aggregate principal amount of 13.50% Convertible Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 issued pursuant to the Plan (the Convertible Notes). The Indenture governing the Convertible Notes (the Indenture), dated as of the Effective Date, among the Company, as issuer, the Subsidiary, as subsidiary guarantor, and Wilmington Trust, National Association, as trustee and collateral agent (the Trustee) also permits and, in certain cases, requires the Company to issue additional 13.50% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 in the future as payment in kind interest on the outstanding Convertible Notes (the PIK Notes and, together with the Convertible Notes, the Notes). The PIK Notes are not convertible into shares of common stock.

The Confirmation Order and Plan provide for the exemption of the offer and sale of the shares of common stock of the Company and the warrants (including shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise thereof) from the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), pursuant to Section 1145(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code. Section 1145(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code exempts the offer and sale of securities under the Plan from registration under Section 5 of the Securities Act and state laws if certain requirements are satisfied. Additionally, the Notes were issued and sold to the Purchasers (defined below) pursuant to the Section 4(a)(2) exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

On the Effective Date, the Company entered into a registration rights agreement (relating to the Warrants) (the Warrant Registration Rights Agreement), pursuant to which the Company agreed to file with the SEC within 120 days following the Effective Date, a shelf registration statement for the offer and resale of the

common stock and warrants held by certain holders that duly request inclusion in such registration statement within 45 days of the Effective Date. The holders have customary demand, underwritten offering and piggyback registration rights, subject to the limitations set forth in the Warrant Registration Rights Agreement. Under their underwritten offering registration rights, the holders may request to sell all or any portion of their warrants, including the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the warrants, in an underwritten offering that is registered, subject to certain restrictions. The Warrant Registration Rights Agreement contains other customary terms and conditions, including, without limitation, provisions with respect to blackout periods and indemnification.

Additionally, on the Effective Date, the Company entered into a registration rights agreement (relating to the Notes) (the Notes Registration Rights Agreement) with the Purchasers, pursuant to which the Company agreed to file with the Commission within 120 days following the Effective Date, a shelf registration statement for the offer and resale of the Notes held by certain holders that duly request inclusion in such registration statement within 45 days of the Effective Date. The holders have customary demand, underwritten offering and piggyback registration rights, subject to the limitations set forth in the Notes Registration Rights Agreement. Under their underwritten offering registration rights, the holders may request to sell all or any portion of their Notes, including the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the Convertible Notes, in an underwritten offering that is registered, subject to certain restrictions. The Notes Registration Rights Agreement contains other customary terms and conditions, including, without limitation, provisions with respect to blackout periods and indemnification.

The consolidated financial statements and related notes incorporated by reference herein do not give effect to the Plan, including the impact of the adoption of fresh-start accounting, which was adopted upon our emergence from bankruptcy. Such adjustments will be reflected beginning October 12, 2016 in our consolidated financial statements that will be included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ending December 31, 2016.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and we are not soliciting offers to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, dated February 10, 2017

PROSPECTUS

GOODRICH PETROLEUM CORPORATION

2,499,999 WARRANTS

2,499,999 SHARES OF COMMON STOCK ISSUABLE

UPON EXERCISE OF THE WARRANTS

13.50% CONVERTIBLE SECOND LIEN SENIOR SECURED NOTES DUE 2019

1,874,999 SHARES OF COMMON STOCK ISSUABLE

UPON CONVERSION OF THE

13.50% CONVERTIBLE SECOND LIEN SENIOR SECURED NOTES DUE 2019

13.50% SECOND LIEN SENIOR SECURED NOTES DUE 2019

This prospectus relates to the offer and sale by the selling security holders identified in this prospectus of (i) 2,499,999 Warrants, (ii) \$40.0 million in aggregate principal amount of 13.50% Convertible Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 (together with the Warrants, the Convertible Securities), (iii) approximately \$23.2 million in aggregate principal amount of 13.50% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019, (iv) up to 2,499,999 shares of common stock that may be issued upon exercise of the Warrants (the Warrant Exercise Shares) and (v) up to 1,874,999 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the 13.50% Convertible Second Lien Senior Secured Notes (the securities described in the foregoing clauses (i) through (v) collectively referred to as the Securities). We are not selling any Securities and we will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the Securities by the selling security holders. We have paid the fees and expenses incident to the registration of the Securities for sale by the selling security holders.

Our registration of the Securities covered by this prospectus does not mean that the selling security holders will offer or sell any of the Securities. The selling security holders may sell the Securities covered by this prospectus in a number of different ways and at varying prices. For information on the possible methods of sale that may be used by the selling security holders, you should refer to the section entitled Plan of Distribution beginning on page 123 of this

prospectus.

We may amend or supplement this prospectus from time to time by filing amendments or supplements as required. You should read this entire prospectus and any amendments or supplements carefully before you make your investment decision.

Our common stock is quoted on the OTCQX Market (OTC Markets) under the symbol GDPP. On February 9, 2017, the last reported sale price of our common stock was \$14.00 per share, as reported on the OTC Markets.

Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. Please see <u>Risk Factors</u> beginning on page 7 of this prospectus for a discussion of certain risks that you should consider in connection with an investment in the common stock.

Neither the SEC nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This prospectus is dated , 2017

Table of Contents

| | Page |
|---|------|
| Prospectus Summary | 1 |
| Risk Factors | 7 |
| Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements | 20 |
| Use of Proceeds | 22 |
| Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges | 23 |
| Market Price of our Common Stock | 24 |
| Dividend Policy | 25 |
| Compensation Discussion and Analysis | 26 |
| Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation | 30 |
| Executive Compensation | 31 |
| Director Compensation | 38 |
| Selling Security Holders | 39 |
| Description of Capital Stock | 42 |
| Description of Notes | 48 |
| Description of Warrants | 127 |
| <u>Plan of Distribution</u> | 130 |
| Legal Matters | 132 |
| <u>Experts</u> | 132 |
| Where You Can Find More Information | 132 |
| Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference | 133 |
| | |

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we have filed with the SEC pursuant to which the selling security holders named herein may, from time to time, offer and sell or otherwise dispose of the Securities covered by this prospectus. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus is accurate on any date subsequent to the date set forth on the front cover of this prospectus or that any information we have incorporated by reference is correct on any date subsequent to the date of the document incorporated by reference, even though this prospectus is delivered or Securities are sold or otherwise disposed of on a later date. It is important for you to read and consider all information contained in this prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference therein, in making your investment decision. You should also read and consider the information in the documents to which we have referred you under the caption where You Con Find More Information in this prospecture.

Where You Can Find More Information in this prospectus.

We have not authorized any dealer, salesman or other person to give any information or to make any representation other than those contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. You must not rely upon any information or representation not contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. This prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any of our securities other than the Securities covered hereby, nor does this prospectus constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any Securities in any jurisdiction to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction.

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements that are subject to a number of risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond our control. See Risk Factors and Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.

Unless the context otherwise requires, references in this prospectus to the Company, we, our, and us refer to Goodr Petroleum Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its subsidiary, Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C., a Louisiana limited liability company. References in this prospectus to Franklin refer to Franklin Advisers, Inc., as investment adviser.

i

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this prospectus, is not complete, and does not contain all of the information that you should consider before making your investment decision. You should carefully read the entire prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference herein, which are described under Incorporation by Reference of Certain Documents and Where You Can Find Additional Information. You should also carefully consider, among other things, the information presented under the sections entitled Risk Factors and Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements and the consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto before making an investment decision.

Overview

We are an independent oil and natural gas company engaged in the exploration, development and production of oil and natural gas properties primarily in (i) Southwest Mississippi and Southeast Louisiana, which includes the Tuscaloosa Marine Shale Trend, (ii) Northwest Louisiana and East Texas, which includes the Haynesville Shale Trend, and (iii) South Texas, which includes the Eagle Ford Shale Trend.

We seek to increase shareholder value by growing our oil and natural gas reserves, production revenues and operating cash flow. In our opinion, on a long term basis, growth in oil and natural gas reserves and production on a cost-effective basis are the most important indicators of performance success for an independent oil and natural gas company.

We strive to increase our oil and natural gas reserves, production and cash flow through exploration and development activities. We develop an annual capital expenditure budget which is reviewed and approved by our Board of Directors (the Board) on a quarterly basis and revised throughout the year as circumstances warrant. We take into consideration our projected operating cash flow, commodity prices for oil and natural gas and externally available sources of financing, such as bank debt, asset divestitures, issuance of debt and equity securities, and strategic joint ventures, when establishing our capital expenditure budget.

We place primary emphasis on our operating cash flow in managing our business. Management considers operating cash flow a more important indicator of our financial success than other traditional performance measures such as net income because operating cash flow considers only the cash expenses incurred during the period and excludes the non-cash impact of unrealized hedging gains (losses), non-cash general and administrative expenses and impairments.

Our revenues and operating cash flow depend on the successful development of our inventory of capital projects with available capital, the volume and timing of our production and commodity prices for oil and natural gas. Such pricing factors are largely beyond our control; however, we have historically employed commodity hedging techniques in an attempt to minimize the volatility of short term commodity price fluctuations on our earnings and operating cash flow.

Corporate Information

Our common stock is quoted on the OTC Markets under the ticker symbol GDPP. Our principal executive offices are located at 801 Louisiana St., Suite 700 Houston, Texas 77002, and our telephone number is (713) 780-9494. Our website address is *www.goodrichpetroleum.com*. Neither our website nor any information contained on our website is part of this prospectus.

THE OFFERING

| Issuer | Goodrich Petroleum Corporation, a Delaware corporation. |
|--|--|
| Warrants offered by the selling security holders | 2,499,999 Warrants. See Description of Warrants for further discussion. |
| | \$40.0 million aggregate principal amount of 13.50% Convertible Second ad Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 and approximately \$23.2 million d aggregate principal amount of 13.50% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 issuable as interest payments on the Convertible Notes. See Description of Notes for further discussion. |
| Common stock offered by the selling security holders | 4,374,998 shares of common stock, including 2,499,999 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the Warrants and 1,874,999 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the Convertible Notes. See Description of Capital Stock, Description of Notes, and Description of Warrants for further discussion. |
| Common stock outstanding(1) | 9,108,826 shares of common stock as of February 9, 2017. |
| Selling security holders | Certain investment advisory clients of Shenkman Capital Management, Inc., CVC Capital Partners (acting through such of its affiliates or managed funds as it deems appropriate) (CVC), J.P. Morgan Securities LLC (JPMS), Franklin, O Connor Global Multi-Strategy Alpha Master Limited (GLEA) and Nineteen77 Global Multi-Strategy Alpha (Levered) Master Limited (GLEA XL). See Selling Security Holders for further discussion. |
| Use of proceeds | We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares of our common stock by the selling security holders in this offering. See Use of Proceeds. |
| Dividend policy | We do not anticipate that cash dividends or other distributions will be paid with respect to our common stock in the foreseeable future. In addition, restrictive covenants in certain debt instruments to which we are, or may be, a party, may limit our ability to pay dividends or for us to receive dividends from our operating companies, any of which may negatively impact the trading price of our common stock. See discussion |

concerning dividends and restrictions in payment of dividends below under Dividend Policy.

Risk factors

Investing in our common stock and the Notes involves risks. You should read carefully the Risk Factors section of this prospectus for

a discussion of factors that you should carefully consider before deciding to invest in shares of our common stock or the Notes.

OTC Markets ticker symbol

 Includes 544,839 shares of our common stock issued under the Goodrich Petroleum Corporation Management Incentive Plan (the Management Incentive Plan) that are currently restricted. Terms of the Notes

GDPP

The following summary contains basic information about the Notes and is not intended to be complete. It does not contain all information that may be important to you. For a more complete understanding of the Notes, please refer to the section entitled Description of Notes in this prospectus.

| Notes Offered | \$40.0 million aggregate principal amount of 13.50% Convertible Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 and approximately \$23.2 million aggregate principal amount of 13.50% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 issuable as interest payments on the Convertible Notes. |
|------------------------|--|
| Maturity | The later of (i) August 30, 2019 and (ii) the date that is six months after the scheduled maturity date (including after giving effect to the exercise of the RBL Extension Option) of our First Lien Credit Agreement or any Permitted First Lien Replacement Facility (as such terms are defined in Description of Notes Certain Definitions), but in any event no later than March 30, 2020. |
| Interest Payment Dates | Interest on the Notes will be paid quarterly in arrears on January 15, April 15, July 15 and October 15 of each year, commencing April 15, 2017. Interest on each note will accrue from the last interest payment date on which interest was paid on the old note tendered in exchange thereof. |
| Payment-in-kind | For any interest period, the Company may elect to pay all or any portion of interest in kind on the then outstanding principal amount of the Notes by increasing the principal amount of the outstanding Notes or by issuing additional PIK Notes. However, interest on the Notes must be paid in-kind during such time as our First Lien Credit Agreement (but not any refinancing or replacement thereof) is in effect. |
| Conversion | Each holder of Convertible Notes is entitled to convert, at such holder s sole option, any portion of the outstanding and unpaid Conversion |

Amount (as defined in Description of Notes Certain Definitions) into fully-paid and non-assessable shares of common stock, at the Conversion Rate (as defined in Description of Notes Certain Definitions). If the holder elects to exercise his or her conversion rights, the Company may elect to: (i) deliver shares of common stock to the holder; (ii) pay the holder an amount in cash

| Table of Contents | |
|-------------------------|---|
| | equal to the market value of the shares calculated using the Closing Price of the common stock on the conversion date; or (iii) any combination thereof. The PIK Notes are not convertible. |
| Guarantees | The payment of the principal, premium and interest on the new Notes will be fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a senior secured basis by our only current subsidiary and by our future subsidiaries that guarantee any of our or a subsidiary guarantor s indebtedness under a credit facility or that incurs any indebtedness under our senior credit facility. See Description of Notes Subsidiary Guarantees. |
| Security . | The Notes will be secured by second-priority liens on all of our and our subsidiary guarantor s assets that secure our senior credit facility (the collateral) on a first-priority basis. The Notes and the guarantees will be effectively subordinated to the senior credit facility and any other existing or future first lien obligations we may incur to the extent of the value of such assets. See Description of Notes Security for the Notes. |
| Intercreditor Agreement | The collateral agent for the Notes is party to an intercreditor agreement with us, the subsidiary guarantor and the first lien collateral agent, which governs the relationship of noteholders, the lenders under our senior credit facility and holders of other first lien obligations with respect to collateral and certain other matters (the Intercreditor Agreement). See Description of Notes The Intercreditor Agreement. |
| Ranking | The Notes and the guarantee will be our and the guarantor s senior secured obligations and will: |
| | be secured by second-priority liens on the second lien collateral, subject to permitted liens and the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and the guarantee and collateral agreement; |
| | rank senior in right of payment to all of our and the guarantor s future subordinated indebtedness; |
| | rank equally in right of payment with all of our and the guarantor s existing and future senior indebtedness; |
| | be effectively junior, pursuant to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement to the extent of the value of the priority lien collateral, to |

our obligations and our subsidiary guarantor s obligations under our first lien credit agreement and any other priority lien obligations, which will be secured on a first-priority basis by liens on the same collateral that secure the Notes and the guarantees;

be effectively junior to any of our or our subsidiary guarantor s existing and future secured indebtedness secured by assets not constituting second lien collateral for the Notes and the guarantees to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness;

| Table of Contents | | |
|---------------------|---|-------------------|
| | be effectively senior to all our and our subsidiary guar and future unsecured senior indebtedness to the exten the second lien collateral (after giving effect to any se liens on the second lien collateral); | t of the value of |
| | be structurally subordinated in right of payment to all other liabilities of any of our future subsidiaries that is of the Notes; and | |
| | be guaranteed on a senior secured basis by our subsid certain future subsidiaries. | iary and by |
| | As of January 14, 2017, our total indebtedness was appr million, which includes \$16.7 million outstanding under term loan. | • |
| Optional Redemption | We may, at our option, redeem, in whole or in part, the l time on or after October 12, 2018 at redemption prices s plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of re | set forth below, |
| | | 106 759 |
| | October 12, 2018 to April 12, 2019 April 12, 2019 and thereafter | 106.75% 100% |
| | April 12, 2019 and increated | 100 // |
| Change of Control | If we experience certain kinds of changes of control, we holders of the Notes the opportunity to sell us their Note their principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest, repurchase date. | es at 101% of |
| Certain Covenants | The Indenture governing the Notes contains covenants t things, limit our ability and the ability of our restricted s | • |
| | incur additional debt; | |
| | make certain investments or pay dividends or distribu capital stock or purchase, redeem or retire capital stoc redeem or retire our unsecured indebtedness; | |
| | sell assets, including capital stock of our restricted sul | bsidiaries; |

restrict dividends or other payments by restricted subsidiaries;

create liens that secure debt;

enter into transactions with affiliates; and

merge or consolidate with another company.

These covenants are subject to a number of important limitations and exceptions. See Description of Notes Covenants. However, most of the covenants will terminate if both of Standard & Poor s Ratings Services and Moody s Investors Service, Inc. assigns the Notes an investment grade rating and no event of default exists with respect to the Notes.

| Transfer Restrictions; Absence of a Public Market for the Notes | securities for which there will not initially be a market. There can be no assurance as to the development or liquidity of any market for the Notes. |
|--|--|
| | We do not intend to apply for a listing of the Notes on any securities |
| | exchange or any automated dealer quotation system. |

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our securities involves a high degree of risk. In addition to the other information included in this prospectus, you should carefully consider each of the risk factors set forth in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K and subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q on file with the SEC, which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Before making an investment decision, you should carefully consider these risks as well as other information we include or incorporate by reference in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement. Any of these risks and uncertainties could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, cash flows and results of operations. If that occurs, the trading price of our common stock could decline materially and you could lose all or part of your investment.

The risks included in this prospectus and the documents we have incorporated by reference into this prospectus are not the only risks we face. We may experience additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us, or as a result of developments occurring in the future. Conditions that we currently deem to be immaterial may also materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, cash flows and results of operations.

Risks Related to Our Common Stock and this Offering

The trading price of our common stock may decline, and you may not be able to resell shares of our common stock at prices equal to or greater than the price you paid or at all.

The trading price of our common stock may decline for many reasons, some of which are beyond our control. In the event of a drop in the market price of our common stock, you could lose a substantial part or all of your investment in our common stock.

Numerous factors, including those described or referred to in this Risk Factors section and in the other documents incorporated herein by reference as well as the following, among others, could affect our stock price:

our results of operations and financial condition;

the number of identified drilling locations and our reserves estimates;

quarterly variations in the rate of growth of our financial indicators, such as net income per share, net income and revenues, capital expenditures, production and unit costs;

the public reaction to our press releases, our other public announcements and our filings with the SEC;

changes in expectations as to our future results of operations and prospects, including financial estimates and projections by securities analysts and investors;

results of operations that vary from those expected by securities analysts and investors;

strategic actions by our competitors;

strategic decisions by us, our clients or our competitors, such as acquisitions, divestitures, spin-offs, joint ventures, strategic investments or changes in business strategy;

changes in applicable laws and regulations;

changes in accounting principles;

announcements of claims against us by third parties;

future sales of our common stock by us, the selling security holders, significant stockholders or our directors or executive officers;

the realization of any risks described under this Risk Factors section or those incorporated by reference;

additions or departures of key management personnel;

changes in general market and economic conditions, including fluctuations in commodity prices;

volatile and unpredictable developments, including man-made, weather-related and other natural disasters, catastrophes or terrorist attacks in the geographic regions in which we operate; and

increased competition, or the performance, or the perceived or anticipated performance, of our competitors. In addition, the stock market in general, including recently, has experienced significant volatility that often has been unrelated to the operating performance of companies whose shares are traded. These market fluctuations could adversely affect the trading price of our common stock, regardless of our actual operating performance. As a result, the trading price of our common stock may decline, and you may not be able to sell your shares at or above the price you paid to purchase them, or at all. Further, we could be the subject of securities class action litigation due to any such stock price volatility, which could divert management s attention and adversely affect our results of operations.

There has been a limited trading market for our common stock.

There is a limited trading market for our common stock on the OTC Markets for the foreseeable future. The lack of an active market may impair your ability to sell your shares at the time you wish to sell them or at a price that you consider reasonable. The lack of an active market may also reduce the fair market value of your shares. An inactive market may also impair our ability to raise capital by selling shares of capital stock and may impair our ability to enter into transactions by using common stock as consideration.

You may have difficulty trading and obtaining quotations for our common stock.

Our common stock is not actively traded, and the bid and asked prices for our common stock on the OTC Markets may fluctuate widely. As a result, you may find it difficult to dispose of, or to obtain accurate quotations of the price of, our common stock. This severely limits the liquidity of our common stock, and will likely reduce the market price of our common stock and hamper our ability to raise additional capital.

Future sales of our common stock could reduce our stock price, and any additional capital raised by us through the sale of equity or convertible securities may dilute your ownership in us.

We may sell additional shares of common stock in subsequent public or private offerings. We may also issue additional shares of common stock or convertible securities. As of February 9, 2017, we had 9,108,826 outstanding shares of common stock, including 544,839 shares of our common stock issued under the Management Incentive Plan, which are currently restricted. Our outstanding shares of common stock do not include the 4,374,998 shares that the selling security holders are offering pursuant to this registration statement, which may be resold in the public market.

We cannot predict the size of future issuances of our common stock or securities convertible into common stock or the effect, if any, that future issuances and sales of shares of our common stock will have on the market price of our common stock. Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock (including shares issued in connection with an acquisition), or the perception that such sales could occur, may adversely affect prevailing market prices of our common stock.

Certain holders of our common stock may be restricted in their ability to transfer or sell their securities.

Our common stock issued under the Plan is exempt from registration under Section 1145(a)(1) and may be resold by the holders thereof without registration unless the holder is an underwriter with respect to such

securities. Resales by persons who received our common stock pursuant to the Plan that are deemed to be underwriters as defined in Section 1145(b) would not be exempted by Section 1145 from registration under the Securities Act, or other applicable law. Such persons would only be permitted to sell such securities without registration if they are able to comply with the provisions of Rule 144 under the Securities Act or another applicable exemption.

There is an increased potential for short sales of our common stock due to the sales of shares issued upon exercise of warrants or the conversion of the Convertible Notes, which could materially affect the market price of our common stock.

Downward pressure on the market price of our common stock that likely will result from sales of our common stock issued in connection with the exercise of warrants or the conversion of our Convertible Notes could encourage short sales of our common stock by market participants. Generally, short selling means selling a security, contract or commodity not owned by the seller. The seller is committed to eventually purchase the financial instrument previously sold. Short sales are used to capitalize on an expected decline in the security s price. Such sales of our common stock could have a tendency to depress the price of the stock, which could increase the potential for short sales.

Our common stock is an equity interest and therefore subordinated to our indebtedness.

In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, our common stock would rank below all secured debt claims against us. As a result, holders of our common stock will not be entitled to receive any payment or other distribution of assets upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up until after all of our obligations to our secured debt holders have been satisfied.

Because we currently have no plans to pay cash dividends on our common stock, you may not receive any return on investment unless you sell your common stock for a price greater than that which you paid for it.

We currently do not expect to pay any cash dividends on our common stock. Any future determination to pay cash dividends or other distributions on our common stock will be at the discretion of the Board and will be dependent on our earnings, financial condition, operation results, capital requirements, and contractual, regulatory and other restrictions, including restrictions contained in the senior secured credit facility or agreements governing any existing and future outstanding indebtedness we or our subsidiaries may incur, on the payment of dividends by us or by our subsidiaries to us, and other factors that our Board deems relevant. See Dividend Policy.

As a result, you may not receive any return on an investment in our common stock unless you sell our common stock for a price greater than that which you paid for it.

Our ability to raise capital in the future may be limited, which could make us unable to fund our capital requirements.

Our business and operations may consume resources faster than we anticipate, or we may require additional funds to pursue acquisition or expansion opportunities. In the future, we may need to raise additional funds through the issuance of new equity securities, debt or a combination of both. Additional financing may not be available on favorable terms or at all. If adequate funds are not available on acceptable terms, we may be unable to fund our capital requirements. If we issue new secured debt securities, the secured debt holders would have rights senior to common stockholders to make claims on our assets, and the terms of any additional debt could restrict our operations, including our ability to pay dividends on our common stock. If we issue additional equity securities, existing stockholders may experience dilution. Our Board is authorized to issue preferred stock which could have rights and preferences senior to those of our common stock. Because our decision to issue securities in any future offering will depend on market

conditions and other factors beyond our control, we cannot predict

or estimate the amount, timing or nature of our future offerings. Thus, our stockholders bear the risk of our future securities offerings reducing the market price of our common stock, diluting their interest or being subject to rights and preferences senior to their own.

If securities analysts do not publish research or reports about our business or if they downgrade or provide negative outlook on our stock or our sector, our stock price and trading volume could decline.

The trading market for our common stock relies in part on the research and reports that industry or financial analysts publish about us or our business. We do not control these analysts. Furthermore, if one or more of the analysts who do cover us downgrade or provide negative outlook on our stock or our industry, or the stock of any of our competitors, or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, the price of our stock could decline. If one or more of these analysts cease coverage of our business or fail to publish reports on us regularly, we could lose visibility in the market, which in turn could cause our stock price or trading volume to decline.

Anti-takeover provisions in our organizational documents could delay or prevent a change of control.

Certain provisions of our Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (our Certificate of Incorporation) and our Second Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended (our Bylaws), may have an anti-takeover effect and may delay, defer or prevent a merger, acquisition, tender offer, takeover attempt or other change of control transaction that a stockholder might consider in its best interest, including those attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares held by our stockholders. These provisions provide for, among other things:

a classified board of directors with staggered three-year terms;

the ability of our Board to issue, and determine the rights, powers and preferences of, one or more series of preferred stock;

advance notice for nominations of directors by stockholders and for stockholders to include matters to be considered at our annual meetings; and

certain limitations on convening special stockholder meetings. Further, as a Delaware corporation, we are also subject to provisions of Delaware law, which may impair a takeover attempt that our stockholders may find beneficial. These anti-takeover provisions and other provisions under Delaware law could discourage, delay or prevent a transaction involving a change in control of our Company, including actions that our stockholders may deem advantageous, or negatively affect the trading price of our common stock. These provisions could also discourage proxy contests and make it more difficult for you and other stockholders to elect directors of your choosing and to cause us to take other corporate actions you desire.

See Description of Capital Stock.

The ownership position of Franklin limits other stockholders ability to influence corporate matters and could affect the price of our common stock.

Table of Contents

As of February 9, 2017, Franklin, on behalf of certain of its clients, had sole voting power and sole dispositive power over approximately 49% of our outstanding common stock (the Franklin Stock). As a result, it, or any entity to which Franklin sells the Franklin Stock, may be able to exercise significant control over matters requiring stockholder approval. Further, because of its large ownership position, if Franklin sells the Franklin Stock that its clients hold, it could depress our share price.

Risks Related to our Convertible Notes and our Warrants

As a holder of the Convertible Notes and/or Warrants, you will not be entitled to any rights with respect to our common stock, but you will be subject to all changes made with respect to our common stock.

If you hold any of our Convertible Notes or Warrants, you will not be entitled to any rights with respect to our common stock (including, without limitation, voting rights and rights to receive any dividends or other distributions, if any, on our common stock), but you will be subject to all changes affecting our common stock. You will have rights with respect to our common stock only when we deliver shares of common stock to you upon conversion of your Convertible Notes, or upon exercise of your Warrants. For example, if an amendment is proposed to our restated articles of incorporation or amended and restated bylaws requiring stockholder approval and the record date for determining the stockholders of record entitled to vote on the amendment occurs prior to the delivery of common stock, if any, to you, you will not be entitled to vote on the amendment, although you will nevertheless be subject to any changes in the powers, preferences or special rights of our common stock.

Risks Related to our Notes

To service our indebtedness, including the Notes, we will require a significant amount of cash. Our ability to generate cash depends on many factors beyond our control.

Our ability to pay our expenses and make payments due on our indebtedness, including the Notes, depends on our future performance, which will be affected by financial, business, economic, legislative and other factors, many of which are beyond our control. The Notes contain pay-in-kind interest provisions which reduce the cash needed to pay interest while increasing the principal amount of Notes that ultimately must be retired with a cash payment. Our business may not generate sufficient cash flow from operations in the future, which could result in our being unable to pay interest in cash or repay indebtedness, including the Notes, or to fund other liquidity needs. A range of economic, competitive, business and industry factors will affect our future financial performance, and many of these factors, such as oil, NGL and natural gas prices, economic and financial conditions in our industry and the global economy and initiatives of our competitors, are beyond our control. If we do not generate enough cash flow from operations to satisfy our debt obligations, we may have to undertake alternative financing plans, such as:

selling assets;

pursuing joint ventures;

reducing or delaying capital investments;

seeking to raise additional capital; or

restructuring or refinancing all or a portion of our indebtedness, including the Notes, at or before maturity. We cannot assure you that we will be able to accomplish any of these alternatives on terms acceptable to us, or at all. In addition, the terms of existing or future debt agreements may restrict us from adopting any of these alternatives.

The failure to generate sufficient cash flow or to achieve any of these alternatives could materially adversely affect the value of the Notes and our ability to pay the amounts due under the Notes.

We may be able to incur substantially more debt. This could exacerbate the risks associated with our indebtedness.

We and our subsidiary may be able to incur substantial additional indebtedness in the future, including through a refinancing of our senior credit facility. The Indenture governing the Notes permits us to refinance our senior credit facility with a replacement senior credit facility in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$50 million. Any borrowings under the senior credit facility or a replacement senior credit facility will be secured, and as a result, together with any future first lien secured indebtedness, will be effectively senior to the

Notes and the guarantee of the Notes by the guarantor, to the extent of the value of the collateral securing that indebtedness. In addition, the holders of any future debt we may incur that ranks equally with the Notes will be entitled to share ratably with the holders of the Notes in any proceeds distributed in connection with any insolvency, liquidation, reorganization, dissolution or other winding-up of us. This may have the effect of reducing the amount of proceeds paid to you. If new debt is added to our current debt levels, the related risks that we and our subsidiary now face could intensify.

The Indenture governing the Notes and our senior credit facility contain operating and financial restrictions that may restrict our business and financing activities.

The Indenture governing the Notes and our senior credit facility contain, and any future indebtedness we incur may contain, a number of restrictive covenants that will impose significant operating and financial restrictions on us, including restrictions on our ability to, among other things:

sell assets, including equity interests in our subsidiary;

pay distributions on, redeem or repurchase our common stock;

make investments;

incur or guarantee additional indebtedness or issue preferred stock;

create or incur certain liens;

make certain acquisitions and investments;

redeem or prepay certain other debt;

enter into agreements that restrict distributions or other payments from our restricted subsidiaries to us;

consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of our assets; and

engage in transactions with affiliates.

As a result of these covenants, we will be limited in the manner in which we conduct our business, and we may be unable to engage in favorable business activities or finance future operations or capital needs.

Our ability to comply with some of the covenants and restrictions contained in our senior credit facility, which contains financial maintenance covenants, may be affected by events beyond our control. If market or other economic conditions deteriorate, our ability to comply with these covenants may be impaired. A failure to comply with the covenants, ratios or tests in our senior credit facility or any future indebtedness could result in an event of default under our senior credit facility or our future indebtedness, which, if not cured or waived, could have a material adverse affect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. If an event of default under our senior credit facility occurs and remains uncured, the lenders thereunder:

could elect to declare all borrowings outstanding, together with accrued and unpaid interest and fees, to be due and payable; or

may have the ability to require us to apply all of our available cash to repay these borrowings.

A payment default or an acceleration under our senior credit facility could result in an event of default and an acceleration under the Indenture governing the Notes.

If the indebtedness under the Notes were to be accelerated, there can be no assurance that we would have, or be able to obtain, sufficient funds to repay such indebtedness in full. In addition, our obligations under our senior credit facility are collateralized by perfected first priority liens and security interests on substantially all of our assets, and if we are unable to repay our indebtedness under the senior credit facility, the lenders could seek to foreclose on our assets. Please see Description of Notes.

We may not be able to fund a change of control offer.

In the event of a change of control (as defined in the Indenture governing the Notes), we will be required, subject to certain conditions, to offer to purchase all outstanding Notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon to the date of purchase. If a change of control were to occur today, we would not have sufficient funds available to purchase all of the outstanding Notes were they to be tendered in response to an offer made as a result of a change of control. We cannot assure you that we will have sufficient funds available or that we will be permitted by our other debt instruments to fulfill these obligations upon a change of control in the future. Furthermore, certain change of control events would constitute an event of default under our credit agreement. Please see Description of Notes Change of Control.

The term change of control is limited to certain specified transactions and may not include other events that might adversely affect our financial condition. Our obligation to repurchase the Notes upon a change of control would not necessarily afford holders of the Notes protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction, reorganization, merger or similar transaction involving us.

Many of the covenants contained in the Indenture governing the Notes will terminate if the Notes are rated investment grade by both Standard & Poor s and Moody s and no default has occurred and is continuing.

Many of the covenants in the Indenture governing the Notes will terminate if the Notes are rated investment grade by both Standard & Poor s and Moody s, provided at such time no default has occurred and is continuing. The covenants will restrict, among other things, our ability to pay dividends, incur debt and to enter into certain other transactions. There can be no assurance that the Notes will ever be rated investment grade. However, termination of these covenants would allow us to engage in certain transactions that would not be permitted while these covenants were in force, and the effects of any such transactions will be permitted to remain in place and the terminated covenants will not be reinstated even if the Notes are subsequently downgraded below investment grade. Please see Description of Notes Covenants Covenant Termination.

The guarantee by our subsidiary guarantors of the Notes could be deemed a fraudulent conveyance under certain circumstances, and a court may try to subordinate or void that subsidiary guarantee.

Under U.S. bankruptcy law and comparable provisions of state fraudulent transfer laws, a guarantee can be voided, or claims under a guarantee may be subordinated to all other debts of that guarantor if, among other things, the guarantor, at the time it incurred the indebtedness evidenced by its guarantee:

intended to hinder, delay or defraud any present or future creditor or received less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration for the incurrence of the guarantee;

was insolvent or rendered insolvent by reason of such incurrence;

was engaged in a business or transaction for which the guarantor s remaining assets constituted unreasonably small capital; or

intended to incur, or believed that it would incur, debts beyond its ability to pay those debts as they mature.

In addition, any payment by that guarantor under a guarantee could be voided and required to be returned to the guarantor or to a fund for the benefit of the creditors of the guarantor. The measures of insolvency for purposes of these fraudulent transfer laws will vary depending upon the law applied in any proceeding to determine whether a fraudulent transfer has occurred. Generally, however, a subsidiary guarantor would be considered insolvent if:

the sum of its debts, including contingent liabilities, was greater than the fair saleable value of all of its assets;

the present saleable value of its assets was less than the amount that would be required to pay its probable liability, including contingent liabilities, on its existing debts as they become absolute and mature; or

it could not pay its debts as they became due. The guarantee by our subsidiary contains a provision intended to limit the subsidiary guarantor s liability to the maximum amount that it could incur without causing its guarantee to be a fraudulent transfer. However, this provision may automatically reduce the subsidiary guarantor s obligations to an amount that effectively makes the guarantee worthless and, in any case, this provision may not be effective to protect a guarantee from being avoided under fraudulent transfer laws.

Risks Related to the Collateral

The lien on the collateral securing the Notes and the guarantees is junior and subordinate to the lien on the collateral securing the obligations under our senior credit facility.

The Notes and the guarantees is secured by second-priority liens in certain collateral granted by us, the subsidiary guarantor and any future subsidiary that becomes a subsidiary guarantor in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture governing the Notes, subject to certain permitted liens, exceptions and encumbrances described in the Indenture governing the Notes and the security documents relating to the Notes. All obligations arising under our senior credit facility are secured by first-priority liens on the same collateral that secure the Notes on a second-priority basis. The collateral agent has entered into an Intercreditor Agreement that provides, among other things, that if the collateral agent obtains possession of any collateral or realizes any proceeds or payment in respect of any collateral, pursuant to the exercise of remedies under any security document or by the exercise of any rights available to it under applicable law as a result of any distribution of or in respect of any collateral or proceeds in any of our or our subsidiary guarantors bankruptcy, insolvency, liquidation, dissolution, reorganization or similar proceeding or through any other exercise of remedies, at any time prior to the payment in full of the obligations under our senior credit facility and other priority debt, then it will hold such collateral, proceeds or payment in trust for the lenders under our senior credit facility and the other holders of priority lien obligations and transfer such collateral, proceeds or payment, as the case may be, to the priority lien collateral agent, for payment of the obligations under our senior credit facility and other priority debt. Holders of the Notes would then participate ratably in our remaining assets or the remaining assets of our subsidiary guarantors, as the case may be, with all holders of indebtedness that are deemed to rank equally with the Notes based upon the respective amount owed to each creditor. In addition, the Indenture governing the Notes permits us and our subsidiary guarantors to incur additional debt secured by liens senior in priority to the liens securing the Notes on the collateral under specified circumstances. Please read Description of Notes Certain Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock. See also Description of Notes Certain Definitions Permitted Liens. Any obligations secured by such liens may further limit the recovery from the realization of the collateral available to satisfy holders of the Notes.

In addition, if we default under our senior credit facility or any other senior secured indebtedness, the lenders under such senior secured indebtedness could declare all of the funds borrowed thereunder, together with accrued interest, immediately due and payable and foreclose on the pledged assets. Furthermore, if those lenders foreclose and sell the pledged equity interests in any subsidiary guarantor, then that subsidiary guarantor may be released from its guarantee of the Notes automatically and immediately upon such sale.

The value of the collateral securing the Notes may not be sufficient to ensure repayment of the Notes because the lenders under our senior credit facility have a first-priority lien on the collateral securing the Notes and will be paid first from the proceeds of the collateral.

Our indebtedness and other obligations under our senior credit facility are secured by a first-priority lien on the collateral securing the Notes. The liens securing the Notes and the guarantees are contractually subordinated

to the liens securing obligations under our senior credit facility, so that proceeds of the collateral will be applied first to repay those obligations before we use any such proceeds to pay any amounts due on the Notes. Accordingly, if we default on the Notes, we cannot assure you that the trustee would receive enough money from the sale of the collateral to repay you.

The collateral has not been appraised in connection with this offering. The Indenture governing the Notes permits us to refinance our senior secured credit facility with a replacement senior credit facility in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$50 million and permits us to incur additional debt secured by liens that have priority over the Notes in certain circumstances. The value of the collateral at any time will depend on market and other economic conditions, including the availability of suitable buyers for the collateral. The value of the assets pledged as collateral for the Notes could be impaired in the future as a result of changing economic conditions, commodity prices, competition or other future trends. Likewise, we cannot assure you that the pledged assets will be saleable or, if saleable, that there will not be substantial delays in their liquidation.

In addition, the collateral securing the Notes is subject to other liens permitted under the terms of the Indenture and the Intercreditor Agreement, whether arising on or after the date the Notes were issued. To the extent that third parties hold prior liens, such third parties may have rights and remedies with respect to the property subject to such liens that, if exercised, could adversely affect the value of the collateral securing the Notes. The Indenture governing the Notes does not require that we maintain the current level of collateral.

In the event of a foreclosure on the collateral under our senior credit facility (or a distribution in respect thereof in a bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding), the proceeds from the collateral may not be sufficient to satisfy the Notes because such proceeds would, under the Intercreditor Agreement, first be applied to satisfy our obligations under our senior credit facility or other priority lien debt. Only after all of our obligations under our senior credit facility and such other obligations have been satisfied will proceeds from the collateral under our senior credit facility be applied to satisfy our obligations under the Notes. In addition, in the event of a foreclosure on the collateral, the proceeds from such foreclosure may not be sufficient to satisfy our obligations under the Notes.

Pursuant to the terms of the Indenture governing the Notes, we and our restricted subsidiaries may sell assets so long as such sales comply with the Limitation of Sales of Assets and Subsidiary Stock covenant or any other applicable provision of the Indenture governing the Notes. Upon any such sale, all or a portion of the interest in any asset sold may no longer constitute collateral. Although we may seek to reinvest proceeds from any asset sales, any assets in which we reinvest may not constitute collateral or be as profitable to us as the assets sold.

The equity interest pledged as part of the collateral to secure the Notes may also have limited value at the time of any attempted realization. In particular, in any bankruptcy or similar proceeding, all obligations of the entity whose equity interest has been pledged must be satisfied before any value will be available to the owner of or the creditor secured by such equity interest. If any subsidiary whose equity interest has been pledged as part of the collateral has liabilities that exceed its assets, there may be no remaining value in such subsidiary sequity interest.

The provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement relating to the collateral securing the Notes limit the rights of holders of the Notes with respect to that collateral, even during an event of default.

Under the Intercreditor Agreement between the trustee as second lien collateral agent, on behalf of the holders of the Notes, and the first lien collateral agent, on behalf of the holders of first lien debt, the lenders under our senior credit facility and other holders of first lien debt are generally entitled to receive and apply all proceeds of any collateral to the repayment in full of the obligations under our senior credit facility and under our first lien debt before any such proceeds will be available to repay obligations under the Notes.

Furthermore, because the lenders under our senior credit facility will control the disposition of the collateral securing such first lien obligations and the Notes, if there were an event of default under the Notes, the holders of the first lien obligations could decide, for a specified time period, not to proceed against the collateral, regardless of whether or not there is a default under such first lien obligations. During such time period, unless and until discharge of the first lien obligations, including our senior credit facility, has occurred, the sole right of the holders of the Notes will be to hold a lien on the collateral.

Pursuant to the Intercreditor Agreement, in the event of bankruptcy the collateral agent, on behalf of all noteholders, will be required to support and vote for certain plans of reorganization. This restriction may prevent the collateral agent from supporting plans of reorganization that propose more favorable recoveries with respect to second lien claims with respect to the Notes.

Pursuant to the Intercreditor Agreement, in the event of a bankruptcy filing, the collateral agent, on behalf of all noteholders, is required to support and vote for any plan of reorganization or disclosure statement of ours or any of the subsidiary guarantors that (a) is accepted by the class of lenders under our revolving credit facility in accordance with Section 1126(c) of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, (b) provides for the payment in full in cash of all of our obligations under our senior credit facility (including all post-petition interest, fees and expenses) on the effective date of such plan of reorganization or (c) provides for the retention by the trustee of the liens on the collateral securing our obligations under our senior credit facility (and hedge counterparties, bank product providers and letter of credit issuers), and on all proceeds thereof, with the same relative priority with respect to the collateral or other property as provided in the Intercreditor Agreement with respect to the collateral.

Lien searches may not reveal all liens on the collateral.

We cannot guarantee that any lien searches on the collateral securing the Notes will reveal all existing liens on the collateral securing the Notes. Lien searches have not been conducted in many jurisdictions where the collateral is located, including searches in the real property records, nor has any independent title work with respect to our oil and gas properties been conducted. Any existing undiscovered liens could be significant, could be prior in ranking to the liens securing the Notes and could have an adverse effect on the ability to realize or foreclose upon the collateral securing the Notes. In addition, there can be no assurance that the mortgages securing the Notes are encumbering the correct properties.

The rights of holders of Notes to the collateral securing the Notes may be adversely affected by the failure to record or perfect security interests in the collateral and other issues generally associated with the realization of security interests in collateral.

Applicable law requires that a security interest in certain tangible and intangible assets can only be properly perfected and its priority retained through certain actions undertaken by the secured party. The liens in the collateral securing the Notes may not be perfected with respect to the claims of the Notes if the collateral agent was not able to take the actions necessary to perfect any of these liens on or prior to the date of the issuance of the Notes or within a reasonable time thereafter. In addition, applicable law requires that certain property and rights acquired after the grant of a general security interest can only be perfected at the time such property and rights are acquired and identified and additional steps to perfect in such property and rights are taken. Furthermore, even though it may constitute an event of default under the Indenture governing the Notes, a third party creditor could gain priority over one or more liens on the collateral securing the Notes by recording an intervening lien or liens. The collateral agent has no obligation to monitor the acquisition of additional property or rights that constitute collateral or the perfection of any security interest and there can be no assurance that we or any guarantor will inform the collateral agent of the future acquisition of property and rights that constitute collateral. As a result, the necessary action to properly perfect the

security interest in such after acquired collateral may not be taken. Moreover, the Indenture governing the Notes does not require liens on certain assets to be perfected. In addition, the security interest of the collateral agent is subject to practical challenges generally associated with the realization of security interests in collateral. For example, the collateral agent may need to

obtain the consent of third parties and make additional filings. If the collateral agent is unable to obtain these consents or make these filings, the security interests may be invalid and the holders of the Notes will not be entitled to the collateral or any recovery with respect thereto. We cannot assure you that the collateral agent will be able to obtain any such consent or make any such filing. We also cannot assure you that the consents of any third parties will be given when required to facilitate a foreclosure on such assets. Accordingly, the collateral agent may not have the ability to foreclose upon those assets and the value of the collateral may significantly decrease.

Bankruptcy laws may limit the ability of the holders of the Notes to realize value from the collateral.

The right of the collateral agent to repossess and dispose of the pledged assets upon the occurrence of an event of default under the Indenture governing the Notes is likely to be significantly impaired by applicable bankruptcy law (separate and apart from the limitations set forth in the Intercreditor Agreement) if a bankruptcy case were to be commenced by or against us before the collateral agent repossessed and disposed of the pledged assets.

Under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, a secured creditor is prohibited from repossessing its security from a debtor in a bankruptcy case, or from disposing of security repossessed from such debtor, without bankruptcy court approval. Moreover, the U.S. Bankruptcy Code permits the debtor to continue to retain and to use collateral, including capital stock, even though the debtor is in default under the applicable debt instruments, provided that the secured creditor is given adequate protection. The meaning of the term adequate protection may vary according to circumstances, but it is intended in general to protect the value of the secured creditor s interest in the collateral. Adequate protection may include cash payments or the granting of additional security for any diminution in the value of the collateral, if and at such times as the court in its discretion determines, as a result of the stay of repossession, disposition or any use of the collateral by the debtor during the pendency of the bankruptcy case. Generally, adequate protection payments, in the form of interest or otherwise, are not required to be paid by a debtor to a secured creditor unless the bankruptcy court determines that the value of the secured creditor s interest in the collateral is declining during the pendency of the bankruptcy case. However, pursuant to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, the holders of the Notes will agree not to seek or accept adequate protection in certain situations consisting of cash payments and not to object to the incurrence of additional indebtedness secured by liens that are senior to liens granted to the collateral agent for the Notes. In view of the lack of a precise definition of the term adequate protection and the broad discretionary powers of a bankruptcy court, it is impossible to predict (1) how long payments under the Notes could be delayed following commencement of a bankruptcy case, (2) whether or when the trustee could repossess or dispose of the pledged assets or (3) whether or to what extent holders of the Notes would be compensated for any delay in payment or loss of value of the pledged assets through the requirement of adequate protection.

In addition to the waiver with respect to adequate protection set forth above, under the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, the holders of the Notes also waive certain other important rights that secured creditors may be entitled to in a bankruptcy proceeding, as described in Description of Notes The Intercreditor Agreement. These waivers could adversely impact the ability of the holders of the Notes to recover amounts owed to them in a bankruptcy proceeding.

In addition, a bankruptcy court may decide to substantively consolidate us and some or all of our subsidiaries in the bankruptcy proceeding. If a bankruptcy court substantively consolidated us and some or all of our subsidiaries, the assets of each entity would become subject to the claims of creditors of all consolidated entities. This would expose holders of Notes not only to the usual impairments arising from bankruptcy, but also to potential dilution of the amount ultimately recoverable because of the larger creditor base. Furthermore, a forced restructuring of the Notes could occur through the cram-down provisions of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code. Under these provisions, the Notes could be restructured over your objections as to their general terms, primary interest rate and maturity.

Any future pledge of collateral may be avoidable in bankruptcy.

Any future pledge of collateral in favor of the collateral agent, including pursuant to security documents delivered after the date of the Indenture governing the Notes (including the mortgages over the oil and gas properties), may also be avoidable by the pledgor (as debtor in possession) or by its trustee in bankruptcy as a preferential transfer under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code and certain state insolvency laws if certain events or circumstances exist or occur, including, among others, if:

the pledgor is insolvent at the time of the pledge;

the pledge permits the holder of the Notes to receive a greater recovery than if the pledge had not been given; and

a bankruptcy case or other similar insolvency proceeding is commenced in respect of the pledgor within 90 days following the pledge, or, in certain circumstances, a longer period.

The value of the collateral securing the Notes may not be sufficient for a bankruptcy court to grant post-petition interest on the Notes in a bankruptcy case of the issuer or any of the guarantors. Should our obligations under the Notes, together with our obligations under our senior credit facility and any other debt secured by the collateral, equal or exceed the fair market value of the collateral securing the Notes, the holders of the Notes may be deemed to have an unsecured claim for the difference between the fair market value of the collateral, on the one hand, and the aggregate amount of the obligations under our senior credit facility and any other secured debt and the Notes, on the other hand.

In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation, dissolution, reorganization or similar proceeding against us or the subsidiary guarantors, holders of the Notes will be entitled to post-petition interest under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code only if the value of their security interest in the collateral, taken in order of priority with other obligations secured by the collateral, is greater than the amount of their pre-bankruptcy claim. Holders of the Notes may be deemed to have an unsecured claim if our obligations under the Notes, together with our obligations under our senior credit facility and any other debt secured by the collateral, exceed the fair market value of the collateral securing the Notes. Holders of the Notes that have a security interest in the collateral with a value less than their pre-bankruptcy claim will not be entitled to post-petition interest under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code. The bankruptcy trustee, the debtor-in-possession or competing creditors could possibly assert that the fair market value of the collateral with respect to the Notes on the date of the bankruptcy filing (or on the date of confirmation of a chapter 11 plan) was less than the then-current principal amount of the Notes. Upon a finding by a bankruptcy court that the Notes are under-collateralized, the claims in the bankruptcy proceeding with respect to the Notes would be bifurcated between a secured claim equal to the value of the interest in the collateral and an unsecured claim, and the unsecured claim would not be entitled to the benefits of security in the collateral. Other consequences of a finding of under-collateralization would be, among other things, a lack of entitlement on the part of holders of the Notes to receive post-petition interest, fees or expenses and a lack of entitlement on the part of the unsecured portion of the Notes to receive other adequate protection under U.S. bankruptcy laws. In addition, if any payments of post-petition interest were made at the time of such a finding of under-collateralization, such payments could be re-characterized by the bankruptcy court as a reduction of the principal amount of the secured claim with respect to Notes. No appraisal of the fair market value of the collateral securing the Notes has been prepared in connection with this offering of the Notes and, therefore, the value of the collateral agent s interests in the collateral may not equal or exceed the principal amount of the Notes and other

secured claims. We cannot assure you that there will be sufficient collateral to satisfy our and the subsidiary guarantors obligations under the Notes.

The collateral securing the Notes is subject to casualty risks.

We are obligated under the Indenture governing the Notes to maintain adequate insurance or otherwise insure against hazards as is customarily done by companies having assets of a similar nature in the same or similar localities. There are, however, certain losses that may be either uninsurable or not economically

insurable, in whole or in part. As a result, it is possible that the insurance proceeds will not compensate us fully for our losses. If there is a total or partial loss of any of the pledged collateral, we cannot assure you that any insurance proceeds received by us will be sufficient to satisfy all of our secured obligations, including the Notes. We may be required to apply the proceeds from any such loss to repay our obligations under the senior credit facility.

There are circumstances other than repayment or discharge of the Notes under which the collateral securing the Notes and the guarantees will be released automatically, without your consent or the consent of the trustee.

Under various circumstances, collateral securing the Notes and the guarantees will be released automatically, including:

a sale, transfer or other disposal or liquidation of such collateral in a transaction not prohibited under the Indenture governing the Notes;

with respect to collateral held by a subsidiary guarantor, upon the release of such subsidiary guarantor from its guarantee in accordance with the Indenture governing the Notes;

as otherwise required under the Intercreditor Agreement; and

to the extent we have defeased or satisfied and discharged the Indenture governing the Notes. In addition, the guarantee of each subsidiary guarantor will be automatically released if such subsidiary ceases to guarantee any of our other indebtedness or indebtedness of a subsidiary guarantor under a credit facility and is not a borrower under our senior credit facility. The guarantee of a subsidiary guarantor will also be released in connection with a sale of such subsidiary guarantor in a transaction permitted under the Indenture governing the Notes. In addition, if we designate a guarantor as an unrestricted subsidiary for purposes of the Indenture governing the Notes or such subsidiary guarantor no longer meets the definition of a restricted subsidiary, all of the liens on any collateral owned by such subsidiary and any guarantees by such subsidiary will be automatically released under the Indenture governing the Notes. This will reduce the aggregate value of the collateral securing the Notes to the extent that liens on the assets of such person and its subsidiaries are released. In addition, the creditors of such person will have a senior claim on the assets of such person.

The collateral securing the Notes and related guarantees may be diluted under certain circumstances.

The Indenture governing the Notes and agreements governing our senior credit facility permit us to incur additional secured indebtedness, including other priority lien debt, subject to our compliance with the restrictive covenants in the Indenture governing the Notes and the agreements governing our senior credit facility at the time we incur such additional secured indebtedness.

In addition, the Indenture governing the Notes and our other security documents permit us and certain of our subsidiaries to incur additional priority lien debt up to respective maximum priority lien debt by a refinancing of our senior credit facility. Any additional priority lien debt secured by the collateral would dilute the value of the Note holders rights to the collateral.

Risks Related to Our Business and Industry

Please see Item 1A Risk Factors contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015, and Item 1A Risk Factors contained in our subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2016, June 30, 2016 and September 30, 2016, which are incorporated by reference herein, for risk factors related to our business and industry.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents that we incorporate by reference in the prospectus contain statements that are considered forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), concerning our operations, economic performance and financial condition. These forward-looking statements include information concerning future production and reserves, schedules, plans, timing of development, contributions from oil and natural gas properties, marketing and midstream activities and also include those statements accompanied by or that otherwise include the believes, anticipates, estimates, words may, could, expects, intends. projects. predicts. target, g should, or similar expressions or variations on such expressions that convey the uncertainty of future events potential, or outcomes. For such statements, we claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements contained in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. We have based these forward-looking statements on our current expectations and assumptions about future events. These statements are based on certain assumptions and analyses made by us in light of our experience and perception of historical trends, current conditions and expected future developments as well as other factors we believe are appropriate under the circumstances. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in such forward-looking statements are reasonable, we can give no assurance that such expectations will prove to be correct. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this report, or if earlier, as of the date they were made; we undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

These forward-looking statements involve risk and uncertainties. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from our expectations include, but are not limited to, the following:

the market prices of oil and natural gas;

volatility in the commodity-future markets;

financial market conditions and availability of capital;

future cash flows, credit availability and borrowings;

sources of funding for exploration and development;

our financial condition;

our ability to repay our debt;

the securities, capital or credit markets;

planned capital expenditures;

future drilling activity;

uncertainties about the estimated quantities of our oil and natural gas reserves;

production;

hedging arrangements;

litigation matters;

pursuit of potential future acquisition opportunities;

general economic conditions, either nationally or in the jurisdictions in which we are doing business;

legislative or regulatory changes, including retroactive royalty or production tax regimes, hydraulic-fracturing regulation, drilling and permitting regulations, derivatives reform, changes in state and federal corporate taxes, environmental regulation, environmental risks and liability under federal, state and foreign laws and local environmental laws and regulations;

the creditworthiness of our financial counterparties and operation partners; and

other factors discussed below and elsewhere in this Registration Statement on Form S-1 and in our other public filings, press releases and discussions with our management.

For additional information regarding known material factors that could cause our actual results to differ from projected results please read the rest of this report and Part I, Item 1A Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015 and Part II, Item 1A Risk Factors in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the periods ending March 31, 2016, June 30, 2016 and September 30, 2016.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The selling security holders will receive all of the net proceeds from the sale of the Securities. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of the Securities by the selling security holders.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth our ratios of consolidated earnings to fixed charges and preferred stock dividends for the periods presented:

| | Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 | 2015 | Year En 2014 | ded Decemb 2013 | er 31, 2012 | 2011 |
|--|---|------|-----------------|--------------------|----------------|------|
| Ratio of earnings to fixed charges an preferred stock dividends | ıd (a) | (b) | (c) | (d) | (e) | (f) |

(a) Earnings for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 were inadequate to cover fixed charges and preferred stock dividends. The coverage deficiency was \$14.0 million.

- (b) Earnings for the year ended December 31, 2015 were inadequate to cover fixed charges and preferred stock dividends. The coverage deficiency was \$530.1 million.
- (c) Earnings for the year ended December 31, 2014 were inadequate to cover fixed charges and preferred stock dividends. The coverage deficiency was \$412.6 million.
- (d) Earnings for the year ended December 31, 2013 were inadequate to cover fixed charges and preferred stock dividends. The coverage deficiency was \$132.4 million.
- (e) Earnings for the year ended December 31, 2012 were inadequate to cover fixed charges and preferred stock dividends. The coverage deficiency was \$90.2 million.
- (f) Earnings for the year ended December 31, 2011 were inadequate to cover fixed charges and preferred stock dividends. The coverage deficiency was \$37.8 million.

MARKET PRICE OF OUR COMMON STOCK

Our new common stock is quoted on the OTC Markets under the symbol GDPP and has been trading since December 8, 2016. No prior established public trading market existed for our new common stock prior to this date. The following table sets forth the per share range of high and low bid information for our common stock as reported on the OTC Markets for the periods presented.

| | High | Low |
|---|---------|----------|
| Quarter Ended: | | |
| December 31, 2016 | \$15.00 | \$ 10.05 |
| March 31, 2017 (through February 9, 2017) | \$16.00 | \$12.50 |

On February 9, 2017, the last sale price of our common stock as reported on the OTC Markets was \$14.00 per share. Such over-the-counter market quotations reflect inter-dealer prices, without retail mark-up, mark-down or commission and may not necessarily represent actual transactions.

As of February 9, 2017, we had approximately 6 holders of record of our common stock, based on information provided by our transfer agent.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We do not anticipate that cash dividends or other distributions will be paid with respect to our common stock in the foreseeable future. In addition, restrictive covenants in certain debt instruments to which we are, or may be, a party, may limit our ability to pay dividends or for us to receive dividends from our operating companies, any of which may negatively impact the trading price of our common stock.

While we have no current plans to pay dividends on our common stock, we will continue to evaluate the cash generated by our business and we may decide to pay a dividend in the future. Any future determinations relating to our dividend policies and the declaration, amount and payment of any future dividends on our common stock will be at the sole discretion of the Board and, if we elect to pay such dividends in the future, we may reduce or discontinue entirely the payment of such dividends at any time. The Board may take into account general and economic conditions, our financial condition and operating results, our available cash and current and anticipated cash needs, capital requirements, contractual, legal, tax and regulatory restrictions and implications on the payment of dividends by us to our stockholders or by our Subsidiary to us and such other factors as the Board may deem relevant.

In addition, under Delaware law, we may declare and pay dividends on our capital stock either out of our surplus, as defined in the relevant Delaware statutes, or if there is no such surplus, out of our net profits for the fiscal year in which the dividend is declared and/or the preceding fiscal year. If, however, our capital, computed in accordance with the relevant Delaware statutes, has been diminished by depreciation in the value of our property, or by losses, or otherwise, to an amount less than the aggregate amount of the capital represented by the issued and outstanding stock of all classes having a preference upon the distribution of assets, we are prohibited from declaring and paying out of such net profits any dividends upon any shares of our capital stock until the deficiency has been repaired.

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

Summary of 2016 Executive Compensation

The Company filed for reorganization under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code on April 15, 2016, and emerged from bankruptcy on October 12, 2016 upon meeting the conditions of its First Amended Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization (the Plan). The bankruptcy proceeding had the following direct effects on our executive compensation program:

base salaries were reduced 20% from March 1, 2016 through December 1, 2016;

no payout under the Non-Equity Incentive Plan to our NEOs for 2016;

equity awards granted prior to the Company s emergence from bankruptcy were cancelled pursuant to the Plan; and

grants of stock and time-vested restricted stock were made to our NEOs in October 2016, upon emergence from bankruptcy, and in December 2016, pursuant to a Management Incentive Plan (the MIP) approved pursuant to the Plan.

Overview of Our Executive Compensation Program and Compensation Philosophy

We provide fair and competitive compensation for our executive officers by structuring our executive compensation program principally around three goals:

- 1) Maintaining compensation at competitive market levels, targeting the median of comparative pay of our peer group for similar positions;
- 2) Rewarding executive officers for executing performance goals designed to generate returns for our stockholders. As a result, we historically tied selected elements of our executive compensation program to company performance goals; and
- 3) Retaining and motivating our executives through a combination of grants of time-vested and performance-based awards of phantom stock, which vest over a three-year period commencing on the first anniversary after the grant date, or upon achievement of the event on which the award is based,

In October 2016, the Compensation Committee engaged Longnecker & Associates as compensation consultants to provide a market analysis of our executive compensation program. Throughout this filing, the individuals who served as our CEO and our Interim Chief Financial Officer during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, as well as the other individuals included in the Summary Compensation Table, are referred to as Named Executive Officers or NEOs.

Elements of Executive Compensation

The elements of overall compensation for executive management include (1) base salary levels that are generally near the median of our peer group, (2) an annual bonus plan with payouts (if any) based on achievement of objectives approved by the Board and (3) a combination of long-term equity based incentives in the form of time-vested and performance-based awards of phantom stock. The Compensation Committee targeted overall compensation to reflect the approximate median for similar positions as determined through comparison to peer group proxies and independent compensation surveys. After researching and analyzing a list

of potential peer companies, L&A identified the following companies for inclusion to Goodrich s 2017 peer group consideration:

Approach Resources, Inc. Callon Petroleum Company Comstock Resources, Inc. EXCO Resources, Inc. Matador Resources Company Sanchez Energy Corporation Triangle Petroleum Corporation Bill Barrett Corp. Carrizo Oil & Gas, Inc. Contango Oil & Gas Company Gastar Exploraiton, Inc. Resolute Energy Corporation SandRidge Energy, Inc. Bonanza Creek Energy, Inc. Clayton Williams Energy, Inc. Eclipse Resources Corporation Jones Energy, Inc. Rex Energy Corporation Stone Energy Corp.

Base Salaries. The Company provides its executive officers with assured cash compensation in the form of a base salary that is generally near the median for similar positions as determined through comparison to peer group proxies and independent compensation surveys. However, as a result of the bankruptcy filing, the Company reduced base salaries by 20% from March 1, 2016 through December 1, 2016. On December 1, 2016, the salaries for Mr. Goodrich and Mr. Turnham were partially reinstated by the Compensation Committee, and the salaries for Mr. Ferchau and Mr. Killelea were fully reinstated. The base salaries paid to top executive officers during 2016 are shown in the Summary Compensation Table under the Salary column. The Compensation Committee expects to continue to review executive base salaries annually and to approve changes as appropriate.

| | | Salaries as of January 1, | | | |
|--------------------------|--|---------------------------|-------------------------|--------------|--|
| Named Executive Officers | Position | 2015 (\$) | 2016 (1) (\$) | 2017 (\$) | |
| Walter G. Goodrich | Vice Chairman and CEO | 515,000 | 515,000 | 462,500 | |
| Robert C. Turnham, Jr. | President and COO | 486,000 | 486,000 | 462,500 | |
| Mark E. Ferchau | Executive Vice President | 380,000 | 380,000 | 380,000 | |
| Michael J. Killelea | Executive Vice President, General Counsel & Corporate Secretary | 307,000 | 307,000 | 307,000 | |
| Robert T. Barker(2) | Vice President, Controller and | | | | |
| | Interim CFO | 180,000 | 180,000 | 200,000 | |
| Joseph T. Leary(3) | Interim CFO | | 250,000 | | |

- (1) Effective March 1, 2016, salaries for Mr. Goodrich, Mr. Turnham, Mr. Ferchau and Mr. Killelea were reduced by 20%. On December 1, 2016, the salaries of Mr. Goodrich and Mr. Turnham were increased by approximately 10% of their pre-reduction base salary amount and each became eligible for a one-time bonus of \$140,625 payable in 2017 in the event the Company raises certain new capital in 2017. On December 1, 2016, the salaries for Mr. Ferchau and Mr. Killelea were fully reinstated.
- (2) Mr. Barker was appointed interim Chief Financial Officer in April 2016.
- (3) Mr. Leary resigned as interim Chief Financial Officer in March 2016.

Incentive Bonus. Incentive bonuses, considered for payment annually as cash compensation, ensure that the executive officers focus on the achievement of near-term goals that are approved by the Board. Bonuses may be earned if the Company achieves its objectives in key performance metrics and executes on strategic achievements. Bonus targets as a percentage of base salary have historically been set near the median for similar positions. No incentive bonuses were awarded in 2016. Mr. Goodrich and Mr. Turnham are each eligible for a potential one-time special cash bonus in 2017

associated with certain new capital and balance sheet objectives set by the Compensation Committee.

Long-Term Equity-Based Incentives. The specific objectives of our long-term equity-based compensation plan are to attract, motivate, and retain the services of key employees and enhance a sense of ownership, as well as to encourage those persons to assist in our development, growth and financial success. To align the

compensation of our executive officers with the attainment of our business goals and an increase in stockholder value, we have historically awarded time-vested and performance-based grants of phantom stock as part of our total compensation package.

We believe that providing grants of phantom stock focuses the named executives on delivering long-term value to our stockholders, while providing value to the executives in the form of equity awards. A grant of phantom stock offers executives the opportunity to receive shares of our common stock on the date the forfeiture restriction lapses. In this regard, phantom stock serves both to reward and retain executives, as the value of the phantom stock is linked to the price of our common stock on the date the forfeiture restrictions lapses. Our non-performance based phantom stock awards vest in three equal annual installments beginning one year after the grant date. We believe that these vesting schedules aid us in retaining executives and motivating long-term performance. Annual long-term equity-based incentives were awarded in December 2016 pursuant to the MIP.

Severance Benefits

We have severance agreements with Messrs. Goodrich, Turnham, and Ferchau. Mr. Killelea and Mr. Barker are covered by the Goodrich Petroleum Officer Severance Plan. We believe that the severance payments and other benefits provided under these agreements and the severance plan are appropriate and that change in control protection allows management to focus their attention and energy on the business transaction at hand without any distractions regarding the effects of a change in control. Under the agreements and the severance plan, each officer is eligible for severance payments and other benefits if the officer s employment is terminated without cause or such officer resigns due to a change in duties (as defined in the applicable plan or agreement) following the occurrence of a change of control (each a Triggering Event) as described in further detail under Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control below.

Without Cause. Payments and other benefits are provided under the separation agreements and the plan if the officer is terminated without cause. The payments and other benefits provided upon this Triggering Event are intended to ease the consequences to the separated officer of an unexpected termination that under different circumstances would not have occurred and which is beyond the control of the officer.

Change in Duties following Change of Control. Recognizing the importance of avoiding the distraction and loss of key management personnel that may occur in connection with rumored or actual fundamental corporate changes, we provide payments and other benefits under the separation agreements in certain instances in which an officer is terminated or resigns due to a change in duties following a change of control. We believe that use of this Triggering Event protects stockholder interests by enhancing employee focus during rumored or actual change of control activity by (1) providing incentives to our executive officers to remain employed by us despite uncertainties while a transaction is under consideration or pending and

(2) assuring severance and benefits for involuntarily or constructively terminated officers.

Other Benefits

In addition to base pay, annual cash incentive, long-term equity-based incentives and severance benefits, we provide the following forms of compensation:

401(k) Savings Plan. We have a defined contribution profit sharing 401(k) plan designed to assist our eligible officers and employees in providing for their retirement. We have a plan that allows us to match the contributions of our employees to the plan in cash, up to a maximum of 6% of eligible deferrals. When matching occurs, employees are immediately 100% vested in company contributions. Matching contributions were suspended effective April 1, 2016 and have not to date been reinstated.

Health and Other Welfare Benefits. Our executive officers are eligible to participate in medical, dental, vision, disability insurance and life insurance to meet their health and welfare needs. These benefits are

provided so as to assure that we are able to maintain a competitive position in terms of attracting and retaining officers and other employees. This is a fixed component of compensation and the benefits are provided on a non-discriminatory basis to all employees.

Perquisites. We do not provide perquisites to our executive officers. **Other Matters**

Policy on Recovery of Compensation and Clawbacks

In December 2014, the Board adopted a clawback policy under which the Board, or a committee of the Board, has the right to cause the reimbursement by an executive officer of the Company of certain incentive compensation if the compensation was predicated upon the achievement of certain financial results that were subsequently the subject of a required restatement of the Company s financial statements and the executive officer engaged in fraudulent or intentional illegal conduct that caused the need for the restatement.

Tax Treatment of Executive Compensation

Compensation payable to our CEO and our three other most highly compensated employees other than our chief financial officer is subject to the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the

Code), which limits our ability to deduct compensation in excess of \$1,000,000. While the deductibility of compensation is important to us and actions will, when deemed appropriate, be taken to ensure the deductibility of compensation, the Committee has also determined that flexibility in determining the appropriate amount of compensation is required, notwithstanding the statutory and regulatory provisions, in negotiating and implementing incentive compensation programs. Accordingly, the Compensation Committee retains the discretion to award compensation that exceeds the deductibility limit under Section 162(m).

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

Our Compensation Committee is comprised of Messrs. Leuliette, Coleman and Leight. During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, no member of the Compensation Committee (1) was an officer or employee, (2) was formerly an officer or (3) had any relationship requiring disclosure under the rules and regulations of the SEC.

During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, none of our executive officers served as (1) a member of the compensation committee (or other board committee performing equivalent functions or, in the absence of any such committee, the entire board of directors) of another entity, one of whose executive officers served on the Compensation Committee of our Board; (2) a director of another entity, one of whose executive officers served on the Compensation Committee of our Board; or (3) a member of the compensation committee (or other board committee performing equivalent functions or, in the absence of any such committee, the entire board of directors) of another entity, one of whose executive officers served on the rentity, one of whose executive officers served on the compensation committee (or other board committee performing equivalent functions or, in the absence of any such committee, the entire board of directors) of another entity, one of whose executive officers served on our Board.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Summary Compensation

The following table summarizes, with respect to our NEOs, information relating to the compensation earned for services rendered in all capacities. Our NEOs consist of our Chief Executive Officer, Interim Chief Financial Officer, and the three other most highly compensated executive officers of the Company.

Summary Compensation for Year Ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016

| Name and Principal Position | Year | Salary | Ronus(1) | Stock Awards(2)(X | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensa Gon | All Other | (4) Total |
|--|----------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|--|---------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| Tunie und Trincipul I ostelon | i cui | (\$) | (\$) | (\$) | (\$) | (\$) | (\$) |
| Walter G. Goodrich Chairman and Chief Executive Officer | 2016 2015 2014 | 433,375 515,000 515,000 | 48,281 377,500 | 3,585,809 440,150 420,001 | 0 0 486,675 | 5,758 15,900 15,600 | 4,073,223 1,348,550 1,437,276 |
| Robert C. Turnham, Jr. President and Chief Operating Officer | 2016 2015 2014 | 411,142 486,000 486,000 | 45,563 363,000 | 3,585,809 423,368 379,998 | 0 0 459,270 | 5,760 15,900 15,600 | 4,048,274 1,288,268 1,340,868 |
| Mark E. Ferchau <i>Executive Vice President</i> | 2016 2015 2014 | 323,000 380,000 380,000 | 23,750 151,667 | 1,478,232 329,243 289,999 | 0 0 239,400 | 5,320 15,900 15,600 | 1,830,302 876,810 924,999 |
| Michael J. Killelea Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary | 2016 2015 2014 | 260,950 307,000 307,000 | 19,188 121,867 | 1,180,805 253,128 182,998 | 0 0 154,728 | 4,298 15,900 15,600 | 1,465,241 697,895 660,326 |
| Robert T. Barker(4) Vice President, Controller and Interim Chief Financial Officer | 2016 2015 2014 | 196,667 180,000 175,000 | 10,125 23,500 | 298,281 54,108 53,551 | 0 0 15,300 | 2,800 14,117 | 507,873 |
| Joseph T. Leary(5) Interim Chief Financial Officer | 2016 2015 | 41,667 53,165 | | | | 2,500 3,190 | 44,167 53,165 |

(1) Amounts include payments under the Company s employee retention program and a one-time special bonus payment in March, 2015 related to achieving certain financial objectives during the first quarter.

(2) For 2016, the amounts reflect the aggregate amount of shares issued as exit awards upon emergence from bankruptcy in October 2016, as well as shares issued in December 2016 under the Management Incentive Plan.

(3) The amounts included in the Stock Awards column reflect the grant date fair value of the awards under Financial Accounting Standards Board s Accounting Standards Codification Topic 718, assuming the completion of the

service-based vesting conditions to which such awards are subject. Pursuant to SEC rules, the amounts shown exclude the impact of estimated forfeitures related to service-based vesting conditions. These amounts reflect the Company s accounting expense for these awards, and do not correspond to the actual value that will be recognized by our NEOs. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 2 to our audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016 included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K. Stock awards reported in 2014 and 2015 were terminated in connection with the Company s emergence from bankruptcy and, consequently, are no longer outstanding.

(4) The amounts included in the All Other Compensation column represent Company matching contributions to the Named Executive Officer s 401(k) savings plan account. No Named Executive Officer received any perquisites or personal benefits.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The following table provides information concerning each grant of an award made to our NEOs under any plan during 2016, including awards, if any, that have been transferred.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards for Year Ended December 31, 2016

| Grant Date | All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#) | Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards(1) (\$) |
|------------|---|--|
| 10/12/2016 | 375,000 | 1,488,521 |
| 12/8/2016 | 174,774 | 2,097,288 |
| 10/12/2016 | 375,000 | 1,488,521 |
| | 174,774 | 2,097,288 |
| 10/12/2016 | 112,500 | 446,556 |
| 12/8/2016 | 85,973 | 1,031,676 |
| 10/12/2016 | 87,500 | 347,321 |
| 12/8/2016 | 69,457 | 833,484 |
| 10/12/2016 | 6,750 | 26,793 |
| 12/8/2016 | 22,624 | 271,488 |
| | 10/12/2016 12/8/2016 10/12/2016 10/12/2016 12/8/2016 10/12/2016 12/8/2016 10/12/2016 | Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#) 10/12/2016 375,000 12/8/2016 174,774 10/12/2016 375,000 12/8/2016 174,774 10/12/2016 375,000 12/8/2016 87,500 12/8/2016 85,973 10/12/2016 87,500 12/8/2016 69,457 10/12/2016 6,750 |

(1) As the Company s stock was not trading on the award date, the grant date fair value for the October 12, 2016 award was calculated using \$3.97 per share which was an effective date valuation provided by a third party accounting firm in January 2017. The grant date fair value for the December 8, 2016 award was calculated using the closing stock price on that date of \$12.00.

Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table and Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table

The following is a discussion of material factors necessary to an understanding of the information disclosed in the Summary Compensation Table and the Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table.

Management Incentive Plan.

Pursuant to the Plan, our NEOs were granted shares by the Compensation Committee and approved by the board of directors in October 2016 under the MIP, with certain exit award shares being granted upon emergence from bankruptcy on October 12, 2016, and other shares vesting over time or being granted upon the conversion of certain second lien notes or the exercise of outstanding warrants. See the Outstanding Equity Awards Value at the Fiscal Year-End Table section below for further detail.

The phantom stock awarded in December 2016 pursuant to the MIP vests in one-third increments on December 8, 2017, December 8, 2018 and December 8, 2019. The phantom stock awards will vest earlier upon the grantee s termination of employment due to his death or disability. In addition, the phantom stock will vest earlier upon a change in control of the Company (see the Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control section below

Table of Contents

for definitions). Payment of vested phantom stock may be made in cash, shares of our common stock or any combination thereof, as determined by the Committee in its discretion. Any payment to be made in cash will be based on the fair market value of a share of common stock on the payment date.

Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation.

As a result of the bankruptcy filing there were no awards granted under the Non-Equity Incentive Plan for 2016.

Salary in Proportion to Total Compensation. The percentage of each NEO s total compensation that was paid and awarded for 2016 in the form of base salary was approximately 15% for each of Messrs. Goodrich and Turnham; 23% for Messrs. Ferchau and Killelea; and 44% for Mr. Barker.

Outstanding Equity Awards Value at Fiscal Year-End Table

The following table provides information concerning unexercised options, stock that has not vested, and equity incentive plan awards for our NEOs that were outstanding on December 31, 2016.

Outstanding Equity Awards as of December 31, 2016

| | Stock Awards | | |
|------------------------|------------------|--------------------|--|
| | Number of Shares | | |
| | or Units | | |
| | of Stock | Market Value of | |
| | That | Shares or Units of | |
| | Have | Stock That | |
| | Not | Have | |
| Name | Vested | Not Vested(1) | |
| | (#) | (\$) | |
| Walter G. Goodrich | 61,142(2) | 758,161 | |
| | 40,760(3) | 505,424 | |
| | 102,412(4) | 1,269,909 | |
| | 174,774(5) | 2,167,198 | |
| Robert C. Turnham, Jr. | 40,760(2) | 505,424 | |
| | 61,142(3) | 758,161 | |
| | 102,412(4) | 1,269,909 | |
| | 174,774(5) | 2,167,198 | |
| Mark E. Ferchau | 18,342(2) | 227,441 | |
| | 12,230(3) | 151,652 | |
| | 30,722(4) | 380,953 | |
| | 85,973(5) | 1,066,065 | |
| Michael J. Killelea | 14,266(2) | 176,898 | |
| | 9,511(3) | 117,936 | |
| | 23,896(4) | 296,310 | |
| | 69,457(5) | 861,267 | |
| Robert T. Barker | 1,101(2) | 13,652 | |
| | 734(3) | 9,102 | |
| | 1,843(4) | 22,853 | |
| | 22,624(5) | 280,538 | |

- (1) The market value reported was calculated utilizing our closing stock price on December 31, 2016, the last trading day of the fiscal year, which was \$12.40.
- (2) These restricted stock units were granted pursuant to the Goodrich Management Incentive Plan. The restricted stock will vest when the Convertible Notes held by the secondary lienholders to the Company outstanding as of

October 12, 2016 have been exchanged for equity.

- (3) These restricted stock units were granted pursuant to the Goodrich Management Incentive Plan. The restricted stock will vest upon the exercise of the UCC warrants outstanding as October 12, 2016 (the exercisability of which is contingent upon the Company s achievement of market capitalization of \$230,000,000).
- (4) These restricted stock units were granted pursuant to the Goodrich Management Incentive Plan. The restricted stock units vest in one-third increments on each of October 12, 2017, 2018, and 2019.
- (5) Restricted phantom stock vests in one-third increments on each of December 8, 2017, 2018 and 2019.

Option Exercises and Stock Vested

The following table provides information concerning the vesting of restricted phantom stock awards during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016 on an aggregated basis with respect to each of our NEOs. None of our NEOs exercised a stock option award during 2016.

Stock Vested for the Year Ended December 31, 2016

| Name | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#) (#) | Value Realized on Vesting (\$) (\$) |
|------------------------|---|--|
| Walter G. Goodrich | 182,353 | 47,717 |
| Robert C. Turnham, Jr. | 181,242 | 47,630 |
| Mark E. Ferchau | 59,262 | 14,668 |
| Michael J. Killelea | 44,911 | 11,317 |
| Robert T. Barker | 3,072 | 843 |

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control

The discussion below discloses the amount of compensation and/or other benefits potentially due to Messrs. Goodrich, Turnham, Ferchau, Killelea, and Barker, in the event of a change in control, or a termination of their employment, including, but not limited to, in connection with a change in control of the Company. The amounts shown assume that such termination was effective as of December 31, 2016, and thus includes amounts earned through such time and are estimates of the amounts which would be paid out to the executives upon their respective termination or upon a change in control of the Company. We believe that change in control protection allows management to focus their attention and energy on the business transaction at hand without any distractions regarding the effects of a change in control. Likewise, post-termination payments allow management to focus their attention and energy on making the best objective business decisions that are in the interest of the company without allowing personal considerations to cloud the decision-making process.

Severance Agreement

Each of Messrs. Goodrich, Turnham, and Ferchau has entered into a severance agreement with the Company providing for a cash lump sum payment to each of them in the event of their termination of employment without cause or due to a change in duties, during the eighteen (18) month period immediately following a change in control, or the executive is terminated without cause by the Company at any time (each term as defined below). The amount to which each is entitled is equal to two (2) times his then current annual rate of total compensation, to be paid within a ninety (90) day period following the applicable termination of employment, or in the event the executive is a specified employee as defined in Section 409A of the Code at the time of termination, on the first business day following the six (6) month period immediately following the executive s termination of employment. Each severance agreement provides for continued health and life insurance coverage under the Company plans (or the equivalent thereof) for each of them through the second anniversary of their respective termination of employment date, but only to the extent that the continuation of benefits is exempt from Section 409A of the Code. In the event that payments pursuant to the severance agreements create excise taxes for the executive pursuant to Section 4999 of the Code, we will provide the executive with an additional payment solely to compensate him for such excise tax payment.

The severance agreements define cause as (1) a material failure to perform expected duties, (2) the commission of fraud, embezzlement, or misappropriation against us, (3) a material breach by the executive of his fiduciary duty, or (4) a conviction of a felony offense or a crime involving moral turpitude.

The executive s current annual rate of total compensation is comprised of the executive s annual base salary, the annual cash bonus last awarded to the executive prior to the change of control, and the value of the equity-based compensation awards granted to the executive during the twelve (12) months immediately prior to the change of control. All equity awards to be included in this calculation will be valued as of the date of grant.

A change of control of the Company will be deemed to have occurred upon the occurrence of the following events: (1) a sale or other transfer of all or substantially all of our assets, (2) our liquidation or dissolution, (3) a person or group becomes the beneficial owner of fifty percent (50%) or more of our voting power, or (4) a merger or consolidation, unless for at least six (6) months after the transaction, we own at least fifty percent (50%) of the total voting power of all the voting securities.

The executives may voluntarily resign upon a change in duties upon (1) a reduction in the executive s duties or responsibilities, (2) a reduction in the executive s current annual rate of total compensation or (3) a change in location of the executive s principal place of business of more than fifty (50) miles.

Officer Severance Plans

Mr. Killelea and Mr. Barker are covered under the Goodrich Petroleum Officer Severance Plan, which provides for a lump sum cash payment to each of them in the event of their termination of employment without cause or due to a change in duties, during the eighteen (18) month period immediately following a change in control, each term as defined below. Prior to any payments under the Officer Severance Plan becoming payable, however, the executive will be required to file a general release in the Company s favor. The amount to which each is entitled is equal to two (2) times the sum of his annual base salary , bonus amount and equity award value, as each term is defined below, to be paid no later than the ten (10) day period following the executive s release becoming irrevocable, or in the event the executive is a specified employee as defined in Section 409A of the Code at the time of termination of employment. The severance plan also provides for continued health coverage under the Company plans (or the equivalent thereof) for each of Mr. Killelea and Mr. Barker for up to 18 months from the date of his respective termination of employment, but only to the extent that the continuation of benefits is exempt from Section 409A of the Code. In the event that payments pursuant to the severance plan create excise taxes for the executive pursuant to Section 4999 of the Code, we will provide the executive with an additional payment solely to compensate them for such excise tax payment.

If Mr. Killelea or Mr. Barker incurs an involuntary termination other than following a change in control, then each executive is entitled to receive 100% of the sum of his annual base salary and bonus amount as well as up to twelve months of continued health benefits.

A change in duties and a change in control under the severance plan are defined similarly to a change in duties and a change in control under our individual severance agreements.

The severance plan defines cause as (1) a material failure to perform expected duties, (2) a conviction of a felony offense or a crime involving moral turpitude, or (3) gross negligence or willful misconduct in the performance of duties.

The executive s annual base salary shall mean the highest rate of base salary in effect during the six-month period ending immediately prior to the change in control or involuntary termination and the executive s bonus amount shall mean the annual cash bonus last awarded to the executive for the preceding fiscal year, or if greater, the annual cash bonus awarded for the fiscal year immediately prior to the fiscal year in which the change of control occurs.

An involuntary termination shall mean any termination of the executive s employment with the Company that results from either (i) termination (whether before, on or following a change of control) by the Company other than for cause; or (ii) upon a change in duties by the executive on or within 18 months following a change of control.

A summary of the possible cash severance payments and continuation of health and life insurance coverage, as well as the accelerated vesting or settlement of the options and phantom stock, are detailed below for each of the named executive officers. The value of all equity awards is based upon the closing price of our stock on December 31, 2016, or \$12.40. None of our NEOs held unvested stock options at the end of 2016; therefore, there is no value associated with accelerated vesting of stock options in the table below.

| Executive | Death or Disability (\$) | Change in control followed by a termination without cause or a change in duties (\$) | Termination without cause (\$) | Change in control without a Termination of Employment (\$) |
|------------------------------|--------------------------------|---|--------------------------------------|---|
| Walter G. Goodrich | | | | |
| Cash Severance(1) | | 6,092,926 | 6,092,926 | |
| Health and Life | | | | |
| Continuation(2) | | 74,533 | 74,533 | |
| Accelerated Equity Awards(3) | 3,437,106 | 3,437,106 | | 3,437,106 |
| Total | 3,437,106 | 9,604,565 | 6,147,459 | 3,437,106 |
| Robert C. Turnham, Jr. | | | | |
| Cash Severance(1) | | 6,038,116 | 6,038,116 | |
| Health and Life | | | | |
| Continuation(2) | | 52,267 | 52,267 | |
| Accelerated Equity Awards(3) | 3,437,106 | 3,437,106 | | 3,437,106 |
| Total | 3,437,106 | 9,527,489 | 6,090,383 | 3,437,106 |
| Mark E. Ferchau | | | | |
| Cash Severance(1) | | 3,302,152 | 3,302,152 | |
| Health and Life | | | | |
| Continuation(2) | | 74,533 | 74,533 | |
| Accelerated Equity Awards(3) | 1,447,018 | 1,447,018 | | 1,447,018 |
| Total | 1,447,018 | 4,823,703 | 3,376,685 | 1,447,018 |
| Michael J. Killelea | | | | |
| Cash Severance(1) | | 2,590,424 | 461,728 | |
| Health Continuation(2) | | 53,440 | 35,627 | |
| Accelerated Equity Awards(3) | 1,157,577 | 1,157,577 | | 1,157,577 |
| Total | 1,157,577 | 3,801,441 | 497,355 | 1,157,577 |
| Robert T. Barker | | | | |
| Cash Severance(1) | | 1,050,078 | 253,551 | |
| Health Continuation(2) | | 16,700 | 11,133 | |
| Accelerated Equity Awards(3) | 303,391 | 303,391 | 303,391 | |
| Total | 303,391 | 1,370,168 | 264,684 | 303,391 |

(1) The total compensation used to determine the amount of cash severance each executive would have been entitled to as of December 31, 2015 is comprised of the following amounts:

(a) Mr. Goodrich: \$462,500 in annual salary; \$486,675 in bonus; and \$2,097,288 for the value of the previous year s equity awards.

(b) Mr. Turnham: \$462,500 in annual salary; \$459,270 in bonus; and \$2,097,288 for the value of the previous year s equity awards.

(c) Mr. Ferchau: \$380,000 in annual salary; \$239,400 in bonus; and \$1,013,676 for the value of the previous year s equity awards.

(d) Mr. Killelea: \$307,000 in annual salary; \$154,728 in bonus; and \$833,484 for the value of the previous year s equity awards.

(e) Mr. Barker: \$200,000 in annual salary; \$53,551 in bonus; and \$271,488 for the value of the previous year s equity awards.

(2) The amounts disclosed above for the continuation of health and life insurance were calculated by using the current cost for health and life insurance (if applicable) for each executive as of December 31, 2016 under

our current health and life insurance plans. The continuation costs could be more or less than the amounts disclosed above depending on the time of the executive s actual termination of employment.

- (3) The acceleration of equity for each of the executives is comprised of restricted phantom stock for all of the executives pursuant to the Management Incentive Plan. Amounts disclosed in the table above reflect:
- (a) Mr. Goodrich: 277,186 shares of phantom stock.
- (b) Mr. Turnham 277,186 shares of phantom stock.
- (c) Mr. Ferchau 116,695 shares of phantom stock.
- (d) Mr. Killelea: 93,353 shares of phantom stock.
- (e) Mr. Barker: 24,467 shares of phantom stock.

Risk Assessment Related to our Compensation Structure

We believe our compensation plans for all employees, including the Named Executive Officers, are appropriately structured and are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company. We believe our approach to goal setting, setting of targets with payouts at multiple levels of performance, and evaluation of performance results, assist in mitigating excessive risk-taking that could harm our value or reward poor judgment by our executives. Several features of our programs reflect sound risk management practices. We set performance goals that we believe are reasonable in light of past performance and market conditions. We also believe we have allocated our compensation among base salary and short- and long-term compensation target opportunities in such a way as to not encourage excessive risk-taking. Further, with respect to our incentive compensation programs, the metrics that determine payouts for our employees are Company-wide metrics only. This is based on our belief that applying Company-wide metrics encourages decision-making that is in the best long-term interests of the Company and our stockholders. We use phantom stock rather than stock options for equity awards because phantom stock retains value even in a depressed market so that employees are less likely to take unreasonable risks to get, or keep, options

in-the-money. Finally, the time-based vesting over three years for our long-term incentive awards, even after achievement of any performance criteria, ensures that our employees interests align with those of our stockholders for the long-term performance of the Company.

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

General

The following table sets forth a summary of the compensation paid to or earned by our non-employee directors in 2016. Directors who are our full-time employees receive no compensation for serving as directors.

Director Compensation for Year Ended December 31, 2016

| Name | Year | Fees Earned or Paid in Cash | Stock Awards(1) | All Other Compensation | Total |
|-------------------------|------|-----------------------------------|-----------------|------------------------------|---------|
| | | (\$) | (\$) | (\$) | (\$) |
| Josiah T. Austin(2) | 2016 | 36,000 | | | 36,000 |
| Michael J. Perdue(2) | 2016 | 48,000 | | | 48,000 |
| Arthur A. Seeligson(2) | 2016 | 49,000 | | | 49,000 |
| Stephen M. Straty(2) | 2016 | 36,000 | | | 36,000 |
| Gene Washington(2) | 2016 | 42,000 | | | 42,000 |
| Ronald F. Coleman (3) | 2016 | 23,250 | 125,000 | | 148,250 |
| Eugene I. Davis(3) | 2016 | 26,500 | 125,000 | | 151,500 |
| K. Adam Leight(3) | 2016 | 28,500 | 125,000 | | 153,500 |
| Timothy D. Leuliette(3) | 2016 | 28,500 | 125,000 | | 153,500 |
| Thomas M. Souers(3) | 2016 | 24,000 | 125,000 | | 149,000 |

- (1) Messrs. Coleman, Davis, Leight, Leuliette and Souers each held 14,140 shares of restricted stock at year end 2016 which will vest on December 8, 2017. The amounts included in the Stock Awards column reflect the grant date fair value of each director s award as computed in accordance with the Topic 718 of the Codification Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 2 to our audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016 included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016.
- (2) Resigned effective October 12, 2016.
- (3) Appointed effective October 12, 2016.

Retainer / Fees

Each non-employee director received the following compensation effective March 1, 2016:

a cash retainer of \$16,000 for the Chairman of the Audit Committee, \$6,000 for the Chairman of the Compensation Committee, \$4,000 for the Chairman of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, and \$16,000 for the Lead Director; each to be paid on a quarterly basis;

a meeting fee of \$1,000 for each Board meeting attended in person or via teleconference and \$1,000 for each committee meeting attended in person or via teleconference (with meetings occurring within the same week

constituting one meeting); and

an annual cash retainer of \$60,000 to be paid on a quarterly basis. As of December 1, 2016, each non-employee director received the following compensation:

a cash retainer of \$15,000 for the Chairman of the Audit Committee, \$13,000 for the Chairman of the Compensation Committee, \$10,000 for the Chairman of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, and \$25,000 for the Lead Director; each to be paid on a quarterly basis. Lead Director does not receive fees for chairing other committees;

a meeting fee of \$1,500 for each regularly scheduled Board meeting and \$1,250 for each Board teleconference meeting; \$1,000 for each regularly scheduled committee meeting and \$750 for each Committee teleconference meeting;

An annual cash retainer of \$60,000 to be paid on a quarterly basis; and

Restricted stock grant valued at \$125,000 to vest over twelve months.

SELLING SECURITY HOLDERS

This prospectus covers the offering for resale from time to time, in one or more offerings, of the Warrants, the Notes and the PIK Notes owned by the selling stockholders as well as an aggregate of 4,374,998 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise or conversion of the Convertible Securities owned by the selling security holders.

The Securities were obtained by the selling security holders named below pursuant to the Plan.

The selling security holders may from time to time offer and sell pursuant to this prospectus any or all of the Securities owned by them but make no representation that any of the Securities will be offered for sale.

The table below presents information regarding the selling security holders and the Securities that the selling security holders may offer and sell from time to time under this prospectus.

The following table sets forth:

the name of the selling security holders;

the number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by the selling security holders prior to the sale of the common stock covered by this prospectus;

the number of shares of common stock that may be offered by the selling security holders pursuant to this prospectus;

the number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by the selling security holders following the sale of any common stock covered by this prospectus;

the percentage of common stock owned by the selling security holders following the sale of any common stock covered by this prospectus;

the number of Warrants beneficially owned by the selling security holders prior to the sale of the Warrants covered by this prospectus; and

the number of Notes beneficially owned by the selling security holders prior to the sale of the Notes covered by this prospectus;

All information with respect to the selling security holders ownership of the Securities has been furnished by or on behalf of the selling security holders and is as of February 9, 2017. We believe, based on information supplied by the selling security holders, that except as may otherwise be indicated in the footnotes to the table below, the selling security holders have sole voting and dispositive power with respect to the common stock reported as beneficially owned by them. Because the selling security holders identified in the table may sell some or all of the Securities

owned by them which are included in this prospectus, and because there are currently no agreements, arrangements or understandings with respect to the sale of any of the Securities, no estimate can be given as to the number of Securities available for resale hereby that will be held by the selling security holders upon termination of this offering. In addition, the selling security holders may have sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of, or may sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of, at any time and from time to time, the Securities they hold in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act after the date on which the selling security holders provided the information set forth on the table below. We have, therefore, assumed for the purposes of the following table, that the selling security holders will sell all of the common stock beneficially owned by them that is covered by this prospectus, but will not sell any other shares of our common stock that they may presently own. The percent of beneficial ownership for the selling security holders is based on 9,108,826 shares of our common stock outstanding as of February 9, 2017 (including 544,839 shares of our common stock reserved for issuance upon the

exercise of outstanding warrants at an exercise price of \$0.01 per share, and 1,874,999 shares of our common stock reserved for issuance upon the conversion of the Convertible Notes.

| | Beneficia B ye Owned | neficia Owneo | PIK Notes Mgneficially Owned Prior to | nefic ie Owneo | Adnyeficiladi d Owned (| y eficia)wneo | Blyneficially d Owned | Total Number of Shares of Common Stock Being | | Commo Stock |
|--|--------------------------------|------------------|--|--------------------------|----------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|--|--------------|----------------|
| ame of Selling Stockholder(1) | OfferingOf | fering | Offering | ffering | (Offeringf | fering | (20) fering (4) | Registered | Offering(2)f | fering(|
| CVC Global Credit Opportunities | _ | _ | _ | - | _ | _ | _ | _ | _ | _ |
| Aaster Fund, L.P.(5) | \$ 4,375,000 | 0 | \$2,532,655 | 5 0 | 273,437 | 0 | 487,789 | 478,789 | 0 | |
| .P. Morgan Securities LLC(6) | 10,000,000 | 0 | 5,788,226 | 5 0 | 625,000 | 0 | 1,093,750 | 1,093,750 | 0 | |
| Connor Global Multi-Strategy | | | | | | | | | | |
| Alpha Master Limited(7) | 4,046,000 | 0 | 2,341,921 | 0 | 252,890 | 0 | 449,793 | 442,546 | 7,247 | * |
| Vineteen77 Global | | | | | | | | | | |
| Aulti-Strategy Alpha (Levered) | | | | | | | | | | |
| Aaster Limited(7) | 829,000 | 0 | 479,853 | 6 0 | 51,797 | 0 | 90,997 | 90,656 | 341 | * |
| HIT-Franklin High Income | | | | | | | | | | |
| Fund(8) | 8,250,000 | 0 | 4,775,287 | 0 | 515,625 | 0 | 1,971,594 | 902,344 | 1,069,250 | 7.9% |
| T Opportunistic Distressed | | | | | | | | | | |
| Fund, Ltd.(8) | 500,000 | 0 | 882,132 | 2 0 | 31,250 | 0 | 77,718 | 54,688 | 23,030 | * |
| The PNC Financial Services | | | | | | | | | | |
| Group, Inc. Pension Plan(9) | 1,524,000 | 0 | 882,132 | 2 0 | 95,250 | 0 | 166,688 | 166,688 | 0 | |
| EDS 1994 Pension Scheme(9) | 400,000 | 0 | 231,536 | 5 0 | 25,000 | 0 | 43,750 | 43,750 | 0 | |
| EDS Retirement Plan(9) | 1,060,000 | 0 | 613,558 | 8 0 | 66,250 | 0 | 115,937 | 115,937 | 0 | |
| SCM Energy HY Ltd.(9) | 2,000,000 | 0 | 1,157,653 | 6 0 | 125,000 | 0 | 223,486 | 218,750 | 4,738 | * |
| henkman Energy Opportunity | | | | | | | | | | |
| Aaster Fund Ltd.(9) | 3,586,000 | 0 | 2,075,662 | 2 0 | 224,125 | 0 | 407,145 | 392,219 | 14,926 | * |
| Four Points Multi-Strategy Aaster Fund, Inc.(9) | 3,430,000 | 0 | 1,985,369 | 0 0 | 214,375 | 0 | 375,156 | 375,156 | 0 | |

- * Less than 1%.
- (1) The number of shares of common stock shown in the table above assumes conversion of the Warrants and Convertible Notes, and includes common stock that would be held in the beneficial owner s name or jointly with others, or in the name of a bank, nominee or trustee for the beneficial owner s account.
- (2) This calculation is based upon the assumption that all Securities will be sold in the offering.
- (3) The number of PIK Notes beneficially owned prior to the offering includes both PIK Notes previously issued and the maximum amount of PIK Notes that can or will be issued in the future.
- (4) The Number of shares of common stock beneficially owned prior to the offering includes those shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the warrants, those shares issuable upon conversion of the Convertible Notes and all other shares beneficially owned outside of those two categories.

(5)

CVC is the beneficial owner of these shares for purposes of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act in its capacity as an investment adviser with the power to vote, or to direct the voting of, and dispose, or to direct the disposition of, such shares. The address of CVC is 712 Fifth Avenue, 42nd Floor, New York, NY 10019.

(6) Each of Carlos M. Hernandez, Erik J. Stein, Erin Elizabeth Hill, Gregory G. Quental, James R. Walker Jr., Jason Edwin Sippel, Matthew Cherwin, Patrick C. Kirby and Robert C. Holmes is a Manager of J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and as such may be deemed to have voting and dispositive power over the ordinary shares held by J.P. Morgan Securities LLC. Each of Carlos M. Hernandez, Erik J. Stein, Erin Elizabeth Hill, Gregory G. Quental, James R. Walker Jr., Jason Edwin Sippel, Matthew Cherwin, Patrick C. Kirby and Robert C. Holmes disclaims beneficial ownership of these ordinary shares. The address for each of J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Carlos M. Hernandez, Erik J. Stein, Erin Elizabeth Hill, Gregory G. Quental, James R. Walker Jr., Jason Edwin Sippel, Matthew Cherwin, Patrick C. Kirby and Robert C. Holmes disclaims beneficial ownership of these ordinary shares. The address for each of J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Carlos M. Hernandez, Erik J. Stein, Erin Elizabeth Hill, Gregory G. Quental, James R. Walker Jr., Jason Edwin Sippel, Matthew Cherwin, Patrick C. Kirby and Robert C. Holmes is 383 Madison Avenue, 3rd Floor, New York, New York 10179.

- (7) UBS O Connor LLC (O Connor) is the investment manager of each of GLEA XL and GLEA (together with GLEA XL, collectively, the O Connor Funds) and accordingly has voting control and investment discretion over the securities described herein held by the O Connor Funds. Dawn Fitzpatrick (Ms. Fitzpatrick), the Chief Executive Officer of O Connor, Kevin Russell (Mr. Russell), the Chief Investment Officer of O Connor and Andrew Martin (Mr. Martin), a Portfolio Manager for O Connor, each also have voting control and investment discretion over the securities described herein held by the O Connor Funds. As a result, each of O Connor, Ms. Fitzpatrick, Mr. Russell and Mr. Martin may be deemed to have beneficial ownership (as determined under Section 13(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) of the securities described herein held by the O Connor Funds. The address of O Connor is One North Wacker Drive, Floor 32, Chicago, IL 60606.
- (8) Franklin Advisers, Inc. is the beneficial owner of these shares for purposes of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act in its capacity as an investment adviser with the power to vote, or to direct the voting of, and dispose, or to direct the disposition of, such shares. The address of Franklin Advisers, Inc. is One Franklin Parkway, San Mateo, CA 94403.
- (9) Shenkman Capital Management, Inc. is the beneficial owner of these shares for purposes of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act in its capacity as an investment adviser with the power to vote, or to direct the voting of, and dispose, or to direct the disposition of, such shares. The address of Shenkman Capital Management, Inc. is 461 Fifth Avenue, New York, NY 10017.

The selling security holders are not directors, officers or employees of ours or an affiliate of such person. Pursuant to the Plan, however, we agreed to: (i) permit Franklin to appoint three (3) nominees to the Board. Following the expiration of the initial term of the directors appointed by Franklin and for so long as Franklin shall beneficially own greater than 10% of our total outstanding common stock, Franklin shall be entitled to designate three (3) nominees to serve on the Board, with it being understood that Franklin shall permanently, despite any later increase in its common stock ownership, no longer be entitled to designate any director nominees at such time as Franklin beneficially owns 10% or less of our total outstanding common stock and (ii) permit the holders of a majority of our then outstanding Warrants, following the expiration of the initial term of the Class I Directors and until the later to occur of (i) March 30, 2020 and (ii) the date of the annual meeting of stockholders in the year 2020, to designate two nominees to serve as the Class I Directors of the Board.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following description of our capital stock, together with the additional information we include in any applicable prospectus supplements, summarizes the material terms and provisions of our capital stock that we may offer, in the case of our common stock, under this prospectus. It may not contain all the information that is important to you. For the complete terms of our common stock and preferred stock, please refer to our Certificate of Incorporation and our Bylaws, which are incorporated by reference into the registration statement which includes this prospectus. The Delaware General Corporation Law (DGCL) may also affect the terms of these securities.

Authorized Capital Stock

Our authorized capital stock consists of

75,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share; and

10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$1.00 par value per share ($\ Preferred \ Stock$). Common Stock

On February 9, 2017, 9,108,826 shares of our common stock were issued and outstanding, including 544,839 shares of our common stock issued under the Management Incentive Plan that are currently restricted. All outstanding shares of our common stock are fully paid and nonassessable.

In addition, on February 9, 2017, (a) 2,499,999 shares of our common stock are reserved for issuance upon the exercise of outstanding warrants at an exercise price of \$0.01 per share, (b) 1,250,000 shares of our common stock are reserved for issuance upon the exercise of outstanding UCC Warrants and (c) 1,874,999 shares of our common stock are reserved for issuance upon the conversion of our Convertible Notes.

Dividends. Subject to preferential dividend rights of any other class or series of stock, the holders of shares of our common stock are entitled to receive dividends, including dividends of our stock, if, as and when declared by the Board, subject to any limitations applicable by law and to the rights of the holders, if any, of our Preferred Stock.

Liquidation. In the event we are liquidated, dissolved or our affairs are wound up, after we pay or make adequate provision for all of our known debts and liabilities and pay or set aside for payment any preferential amount due to the holders of any other class or series of stock, each holder of our common stock will be entitled to share ratably in any or all assets that remain to be paid or distributed.

Voting Rights. Subject to any special voting rights of any series of preferred stock, for all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders, each holder of our common stock is entitled to one vote for each share registered in the holder s name; provided, however, that except as otherwise required by law, each holder of our common stock is not entitled to vote on any amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificates of designation relating to any series of preferred stock) that relates solely to the terms of one or more outstanding series of preferred stock, if the holders of such affected series of preferred stock are entitled, either separately or together as a class with the holders of one or more other such series, to vote thereon pursuant to the Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificates of designation relating to any series of designation relating to any series of preferred stock). Holders of our common stock vote together as a single class. There is no cumulative voting in the election of our directors, which means that, subject to any rights to elect directors

that are granted to the holders of any class or series of preferred stock, a majority of the votes cast at a meeting of stockholders at which a quorum is present is sufficient to elect a director.

Preemptive Rights. Any issuance of common stock, or other capital stock, and rights, convertible securities, options or warrants to purchase common stock or other capital stock issued subsequent to the Effective Date (New Securities) by the Company or any of its subsidiaries, other than an issuance of Exempt Securities (as

defined below), shall be subject to a preemptive right, granted by the Company to each stockholder that, together with its affiliates, holds of record at least 10% of the common stock then outstanding (each, a Qualified Shareholder), the right to purchase a pro rata share of any and all issuances, sales or distributions of New Securities proposed to be made by the Company or any of its subsidiaries, subject to certain requirements.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Qualified Shareholders shall not have the right to participate in the issuance of any New Securities which are otherwise authorized to be issued in accordance with the Certificate of Incorporation (i) if such New Securities were issued as consideration in any merger, consolidation or combination with or acquisition of securities or assets of another person in exchange for New Securities, (ii) if made upon conversion or exercise of any rights, convertible securities, options or warrants to purchase common stock or other capital stock of the Company, (iii) if made by any subsidiary of the Company to the Company or any of its direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiaries, (iv) if made as securities which are the subject of an effective registration statement, (v) if made to directors, officers, employees or consultants as compensation pursuant to any employee incentive plans or (vi) if such New Securities were issued in connection with the Plan (the New Securities described in the foregoing clauses (i) through (vi), Exempt Securities).

Limitation on Voting. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Certificate of Incorporation to the contrary, JPMS and its affiliates, collectively, shall not be entitled to vote, directly or indirectly, equity securities of the Company representing, in aggregate, greater than 4.99% of the total combined voting power of any class of equity securities of the Company entitled to vote on any matter (any equity securities held by JPMS and its affiliates, collectively, in excess of such 4.99% limitation, the Excess Voting Stock). For the avoidance of doubt, if JPMS or any of its affiliates shall transfer any Excess Voting Stock to any other person that is not an affiliate of JPMS, the limitation set forth above shall no longer apply to such Excess Voting Stock. Excess Voting Stock may only be transferred by JPMS or any of its affiliates: (i) among or between JPMS and its affiliates; (ii) in a widespread public distribution; (iii) in transfers in which no transferee (or group of associated transferees) would receive from JPMS and its affiliates in such sale or transfer two percent (2%) or more of any class of voting securities of the Company, which for the avoidance of doubt, does not include the amount of securities already owned by such transferee (together with its affiliates or group of associated transferees) prior to such transfer; (iv) to an underwriter for the purpose of conducting a widespread public distribution of the voting securities of the Company; or (vi) to a transferee that would control more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting securities of the Company; or (vi) to a transfer of Excess Voting Stock from JPMS or its affiliates.

Other Rights and Restrictions. Subject to the preferential rights of any other class or series of stock, all shares of our common stock have equal dividend, distribution, liquidation and other rights, and have no preference, appraisal or exchange rights, except for any appraisal rights provided by Delaware law. Furthermore, holders of our common stock have no conversion, or sinking fund or redemption rights. Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws do not restrict the ability of a holder of our common stock to transfer the holder s shares of our common stock.

The rights, powers, preferences and privileges of holders of our common stock are subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of holders of shares of our outstanding Preferred Stock and of any series of preferred stock which we may designate and issue in the future.

Preferred Stock

Under our Certificate of Incorporation, the Board has the authority, subject to any limitations prescribed by law and without further stockholder approval, to issue from time to time up to 10,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock.

The Preferred Stock is issuable in one or more series, each with such powers, voting powers, designations, preferences, rights, qualifications, limitations and restrictions as the Board, or any committee of the Board to which such responsibility is specifically and lawfully delegated, may determine in resolutions providing for their issuance.

The issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of us without further action by the stockholders and may adversely affect the voting and other rights of the holders of our common stock. The issuance of preferred stock with voting and conversion rights may adversely affect the voting power of the holders of common stock, including loss of voting control to others.

As of February 9, 2017, we had no outstanding shares of Preferred Stock.

Pursuant to our Certificate of Incorporation we are authorized to issue blank check preferred stock, which may be issued from time to time in one or more series upon authorization by the Board. The Board, or any committee of the Board to which such responsibility is specifically and lawfully delegated, without further approval of the stockholders, is authorized to fix the dividend rights and terms, voting rights, conversion rights, redemption rights and terms, sinking fund provisions, liquidation preferences, restrictions upon the creation of indebtedness or issuance of additional preferred stock, and any other rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions applicable to each series of the preferred stock.

The issuance of preferred stock, while providing flexibility in connection with possible acquisitions and other corporate purposes could, among other things, adversely affect the voting power or rights of the holders of our common stock and, under certain circumstances, make it more difficult for a third party to gain control of us, discourage bids for our common stock at a premium or otherwise adversely affect the market price of the common stock.

Nonvoting Equity Securities. Notwithstanding anything contained in our Certificate of Incorporation to the contrary, we will not issue nonvoting equity securities to the extent prohibited by Section 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code, 11 U.S.C. § 1123 (Section 1123), and we will provide, as to any classes of securities possessing voting power, an appropriate distribution of such power among such classes, including, in the case of any class of equity securities having a preference over another class of equity securities with respect to dividends, adequate provisions for the election of directors representing such preferred class in the event of default in the payment of such dividends; provided, however, that this prohibition (i) will have no effect beyond that required by Section 1123, (ii) will have effect, if any, only for so long as such Section 1123 is in effect and applicable to us and (iii) in all events may be amended or eliminated in accordance with applicable law as from time to time in effect.

The summaries above of selected provisions of our common stock and preferred stock are qualified entirely by the provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation, our Bylaws, and our debt agreements, all of which are included or incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. You should read our Certificate of Incorporation, our Bylaws, and our debt agreements. To the extent that any particular provision described in a prospectus supplement differs from any of the provisions described in this prospectus, then the provisions described in this prospectus will be deemed to have been superseded by that prospectus supplement.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Delaware Law, Our Certificate of Incorporation and Our Bylaws

Some provisions of Delaware law, our Certificate of Incorporation and our Bylaws contain provisions that could make the following transactions more difficult: acquisitions of us by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or otherwise or removal of our incumbent officers and directors. These provisions may also have the effect of preventing changes in our management. It is possible that these provisions could make it more difficult to accomplish or could deter transactions that stockholders may otherwise consider to be in their best interest or in our best interests, including transactions that might result in a premium over the market price for our shares.

These provisions are expected to discourage coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids. These provisions are also designed to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of us to first negotiate with us. We believe that the benefits of increased protection and our potential ability to negotiate with the proponent

of an unfriendly or unsolicited proposal to acquire or restructure us outweigh the disadvantages of discouraging these proposals because, among other things, negotiation of these proposals could result in an improvement of their terms.

Delaware Law

Section 203 of the DGCL prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any business combination with any interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date that the stockholder became an interested stockholder, unless:

the transaction is approved by the board of directors before the date the interested stockholder attained that status;

upon consummation of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced; or

on or after such time the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized at a meeting of stockholders by at least $66\frac{2}{3}\%$ of the outstanding voting stock that is not owned by the interested stockholder.

An interested stockholder is defined as a person who, together with any affiliates or associates of such person, beneficially owns, directly or indirectly, 15% or more of the outstanding voting shares of a Delaware corporation. The term business combination is broadly defined to include a broad array of transactions, including mergers, consolidations, sales or other dispositions of assets having a total value in excess of 10% of the consolidated assets of the corporation or all of the outstanding stock of the corporation, and some other transactions that would increase the interested stockholder s proportionate share ownership in the corporation.

Our Certificate of Incorporation and Our Bylaws

Provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation and our Bylaws may delay or discourage transactions involving an actual or potential change in control or change in our management, including transactions in which stockholders might otherwise receive a premium for their shares, or transactions that our stockholders might otherwise deem to be in their best interests. Therefore, these provisions could adversely affect the price of our common stock.

Among other things, our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws:

provide for the division of the Board into three classes, each class consisting as nearly as possible of one-third of the whole. The term of office of one class of directors expires each year; with each class of directors elected for a term of three years and until the stockholders elect their qualified successors; provided, however, that:

following the expiration of the initial term of the Class I Directors and until the later to occur of (i) March 30, 2020 and (ii) the date of the annual meeting of stockholders in the year 2020 (the

Warrant Holder Designation Period), the holders of a majority of the then outstanding warrants issued to the New 2L Note Purchasers (as defined in the Plan) will be entitled to designate nominees to serve as the Class I directors to the Board (the Warrant Holder Selected Directors); and

following the expiration of the initial term of the Class II Directors and for so long as Franklin shall beneficially own greater than 10% of the total outstanding common stock of the Company (the

Franklin Designation Period), Franklin shall be entitled to designate three nominees to serve as the Class II Directors to the Board, with it being understood that Franklin shall

permanently, despite any later increase in its common stock ownership, no longer be entitled to designate any director nominees at such time as Franklin beneficially owns 10% or less of the total outstanding common stock of the Company.

provide that all vacancies, including newly created directorships, may, except as otherwise required by law or, if applicable, the rights of holders of a series of preferred stock or certain board designation rights, be filled by a majority of directors then in office, even if less than a quorum, or by the sole remaining director; provided, however that:

if the number of Class I Directors is increased during the Warrant Holder Designation Period, the Company and the Board of Directors shall cause any vacancy created by such increase to be filled by an additional director designated in writing by the holders of a majority of the then outstanding warrants; and

if the number of Class II Directors is increased during the Franklin Designation Period, the Company and the Board shall cause any vacancy created by such increase to be filled by an additional director designated in writing by Franklin.

provide that our Bylaws may be amended by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least $66\frac{2}{3}\%$ of our then outstanding voting stock;

provide that directors may be removed be removed from office by $66\frac{2}{3}\%$ of our then outstanding voting stock; provided, however, that during the Warrant Holder Designation Period, a Warrant Holder Selected Director may be removed only for cause by the holders of at least $66\frac{2}{3}\%$ of the shares then entitled to vote at an election of directors;

provide that special meetings of our stockholders may only be called by our Chairman of the Board, Vice Chairman, Chief Executive Officer or by a majority of the directors then in office;

authorize the Board to adopt resolutions providing for the issuance of undesignated preferred stock. This ability makes it possible for the Board to issue, without stockholder approval, preferred stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could impede the success of any attempt to change control of us;

provide that the authorized number of directors may be changed only by the Board;

establish advance notice procedures with regard to stockholder proposals relating to the nomination of candidates for election as directors or new business to be brought before meetings of our stockholders. These procedures provide that notice of stockholder proposals must be timely given in writing to our corporate secretary prior to the meeting at which the action is to be taken. Generally, for a proposal to be timely

submitted for consideration at an annual meeting, notice must be delivered to our secretary not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the first anniversary date of the annual meeting for the preceding year. Generally, for a proposal to be timely submitted for consideration at a special meeting at which directors are to be elected, notice must be delivered to our secretary not earlier than the date on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made by the Company and not later than the close of business on the 15th day following the date of first public announcement. Our Bylaws specify the requirements as to form and content of all stockholders notices. These requirements may preclude stockholders from bringing matters before the stockholders at an annual or special meeting; and

provide that our Bylaws may be amended by the Board. Limitations of Liability and Indemnification Matters

Our Certificate of Incorporation limits the liability of our directors for monetary damages for breach of their fiduciary duty as directors, except for liability that cannot be eliminated under the DGCL. Delaware law provides

that directors of a company will not be personally liable for monetary damages for breach of their fiduciary duty as directors, except for liabilities:

for any breach of their duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders;

for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;

for unlawful payment of dividend or unlawful stock repurchase or redemption, as provided under Section 174 of the DGCL; or

for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. Any amendment, repeal or modification of these provisions will be prospective only and would not affect any limitation on liability of a director for acts or omissions that occurred prior to any such amendment, repeal or modification.

Our Certificate of Incorporation also provides that we will indemnify our directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. If Delaware law is amended to authorize corporate action further eliminating or limiting the personal liability of a director, then the liability of our directors will be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, as so amended. Our Certificate of Incorporation also permits us to purchase insurance on behalf of any officer, director, employee or other agent for any liability arising out of that person s actions as our officer, director, employee or agent, regardless of whether Delaware law would permit indemnification. We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and officers. These agreements require us to indemnify these individuals to the fullest extent permitted under Delaware law against liability that may arise by reason of their service to us, and to advance expenses incurred as a result of any proceeding against them as to which they could be indemnified. We believe that the limitation of liability provision in Certificate of Incorporation and the indemnification agreements facilitates our ability to continue to attract and retain qualified individuals to serve as directors and officers.

The limitation of liability and indemnification provisions in our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws may discourage stockholders from bringing a lawsuit against directors for breach of their fiduciary duties. They may also reduce the likelihood of derivative litigation against directors and officers, even though an action, if successful, might benefit us and our stockholders. A stockholder s investment may be harmed to the extent we pay the costs of settlement and damage awards against directors and officers pursuant to these indemnification provisions. Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to our directors, officers and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, we have been advised that, in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act, and is, therefore, unenforceable. There is no pending litigation or proceeding naming any of our directors or officers as to which indemnification is being sought, nor are we aware of any pending or threatened litigation that may result in claims for indemnification by any director or officer.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company.

Listing

Our common stock is quoted on the OTC Markets under the symbol GDPP.

DESCRIPTION OF NOTES

We issued \$40.0 million in aggregate principal amount of Notes in connection with the Plan under the Indenture dated as of the Effective Date. The terms of the Notes will include those expressly set forth in the Indenture and those made part of the Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the Trust Indenture Act). For any interest period ending other than at maturity, we may elect to pay all or any portion of interest in kind on the then outstanding principal of the Notes by issuing PIK Notes on the first interest payment date on which interest on Initial Notes is paid in kind and by increasing the principal amount of the PIK Notes or by issuing the additional PIK Notes on any subsequent interest payment date on which interest on the Notes is paid in kind. The PIK Notes will be part of the same series of the Notes and will include identical terms, except that the PIK Notes will not be convertible. PIK Notes will not be fungible with Initial Notes and will trade separately.

This Description of Notes is intended to be a useful overview of the material provisions of the Notes and the Indenture. However, you should read the Indenture for a complete description of the obligations of the Company and your rights.

You will find the definitions of capitalized terms used in this Description of Notes under the heading Certain Definitions. For purposes of this description, references to the Company, we, our and us refer only to Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and not to any of its subsidiaries. The Indenture treats the registered holder of a Note as the owner of it for all purposes. Only registered holders of Notes have rights under the Indenture, and all references to holders in this Description of Notes are to registered holders of Notes.

General

The Notes. The Notes will:

be second lien, senior secured obligations of the Company;

be subject to conversion, excepting the PIK Notes, at the holder s sole option, into fully paid and non-assessable shares of Common Stock;

mature on the later of August 30, 2019 and the date that is six months after the scheduled maturity date (including after giving effect to the exercise of the RBL Extension Option) of the First Lien Credit Agreement or any Permitted First Lien Replacement Facility, but in any event no later than March 30, 2020;

be issued in denominations of \$2,000 and whole multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof (or, with respect to the PIK Notes, in minimum denominations of \$1.00 and any integral multiple of \$1.00 in excess thereof);

be represented by one or more registered Notes in global form, but in certain circumstances may be represented by Notes in definitive form as described under Book-Entry, Delivery and Form ;

be secured by second-priority liens on the Second Lien Collateral, subject to Permitted Liens and the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement;

rank senior in right of payment to all of the Company s and the Subsidiary Guarantor s future subordinated Indebtedness;

rank equally in right of payment with all of the Company s and the Subsidiary Guarantor s existing and future senior Indebtedness;

be effectively junior, pursuant to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement to the extent of the value of the Priority Lien Collateral, to the Company s obligations and the Subsidiary Guarantor s obligations under the Company s First Lien Credit Agreement and any other Priority Lien Obligations, which will be secured on a first-priority basis by Liens on the same Collateral that secure the Notes and the Guarantees;

be effectively junior to any of the Company s or the Subsidiary Guarantor s existing and future secured Indebtedness secured by assets not constituting Second Lien Collateral for the Notes and the Guarantees to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such Indebtedness;

be effectively senior to all the Company s and the Subsidiary Guarantor s existing and future unsecured senior Indebtedness to the extent of the value of the Second Lien Collateral (after giving effect to the Permitted Liens on the Second Lien);

be structurally subordinated in right of payment to all Indebtedness and other liabilities of any of the Company s future Subsidiaries that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor of the Notes; and

be guaranteed on a senior secured basis by the Subsidiary Guarantor and certain future Subsidiaries. As of the date of this prospectus, the Subsidiary Guarantor is Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C., which is the Company s sole current Subsidiary.

Interest. Interest on the Notes:

will accrue at the rate of 13.50% per annum;

will accrue from the most recent interest payment date, or, if no interest has been paid, from and including the date of original issuance;

will be payable quarterly in arrears on January 15, April 15, July 15 and October 15 of each year;

will be payable to the holders of record on January 1, April 1, July 1 and October 1 immediately preceding the related interest payment dates;

be payable in kind on the then outstanding principal amount of the Notes by issuing PIK Notes on the first interest payment date on which interest on Initial Notes is paid in kind and by increasing the principal amount of the PIK Notes or by issuing the additional PIK Notes on any subsequent interest payment date on which interest on the Notes is paid in kind;

must be paid in-kind ($\,$ PIK $\,$) during such time as the First Lien Credit Agreement (but not any refinancing or replacement thereof) is in effect; and

will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months. If any payment date with respect to the Notes falls on a day that is not a Business Day, the payment will be made on the next succeeding Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on such payment date, and no additional

interest will accrue as a result of such delayed payment provided such payment is made on the next succeeding Business Day. The Company will pay interest (including post-petition interest in any proceeding under any Bankruptcy Law) on overdue principal of the Notes at one percentage point per annum in excess of the above rate, and on overdue installments of interest (without regard to any applicable grace period) at such higher rate, to the extent lawful.

Guarantees. The Guarantees of the Notes:

will be general senior obligations of each Subsidiary Guarantor;

will, with respect to the Subsidiary Guarantors, be secured on a second-priority basis, subject to certain permitted Liens, by a Lien on the Second Lien Collateral of such Subsidiary Guarantor described below under Security for the Notes ;

will be effectively junior, pursuant to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement described below under The Intercreditor Agreement, to the extent of the value of the Priority Lien Collateral, to that Subsidiary Guarantor s guarantee of the Company s obligations under the First Lien Credit Agreement and any other Priority Lien Obligations, which will be secured on a first-priority basis by the same assets of the Subsidiary Guarantors that secure the Notes;

will be effectively junior to all existing and future secured Indebtedness of each Subsidiary Guarantor secured by assets not constituting Collateral, to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such Indebtedness;

will be structurally subordinated to all existing and future Indebtedness and other liabilities of any non-guarantor Subsidiaries of such Subsidiary Guarantor;

will be effectively senior to all the Subsidiary Guarantor s existing and future unsecured senior Indebtedness to the extent of the value of the Second Lien Collateral (after giving effect to the Permitted Liens on the Second Lien Collateral); and

will be senior in right of payment to any existing and future subordinated Indebtedness of each Subsidiary Guarantor.

Payments on the Notes; Paying Agent, Registrar and Conversion Agent

If a holder of Notes has given wire transfer instructions in accordance with the Indenture, we will pay all principal, interest and premium, if any, on that holder s Notes in accordance with those instructions to an account in the United States. Otherwise we will pay principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Notes at the office or agency designated by the Company, except that we may, at our option, pay interest on the Notes by check mailed to holders of the Notes at their registered address as it appears in the registrar s books or by PIK payments. We have initially designated the corporate trust office of the Trustee in Dallas, Texas to act as our paying agent, registrar and conversion agent. We may, however, change the paying agent, registrar or conversion agent without prior notice to the holders of the Notes, and the Company or any of its Subsidiaries may act as paying agent or registrar.

We will pay principal of, premium, if any, and interest on, Notes in global form registered in the name of or held by The Depository Trust Company (DTC) or its nominee in immediately available funds to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered holder of such global note.

Transfer and Exchange

A holder may transfer or exchange Notes in accordance with the Indenture. The registrar and the Trustee may require a holder, among other things, to furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents in connection with a transfer of Notes. No service charge will be imposed by the Company, the Trustee or the registrar for any registration of transfer or exchange of Notes, but the Company may require a holder to pay a sum sufficient to cover any transfer tax or other governmental taxes and fees required by law or permitted by the Indenture. The Company is not required to transfer or exchange any Note selected for redemption in whole or in part, except the unredeemed portion of any Note being redeemed in part. Also, the Company is not required to transfer or exchange any Note for a period of 15 days before a selection of Notes to be redeemed as well as between a record date and the next succeeding interest payment date.

The registered holder of a note will be treated as its owner for all purposes.

Optional Redemption

At any time on or after October 12, 2018, we may redeem, in whole or in part, the Notes at the following redemption prices (expressed as a percentage of principal amount of the Notes), plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon, if any, to the applicable redemption date (subject to the right of holders of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date):

| Period | Redemption Price |
|------------------------------------|-------------------------|
| October 12, 2018 to April 12, 2019 | 106.75% |
| April 12, 2019 and thereafter | 100.00% |

In addition, the Notes may be redeemed, in whole or in part, at any time prior to October 12, 2018 at our option, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes redeemed plus the Applicable Premium as of, and accrued and unpaid interest thereon, if any, to, the applicable redemption date (subject to the right of holders of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date).

Any optional redemption under the caption Optional Redemption shall be made on a *pro rata* basis between the Initial Notes and the PIK Notes, subject to adjustment in a manner that most nearly approximates a *pro rata* basis.

Applicable Premium means, with respect to any note on any applicable redemption date, the excess, if any, of:

- (a) the present value at such time of (i) the redemption price of such note as of October 12, 2018 (without regard to accrued and unpaid interest and such redemption price being set forth in the table appearing above under the caption Optional Redemption) plus (ii) all required interest payments due on such Note through October 12, 2018 (excluding accrued and unpaid interest to the prepayment date), computed using a discount rate equal to the Treasury Rate plus 100 basis points; over
- (b) the principal amount of such note.

Treasury Rate means, as of any redemption date, the yield to maturity at the time of computation of United States Treasury securities with a constant maturity (as compiled and published in the most recent Federal Reserve Statistical Release H.15 (519) which has become publicly available at least two Business Days prior to the redemption date (or, if such Statistical Release is no longer published, any publicly available source of similar market data)) most nearly equal to the period from the redemption date to October 12, 2018; provided, however, that if the period from the redemption date to October 12, 2018; provided, however, that if the period from the redemption date to October 12, 2018; provided, however, that if the period from the redemption date to October 12, 2018; provided, however, that if the period from the redemption date to the constant maturity of a United States Treasury security for which a weekly average yield is given, the Treasury Rate shall be obtained by linear interpolation (calculated to the nearest one-twelfth of a year) from the weekly average yields of United States Treasury securities for which such yields are given, except that if the period from the redemption date to October 12, 2018 is less than one year, the weekly average yield on actually traded United States Treasury securities adjusted to a constant maturity of one year shall be used. The Company will (a) calculate the Treasury Rate as of the second Business Day preceding the applicable redemption date and (b) prior to such redemption date file with the Trustee an Officers Certificate setting forth the Applicable Premium and the Treasury Rate and showing the calculation of each in reasonable detail.

Selection and Notice

If we are redeeming less than all of the outstanding Notes, the Trustee will select the Notes for redemption in compliance with the requirements of the principal national securities exchange, if any, on which the Notes are listed or, if the Notes are not listed, then on a pro rata basis, by lot or by such other method as the Trustee in its sole discretion will deem to be fair and appropriate (or, in the case of Notes in global form, the Company will select Notes for redemption based on DTC s method that most nearly approximates a pro rata selection), although no note of \$2,000 (or \$1.00 in the case of any PIK Notes) in original principal amount or less will be redeemed in part. Notices of redemption will be given at least 15 but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each holder of Notes to be redeemed at its registered address. If any Note is to be redeemed in part only, the notice of redemption relating to such note will state the portion of the principal amount thereof to be redeemed. A new note in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion thereof will be issued in the name of the holder thereof upon cancellation of the partially redeemed note. On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on Notes or the portion of them called for redemption unless we default in the payment of the redemption price of, and accrued interest on, the Notes to be

redeemed on that date.

Mandatory Redemption; Offers to Purchase; Open Market Purchases

Subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and to the extent not required to be used to prepay the Indebtedness in respect of the First Lien Credit Agreement as in effect on the date hereof, the Company is required to redeem the Notes:

(i) prior to or within two Business Days following the consummation of any disposition of Property permitted pursuant to items (i) and (j) of the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Sales of Assets and Subsidiary Stock the Company shall be required to redeem the Notes in an aggregate principal amount of the net cash proceeds of such disposition (net of (1) all reasonable and documented fees and expenses of accountants, lawyers and other professional advisors and brokerage commissions, (2) any taxes directly attributable to such disposition, (3) any Indebtedness or other liabilities required to be paid with the proceeds of such disposition and (4) so long as no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, any such proceeds that are (or are intended to be) invested within 180 days of receipt thereof in long-term productive assets of the general type used in the business of the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors (it being understood and agreed that any proceeds that are not actually invested pursuant to this clause (4) within such 180 day period shall be required to be applied to redeem the Notes pursuant to this caption Mandatory Redemption; Offers to Purchase; Open Market Purchases)).

(ii) Prior to or within two Business Days of the Incurrence of any Refinancing Indebtedness in respect of the Notes, the Company shall be required to redeem the Notes in an aggregate principal amount equal to the net cash proceeds of such Refinancing Indebtedness.

Except as expressly provided above, any redemption under this caption Mandatory Redemption; Offers to Purchase; Open Market Purchases shall be subject to payment of the Prepayment Premium and shall be made on a pro rata basis between the Initial Notes and the PIK Notes, subject to adjustment in a manner that most nearly approximates a pro rata basis.

We may acquire Notes by means other than a redemption or required repurchase, whether by tender offer, open market purchases, negotiated transactions or otherwise, in accordance with applicable securities laws, so long as such acquisition does not otherwise violate the terms of the Indenture. However, other existing or future agreements of the Company may limit the ability of the Company or its Subsidiaries to purchase Notes prior to maturity.

Conversion

Each holder of the Initial Note is entitled to convert, at the holder s sole option, any portion of the outstanding and unpaid Conversion Amount into fully paid and non-assessable shares of Common Stock, at the Conversion Rate. The Conversion Rate is subject to adjustment as described below. If the holder elects to exercise his or her conversion rights, we may elect to: (i) deliver shares of Common Stock to the holder; (ii) pay the holder an amount in cash equal to the market value of the shares calculated using the Closing Price of the Common Stock on the Conversion Date (*provided* that under the terms of the Indenture we are not allowed to make a cash payment in an aggregate amount exceeding 10% of the obligation to deliver shares of Common Stock upon conversion of the Notes on any Conversion Date); or (iii) any combination thereof. However, we will not issue any fractional shares of Common Stock, we will pay a cash adjustment in respect of such fractional share in an amount equal to the same fraction of the Closing Price on the Conversion Date. No separate payment or adjustment will be made for accrued and unpaid interest on a converted Note or for dividends or distributions on shares of Common Stock issued upon conversion of a Note except as provided in the Indenture.

The Company shall pay any and all transfer, stamp and similar taxes that may be payable with respect to the issuance and delivery of Common Stock upon conversion of any Conversion Amount; provided, however that the

Company shall not be required to pay any tax that may be payable in respect of any issuance of Common Stock to any person other than the converting holder or with respect to any income tax due by such holder with respect to such Common Stock. The Company may refuse to make any such issuance or delivery unless and until a person otherwise entitled to such issuance or delivery has paid to the Company the amount of any such tax or has established, to the satisfaction of the Company, that such tax has been paid or is not payable.

Adjustments to Conversion Price.

We will adjust the Conversion Price as set forth below:

(a) in case we pay or make a dividend or other distribution to all or substantially all holders of any class of capital stock of the Company payable in Common Stock, the Conversion Price shall be reduced by multiplying such Conversion Price by a fraction of which (x) the numerator shall be the number of outstanding shares of Common Stock prior to such dividend or other distribution and (y) the denominator shall be (i) such number of shares plus (ii) the total number of shares constituting such dividend or other distribution;

(b) in case we issue rights or warrants to all or substantially all holders of our Common Stock entitling them, for a period of not more than 45 days, to subscribe for or purchase shares of Common Stock at a price per share less than the current market price determined in accordance with the Indenture (the Current Market Price) on the date fixed for the determination of stockholders entitled to receive such rights or warrants, the Conversion Price shall be reduced by multiplying such Conversion Price by a fraction of which (i) the numerator shall be (x) the number of outstanding shares of Common Stock plus (y) the number of shares of Common Stock which the aggregate of the offering price of the total number of shares of Common Stock so offered for subscription or purchase would purchase at such Current Market Price and (ii) the denominator shall be (x) the number of shares of outstanding Common Stock plus (y) the number of subscription or purchase. In case any rights or warrants referred to in this clause in respect of which an adjustment shall have been made shall expire unexercised, the Conversion Price shall be readjusted at the time of such expiration to the Conversion Price that would then be in effect if no adjustment had been made on account of the distribution or issuance of such expired rights or warrants;

(c) in case outstanding shares of Common Stock shall be subdivided into a greater number of shares of Common Stock, the Conversion Price shall be proportionately reduced, and conversely, in case outstanding shares of Common Stock shall each be combined into a smaller number of shares of Common Stock, the Conversion Price shall be proportionately increased;

(d) in case we, by dividend or otherwise, distribute to all or substantially all holders of our Common Stock evidences of indebtedness, shares of capital stock of any class or series, other securities, cash or assets (other than Common Stock referred to in clause (a) of this caption Adjustments to Conversion Price , rights or warrants referred to in clause (b) of this caption Adjustments to Conversion Price or a dividend or distribution payable exclusively in cash), the Conversion Price shall be reduced by multiplying such Conversion Price by a fraction of which (x) the numerator shall be (i) the Current Market Price on the date fixed for such payment minus (ii) the then fair market value (determined in accordance with the Indenture) of the portion of such evidences of indebtedness, shares of capital stock, other securities, cash and assets distributed per share of Common Stock and (y) the denominator shall be such Current Market Price;

(e) in case we, by dividend or otherwise, make a distribution to all or substantially all holders of our Common Stock payable exclusively in cash, the Conversion Price shall be adjusted by multiplying such Conversion Price by a fraction of which the numerator shall be (i) the Current Market Price on the date fixed for such payment minus (ii) the amount in cash per share of Common Stock paid in such distribution and the denominator shall be the Current Market Price on

the date fixed for such payment, *provided* that in the event that the amount in cash per share of Common Stock paid in such distribution is greater than or equal to the Current Market Price on the date fixed for such payment, each holder of Notes shall receive, for each \$1,000 principal

amount of Notes, without conversion and at the same time and upon the same terms as holders of Common Stock, the amount of cash that such holder would have received if such holder owned a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the Conversion Rate on the Business Day immediately preceding the date fixed for such payment for such cash dividend or distribution;

(f) in case we or any of our subsidiaries consummates a tender or exchange offer for all or any portion of the Common Stock, the Conversion Price shall be reduced by multiplying such Conversion Price by a fraction of which (x) the numerator shall be (i) the Current Market Price on such date of expiration minus the (ii) an aggregate Premium Amount paid in such tender or exchange offer divided by the difference between the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding at the close of business on the date of expiration of such tender or exchange offer (before giving effect to the acquisition of shares of Common Stock pursuant thereto) and the number of shares of Common Stock acquired pursuant thereto and (y) the denominator shall be such Current Market Price.

Effect of Reclassifications, Business Combinations, Asset Sales and Corporate Events.

If any of the following events occur: (i) any recapitalization, reclassification or change of the outstanding shares of Common Stock (other than a subdivision or combination to which clause (c) of the caption Adjustments to Conversion Price applies), (ii) any consolidation, merger, binding share exchange or combination of the Company with another Person, or (iii) any sale or conveyance to another Person of all or substantially all of the property and assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, in each case as a result of which common stock would be converted into, or exchanged for, stock, other securities, other property or assets (including cash or any combination thereof) (any such event or transaction, a Reorganization Event), then, following the effective time of the Reorganization Event, the right to receive shares of common stock upon conversion of the Notes, if any, will be changed into a right to receive the kind and amount of shares of stock, other securities or property or assets (including cash or any combination thereof) that a holder would have been entitled to receive upon such Reorganization Event in respect of common stock, as provided in the Indenture.

At no time when the Common Stock is registered under Section 12 of the Securities Act shall we effect any conversion of the Notes and a holder shall not have the right to convert any portion of the Notes, to the extent that, after giving effect to the conversion as set forth on the applicable notice of conversion, such holder would beneficially own in excess of the Beneficial Ownership Limitation; provided, however, that, upon a holder providing us with 61 days notice (the Waiver Notice) at any time, whether before or after the Common Stock is registered under Section 12 of the Securities Act, that such holder wishes to waive the provisions of the Trustee s disclaimer, as outlined in the Indenture, with regard to any or all Common Stock issuable upon conversion of such holder s Notes, this limitation shall be of no force or effect with regard to the Notes referenced in the Waiver Notice.

Ranking

The Notes will be secured obligations of the Company that rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future Indebtedness that is expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Notes. The Notes will rank equally in right of payment with all of the Company s and the Subsidiary Guarantor s existing and future senior Indebtedness. The Notes will effectively rank junior to the Company s obligations and the Subsidiary Guarantor s obligations under the First Lien Credit Agreement and any other Priority Lien Obligations, which will be secured on a first-priority basis by liens on the same Collateral that secure the Notes and the Guarantees. In the event of bankruptcy, liquidation, reorganization or other winding up of the Company or upon a default in payment with respect to, or the acceleration of, any Indebtedness under the First Lien Credit Agreement or other secured Priority Lien Indebtedness, the assets of the Company that secure secured Indebtedness will be available to pay obligations on the Notes only after all Indebtedness under the First Lien Credit Agreement and other secured Priority Lien Indebtedness has been repaid in full from such assets. In addition, although the Notes will be guaranteed by our sole current Subsidiary, certain of our future Subsidiaries may not guarantee the Notes. See

Covenants Future Subsidiary Guarantors. In the event of bankruptcy, liquidation, reorganization or other winding up of a non-guarantor Subsidiary, the assets of such Subsidiary will be available to pay obligations on the Notes only after all obligations of such Subsidiary have been repaid in full from such assets. We advise you that there may not be sufficient assets remaining to pay amounts due on any or all the Notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees then outstanding.

Subsidiary Guarantees

The Notes are initially guaranteed by our sole current Subsidiary. Certain of our future Subsidiaries may also in the future guarantee our obligations under the Notes, including as set forth under Covenants Future Subsidiary Guarantors. The Subsidiary Guarantors, if any, will, jointly and severally, fully and unconditionally guarantee on a senior secured basis our obligations under the Notes and all obligations under the Indenture. Guarantees of the Subsidiary Guarantors will be secured on a second-priority basis by a Lien on the Second Priority Collateral of such Subsidiary Guarantors. The obligations of Subsidiary Guarantors will be effectively junior, pursuant to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, to the extent of the value of the Priority Lien Collateral, to that Subsidiary Guarantors guarantees of the Subsidiary secured on a first-priority basis by the same assets of the Subsidiary Guarantors that secure the Notes. The obligations of Subsidiary Guarantors under the Subsidiary Guarantees will rank equally in right of payment with other Indebtedness of such Subsidiary Guarantor, except to the extent such other Indebtedness is expressly subordinate to the obligations arising under the Subsidiary Guarantee.

Although the Indenture limits the amount of Indebtedness that Restricted Subsidiaries may incur, such Indebtedness may be substantial and such limitation is subject to a number of significant qualifications. Moreover, the Indenture does not impose any limitation on the incurrence by such Subsidiaries of liabilities that are not considered Indebtedness under the Indenture. See Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock.

The obligations of each Subsidiary Guarantor under its Subsidiary Guarantee will be limited as necessary to prevent that Subsidiary Guarantee from constituting a fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer under applicable law, although no assurance can be given that a court would give the holder the benefit of such provision. See Risk Factors Risks Related to the Notes The Guarantee by our Subsidiary Guarantors of the Notes could be deemed a fraudulent conveyance under certain circumstances, and a court may try to subordinate or void that Subsidiary Guarantee. If a Subsidiary Guarantee were rendered voidable, it could be subordinated by a court to all other indebtedness (including guarantees and other contingent liabilities) of the applicable Subsidiary Guarantor, and, depending on the amount of such indebtedness, a Subsidiary Guarantor s liability on its Subsidiary Guarantee could be reduced to zero. If the obligations of a Subsidiary Guarantor under its Subsidiary Guarantee were voided, holders of Notes would have to look to the assets of any remaining Subsidiary Guarantors for payment. There can be no assurance in that event that such assets would suffice to pay the outstanding principal and interest on the Notes.

In the event a Subsidiary Guarantor is sold or disposed of (whether by merger, consolidation, the sale of its Capital Stock or the sale of all or substantially all of its assets (other than by lease)) and whether or not the Subsidiary Guarantor is the surviving entity in such transaction to a Person which is not the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company, such Subsidiary Guarantor will be released from its obligations under its Subsidiary Guarantee if the sale or other disposition does not violate the covenants described under Covenants Limitation on Sales of Assets and Subsidiary Stock.

In addition, a Subsidiary Guarantor will be released from its obligations under the Indenture and its Subsidiary Guarantee if such Subsidiary Guarantor ceases to guarantee any other Indebtedness of the Company or a Subsidiary Guarantor under the First Lien Credit Agreement, and is not a borrower under the First Lien Credit Agreement,

Table of Contents

provided no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; or if the Company designates

such Subsidiary Guarantor as an Unrestricted Subsidiary and such designation complies with the other applicable provisions of the Indenture or if such Subsidiary Guarantor otherwise no longer meets the definition of a Restricted Subsidiary; or in connection with any covenant defeasance, legal defeasance or satisfaction and discharge of the Notes as provided below under the captions Defeasance and Satisfaction and Discharge.

As of the date of this prospectus, the Company s only Subsidiary is a Restricted Subsidiary. Under certain circumstances, the Company may designate Subsidiaries as Unrestricted Subsidiaries. None of the Unrestricted Subsidiaries will be subject to the restrictive covenants in the Indenture and none will guarantee the Notes.

Security for the Notes

The obligations of the Company with respect to the Notes, the obligations of the Subsidiary Guarantor under the Subsidiary Guarantee, all other Second Lien Obligations, and the performance of all other obligations of the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors under the Second Lien Security Documents will be secured by second-priority Liens on the Collateral granted to the Second Lien Agent for the benefit of the holders of the Second Lien Obligations. For all purposes of this Description of Notes and the Indenture, all references to second-priority Liens mean Liens that may be junior in priority to the Liens securing Priority Lien Obligations, to the extent permitted to be incurred or to exist under the Intercreditor Agreement, and to other Permitted Liens.

Except as otherwise provided in the Intercreditor Agreement or the Second Lien Security Documents, the Indenture provides that the Second Lien Collateral consists of all of the interests and property of the Company and its domestic Subsidiaries that are subject to any Lien securing the Priority Lien Obligations (or that would be required, under the First Lien Credit Agreement as in effect on the Issue Date, to secure such Priority Lien Obligations if such Priority Lien Obligations were outstanding and such First Lien Credit Agreement were in effect).

The security documents and mortgages creating Second Liens will be substantially in the form of the corresponding instruments creating Priority Liens, with such changes are reasonably necessary to reflect the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and with such deletions or modifications of representations, warranties and covenants as are customary with respect to security documents establishing Liens securing publicly traded debt securities.

Release of the Second Lien Collateral

The Second Lien Collateral will be automatically released from the Lien and security interest created by the Second Lien Security Documents at any time or from time to time in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture and the Second Lien Security Documents under any one or more of the following circumstances:

(1) in connection with asset sales and dispositions permitted or not prohibited under the covenant described under

Covenants Limitations on Sales of Assets or Subsidiary Stock so long as the Company will apply the net proceeds of such sale or disposition as required under caption Mandatory Redemption; Offers to Purchase; Open Market Purchases ; provided, however, that such Liens will not be released if such sale or disposition is to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary;

(2) with respect to the assets of a Subsidiary Guarantor that constitute Second Lien Collateral, upon the release of such Subsidiary Guarantor from its Guarantee; and

(3) with consent of holders of the Notes as described in caption Amendments and Waivers below; and

(4) if required in accordance with the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement.

Table of Contents

The Liens on all Second Lien Collateral that secures the Notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees also will be released in connection with any covenant defeasance, legal defeasance or satisfaction and discharge of the Notes as provided below under the captions Defeasance and Satisfaction and Discharge .

The Intercreditor Agreement

On October 12, 2016, the Second Lien Agent entered into an Intercreditor Agreement (the Intercreditor Agreement) with the Priority Lien Agent, the Second Lien Agent, the Company and Subsidiary Guarantor, to provide for, among other things, the junior nature of the second liens with respect to priority liens. Although the holders of the Notes will not be parties to the Intercreditor Agreement, by their acceptance of the Notes they will agree to be bound thereby. The Intercreditor Agreement will permit the Priority Lien Obligations and the Second Lien Obligations to be refunded, refinanced or replaced by certain permitted refinancing indebtedness without affecting the lien priorities set forth in the Intercreditor Agreement, in each case without the consent of any holder of Priority Lien Obligations or Second Lien Obligations (including holders).

Lien Priorities

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that, notwithstanding:

- (1) anything to the contrary contained in the Second Lien Security Documents establishing the Second Liens or any other documents establishing Priority Liens;
- (2) how a Lien was acquired (whether by grant, possession, statute, operation of law, subrogation, or otherwise);
- (3) the time, manner, order of the grant attachment or perfection of a Lien;
- (4) any conflicting provision of the New York Uniform Commercial Code or other applicable law;
- (5) any defect in, or non-perfection, setting aside, or avoidance of, a Lien or a Priority Lien Document or a Note Document;
- (6) the modification of a Priority Lien Obligation or a Second Lien Obligation; and
- (7) the subordination of a Lien on Collateral securing a Priority Lien Obligation to a Lien securing another obligation of the Company or other Person that is permitted under the Priority Lien Documents as in effect on the date hereof or securing a DIP Financing;

all Second Liens at any time granted by the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor will be subject and subordinate to all Priority Liens securing Priority Lien Obligations, subject to the Priority Lien Cap.

The provisions described under the caption Lien Priorities are intended for the benefit of, and will be enforceable as a third party beneficiary by, each present and future holder of Priority Lien Obligations, each present and future Priority Lien Agent as holder of Priority Liens, each present and future holder of Second Lien Obligations and each present and future Second Lien Agent as holder of Second Liens. No other Person will be entitled to rely on, have the benefit of or enforce those provisions.

In addition, the provisions under the caption Lien Priorities are intended solely to set forth the relative ranking, as Liens, of the Liens securing Second Lien Debt as against the Priority Liens, and the Liens securing Priority Lien Debt as against the Second Liens. Neither the Notes nor any other Second Lien Obligations are intended to be, or will ever be by reason of the foregoing provision, in any respect subordinated, deferred, postponed, restricted or prejudiced in right of payment.

Limitation on Enforcement of Remedies

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that, except as provided below, prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, none of the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations, may commence any judicial or nonjudicial foreclosure proceedings with respect to, seek to have a trustee, receiver, liquidator or similar official appointed for or over, attempt any action to take possession of, exercise any right, remedy or power with respect to, or otherwise take any action to enforce its interest in or realize upon, or take any other

action available to it in respect of, the Collateral under any Second Lien Security Document, applicable law or otherwise (including but not limited to right of set off). Only the Priority Lien Agent will be entitled to take any such actions or exercise any such remedies with respect to the Collateral prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations. The Intercreditor Agreement will provide that, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Second Lien Agent may, but will have no obligation to, on behalf of the holders of Second Lien Obligations, take all such actions (not adverse to the Priority Liens or the rights of the Priority Lien Agent and holders of the Priority Lien Obligations) it deems necessary to perfect or continue the perfection of their Second Liens in the Collateral or to create, preserve or protect (but not enforce) the Second Liens in the Collateral. Nothing shall limit the right or ability of the Second Lien Agent or the holders of Second Lien Obligations to (i) purchase (by credit bid or otherwise) all or any portion of the Collateral in connection with any enforcement of remedies by the Priority Lien Agent so long as the Priority Lien Agent and the holders of the Priority Lien Obligations receive payment in full in cash of all Priority Lien Obligations upon giving effect thereto or (ii) file a proof of claim with respect to the Second Lien Obligations. Until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, the Priority Lien Agent will have the exclusive right to deal with that portion of the Collateral to the extent consisting of deposit accounts and securities accounts, including exercising rights under control agreements with respect to such accounts. In addition, whether before or after the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations may take any actions and exercise any and all rights that would be available to a holder of unsecured claims; provided, however, that the Second Lien Agent and such holders of Second Lien Obligations may not take any of the actions described below under clauses (1) through (9) of No Interference; Payment Over, or prohibited by the provisions described in the first the paragraph under the caption Agreements With Respect to Insolvency or Liquidation Proceedings; two paragraphs below under the caption provided further that in the event that the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations becomes a judgment lien creditor in respect of any Collateral as a result of its enforcement of its rights as an unsecured creditor with respect to the Second Lien Obligations, such judgment lien shall be subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement for all purposes (including in relation to the Priority Lien Obligations and the Second Lien Obligations, as applicable), as the other liens securing the Second Lien Obligations, are subject to the Intercreditor Agreement.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, both before and during an Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding, after a period of 180 days has elapsed (which period will be tolled during any period in which the Priority Lien Agent is not entitled, on behalf of holders of Priority Lien Obligations, to enforce or exercise any rights or remedies with respect to any Collateral as a result of (x) any injunction issued by a court of competent jurisdiction or (y) the automatic stay or any other stay in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding) since the later of (1) the date on which the Second Lien Debt is accelerated or (2) the date on which the Second Lien Agent has delivered to the Priority Lien Agent written notice of the acceleration of any Second Lien Debt (the Standstill Period), the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations may enforce or exercise any rights or remedies with respect to any Collateral; provided, however, that notwithstanding the expiration of the Standstill Period, in no event may the Second Lien Agent or any other holder of Second Lien Obligations enforce or exercise any rights or remedies with respect to any Collateral, or commence, join with any Person at any time in commencing, or petition for or vote in favor of any resolution for, any such action or proceeding, if the Priority Lien Agent on behalf of the holders of Priority Lien Obligations or any other holder of Priority Lien Obligations shall have commenced, and shall be diligently pursuing (or shall have sought or requested relief from, or modification of, the automatic stay or any other stay or prohibition in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding to enable the commencement and pursuit thereof), the enforcement or exercise of any rights or remedies with respect the Collateral or any such action or proceeding (prompt written notice thereof to be given to the Second Lien Agent by the Priority Lien Agent); provided, further, that, at any time after the expiration of the Standstill Period, if neither the Priority Lien Agent nor any holder of Priority Lien Obligations shall have commenced and be diligently pursuing (or shall have sought or requested relief from, or modification of, the automatic stay or any other stay or other prohibition in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding to enable the commencement and pursuit thereof) the enforcement or exercise of any rights or remedies with respect to any material portion of the Collateral or any such action or proceeding, and

the Second Lien Agent shall have commenced the enforcement or exercise of any rights or

remedies with respect to any material portion of the Collateral or any such action or proceeding, then for so long as the Second Lien Agent is diligently pursuing such rights or remedies, none of any holder of Priority Lien Obligations nor the Priority Lien Agent shall take any action of a similar nature with respect to such Collateral, or commence, join with any Person at any time in commencing, or petition for or vote in favor of any resolution for, any such action or proceeding; provided, further, that, if the Second Lien Agent or any Second Lien Secured Party exercises rights or remedies in accordance with the terms of this section, then such person shall promptly give notice thereof to the Priority Lien Agent.

Priority Lien Agent

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that neither the Priority Lien Agent nor any holder of any Priority Lien Obligations will have any duties or other obligations to any holder of Second Lien Obligations with respect to the Collateral, other than to transfer to the Second Lien Agent any remaining Collateral and the proceeds of the sale or other disposition of any Collateral remaining in its possession following the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, in each case, without representation or warranty on the part of the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations.

In addition, the Intercreditor Agreement further provides that, until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations (but subject to the rights of the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations and following the expiration of any of the Standstill Period as provided in the paragraph defining Standstill Period), the Priority Lien Agent will be entitled, for the benefit of the holders of the Priority Lien Obligations, to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of or deal with the Collateral without regard to any Second Lien therein granted to the holders of Second Lien Obligations would otherwise be entitled as a result of such Second Lien. Without limiting the foregoing, the Intercreditor Agreement will provide that neither the Priority Lien Agent nor any holder of any Priority Lien Obligations will have any duty or obligation first to marshal or realize upon the Collateral, or to sell, dispose of or otherwise liquidate all or any portion of the Collateral, in any manner that would maximize the return to the holders of Second Lien Obligations, notwithstanding that the order and timing of any such realization, sale, disposition or liquidation may affect the amount of proceeds actually received by the holders of Second Lien Obligations from such realization, sale, disposition or liquidation.

The Intercreditor Agreement additionally provides that the Second Lien Agent and each holder of Second Lien Obligations will waive any claim that may be had against the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of any Priority Lien Obligations arising out of any actions which the Priority Lien Agent or such holder of Priority Lien Obligations takes or omits to take (including actions with respect to the creation, perfection or continuation of Liens on any Collateral, actions with respect to the foreclosure upon, sale, release or depreciation of, or failure to realize upon, any Collateral, and actions with respect to the collection of any claim for all or any part of the Priority Lien Obligations from any account debtor, guarantor or any other party) in accordance with the Intercreditor Agreement and the Priority Lien Documents or the valuation, use, protection or release of any security for such Priority Lien Obligations.

No Interference; Payment Over

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that the Second Lien Agent and each holder of Second Lien Obligations:

(1) will not take or cause to be taken any action the purpose or effect of which is, or could be, to make any Lien that the Second Lien Agent or the holders of Second Lien Obligations have on the Collateral pari passu with, or to give the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations any preference or priority

relative to, any Lien that the Priority Lien Agent holds on behalf of the holders of any Priority Lien Obligations secured by any Collateral or any part thereof;

(2) will not challenge or question in any proceeding the validity or enforceability of any Priority Lien Obligations or Priority Lien Documents or the validity, attachment, perfection or priority of any Lien

held by the Priority Lien Agent on behalf of the holders of any Priority Lien Obligations, or the validity or enforceability of the priorities, rights or duties established by the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement;

- (3) will not take or cause to be taken any action the purpose or effect of which is, or could be, to interfere, hinder or delay, in any manner, whether by judicial proceedings or otherwise, any sale, transfer or other disposition of the Collateral by the Priority Lien Agent or the holders of any Priority Lien Obligations in an enforcement action;
- (4) will have no right to (A) direct the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of any Priority Lien Obligations to exercise any right, remedy or power with respect to any Collateral or (B) consent to the exercise by the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of any Priority Lien Obligations of any right, remedy or power with respect to any Collateral;
- (5) will not institute any suit or assert in any suit or in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding, any claim against the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of any Priority Lien Obligations seeking damages from or other relief by way of specific performance, instructions or otherwise with respect to, and neither the Priority Lien Agent nor any holders of any Priority Lien Obligations will be liable for, any action taken or omitted to be taken by the Priority Lien Agent or such holders of Priority Lien Obligations with respect to any Collateral securing such Priority Lien Obligations;
- (6) prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, will not seek, and will waive any right, to have any Collateral or any part thereof marshaled upon any foreclosure or other disposition of such Collateral;
- (7) will not attempt, directly or indirectly, whether by judicial proceedings or otherwise, to challenge the enforceability of any provision of the Intercreditor Agreement;
- (8) will not object to forbearance by the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations; and
- (9) prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, will not assert, and thereby waive, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any right to demand, request, plead or otherwise assert or claim the benefit of any marshalling, appraisal, valuation or other similar right that may be available under applicable law with respect to the Collateral or any similar rights a junior secured creditor may have under applicable law.

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that if the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations obtains possession of any Collateral or realizes any proceeds or payment in respect of any Collateral, pursuant to the exercise of remedies with respect to any of the Collateral under any Second Lien Security Document or by the exercise of any rights available to it under applicable law or in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding, to the extent permitted under the Intercreditor Agreement, at any time prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, then it will hold such Collateral, proceeds or payment in trust for the Priority Lien Agent and the holders of Priority Lien Obligations and transfer such Collateral, proceeds or payment, as the case may be, to the Priority Lien Agent within three days of receipt. Each of the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations will further agree that if, at any time, any of them obtains written notice that all or part of any payment with respect to any Priority Lien Obligations

previously made shall be rescinded for any reason whatsoever, they will promptly pay over to the Priority Lien Agent any payment received by them and then in their possession or under their direct control in respect of any such Priority Lien Collateral and shall promptly turn any such Collateral then held by them over to the Priority Lien Agent, and the provisions set forth in the Intercreditor Agreement will be reinstated as if such payment had not been made, until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations. All Second Liens will remain attached to and enforceable against all proceeds so held or remitted, subject to the priorities set forth in the Intercreditor Agreement. The Intercreditor Agreement will provide that the provisions described in this paragraph will not apply to any proceeds of Collateral realized in a transaction not prohibited by the Priority Lien Documents and as to which the possession or receipt thereof by the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations is otherwise permitted by the Priority Lien Documents.

Automatic Release of Second Liens

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that, prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, the Second Lien Agent and each holder of Second Lien Obligations will agree that, if the Priority Lien Agent or the holders of Priority Lien Obligations release their Lien on any Collateral, the Second Lien on such Collateral will terminate and be released automatically and without further action if (i) such release is in connection with a sale, transfer or other disposition of Collateral in a transaction or circumstance that does not violate the provisions under Covenants Limitation on Asset Sales (or any similar provision of any other Note Document), (ii) such release is effected in connection with the Priority Lien Agent s foreclosure upon, or other exercise of rights or remedies with respect to, such Collateral, or (iii) such release is effected in connection with a sale or other disposition of any Collateral (or any portion thereof) under Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code or any other provision of the Bankruptcy Code if the Priority Lien Agent and the holders of Priority Lien Obligations shall have consented to such sale or disposition of such Collateral; provided, in the case of each of clauses (i), (ii), and (iii), the Second Liens on such Collateral securing the Second Lien Obligations shall remain in place (and shall remain subject and subordinate to all Priority Liens securing Priority Lien Obligations, subject to the Priority Lien Cap) with respect to any proceeds of a sale, transfer or other disposition of Collateral not paid to the holders of Priority Lien Obligations or that remain after the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations.

Agreements With Respect to Insolvency or Liquidation Proceedings

The Intercreditor Agreement is a subordination agreement under Section 510(a) of the Bankruptcy Code. If the Company or any of its Subsidiaries becomes subject to any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding and, as debtor(s)-in-possession, or if any receiver or trustee for such Person or Persons, moves for approval of financing (DIP Financing) to be provided by one or more lenders (the DIP Lenders) under Section 364 of the Bankruptcy Code or the use of cash collateral under Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code, the Intercreditor Agreement will provide that none of the Second Lien Agent and any holder of Second Lien Obligations will raise any objection, contest or oppose, and will waive any claim such Person may now or hereafter have, to any such financing or to the Liens on the Collateral securing the same (DIP Financing Liens), or to any use, sale or lease of cash collateral that constitutes Collateral or to any grant of administrative expense priority under Section 364 of the Bankruptcy Code, unless (1) the Priority Lien Agent or the holders of any Priority Lien Obligations oppose or object to such DIP Financing, such DIP Financing Liens or such use of cash collateral, or (2)(x) the sum of (A) the aggregate principal amount of the DIP Financing, (B) the aggregate amount of Indebtedness for borrowed money constituting principal outstanding under the Priority Lien Documents and (C) the aggregate face amount of any letters of credit issued and outstanding under the Priority Lien Documents exceeds (y) the sum of (A) the amount of the Priority Lien Obligations rolled up or otherwise refinanced by such DIP Financing, if any, plus (B) \$10,000,000.00. To the extent such DIP Financing Liens are senior to, or rank pari passu with, the Liens on Collateral securing Priority Lien Obligations, the Second Lien Agent will, for itself and on behalf of holders of the Second Lien Obligations, subordinate the Liens on the Collateral that secure the Second Lien Obligations to the Liens on the Collateral that secure Priority Lien Obligations and to such DIP Financing Liens, so long as the Second Lien Agent, on behalf of holders of the Second Lien Obligations, retains Liens on all the Collateral, including proceeds thereof arising after the commencement of any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding, with the same priority as existed prior to the commencement of the case under the Bankruptcy Code. In addition, the Intercreditor Agreement is provide that, if the Priority Lien Secured Parties are granted adequate protection Liens on post-petition assets of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries to secure Priority Lien Obligations in connection with the DIP Financing, the Second Lien Secured Parties shall have the right to request adequate protection Liens on post-petition assets of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries to secure the Second Lien Obligations in connection with the DIP Financing (which Liens shall be junior to the adequate protection Liens and prepetition Liens of the Priority Lien Secured Parties) and the Priority Lien Secured Parties shall not object to such a request by the Second Lien Secured Parties. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this provision of the Intercreditor

Agreement shall limit or impair the right of the Second Lien Agent to object to any motion regarding DIP Financing or cash collateral to the extent that the objection could be asserted in an Insolvency Proceeding by unsecured creditors generally, is not otherwise prohibited by the terms of the Intercreditor

Agreement and is not based on the status of any Second Lien Secured Party as a holder of a Lien. Furthermore, the Intercreditor Agreement will provide that prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, without the consent of the Priority Lien Agent to be granted or withheld in its sole discretion, none of the Second Lien Agent and any holder of Second Lien Obligations will propose, support or enter into any DIP Financing; provided that if no Priority Lien Secured Party offers to provide DIP Financing within the amount permitted under clause (2)(y) of this paragraph on or before the date of the hearing to approve a DIP Financing, then any holder of the Second Lien Obligations may seek to provide such DIP Financing secured by Liens equal or senior in priority to the Liens securing the Priority Lien Obligations and the Priority Lien Secured Parties may object thereto on any and all grounds; provided that such DIP Financing may not roll-up or otherwise refinance any pre-petition Second Lien Obligations.

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that the Second Lien Agent and each holder of Second Lien Obligations will not object to, oppose or contest (or join with or support any third party objecting to, opposing or contesting) a sale or other disposition, a motion to sell or dispose or the bidding procedure for such sale or disposition of any Collateral (or any portion thereof) under Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code or any other provision of the Bankruptcy Code if (1) the Priority Lien Agent or the requisite holders of Priority Lien Obligations shall have consented to such sale or disposition of such Collateral and (2) all Second Liens on the Collateral securing the Second Lien Obligations shall attach to the proceeds of such sale in the same respective priorities as set forth in the Intercreditor Agreement with respect to the Collateral; provided that (i) no motion or order regarding such sale or other disposition shall impair the rights of the Second Lien Secured Parties under Section 363(k) of the Bankruptcy Code and (ii) the Priority Lien Cap shall be reduced by an amount equal to the net cash proceeds of any such sale or other disposition which are used to pay the principal or face amount of the Priority Lien Obligations. The Intercreditor Agreement further provides that the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations will waive any claim that may be had against the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations arising out of any DIP Financing Liens, request for adequate protection or administrative expense priority under Section 364 of the Bankruptcy Code (in each case, that is granted in a manner that is consistent with the Intercreditor Agreement). The Intercreditor Agreement further provides that the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations will not file or prosecute in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding any motion for adequate protection (or any comparable request for relief) based upon their interest in the Collateral, and will not object to, oppose or contest (or join with or support any third party objecting to, opposing or contesting) (a) any request by the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations for adequate protection or (b) any objection by the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations to any motion, relief, action or proceeding based on the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations claiming a lack of adequate protection, except that the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations:

(1) may freely seek and obtain relief granting adequate protection in the form of a replacement lien co-extensive in all respects with, but subordinated to, and with the same relative priority to the Priority Liens as existed prior to the commencement of the Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding, all Liens granted in the Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding to, or for the benefit of, the holders of the Priority Lien Obligations; and

(2) may freely seek and obtain any relief upon a motion for adequate protection (or any comparable relief), without any condition or restriction whatsoever, at any time after the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations. In any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding, none of the Second Lien Agent and any holder of Second Lien Obligations shall support or vote for any plan of reorganization or disclosure statement of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor unless (x) such plan is accepted by the class of holders of the Priority Lien Obligations in accordance with Section 1126(c) of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise provides for the payment in full in cash of all Priority Lien Obligations (including all post-petition interest approved by the bankruptcy court, fees and expenses) on

the effective date of such plan of reorganization, or (y) such plan provides on account of the holders of the Priority Lien Obligations for the retention by the Priority Lien Agent, for the benefit of the holders of the

Priority Lien Obligations, of the Liens on the Collateral securing the Priority Lien Obligations, and on all proceeds thereof whenever received, and such plan also provides that any Liens retained by, or granted to, the Second Lien Agent are only on property securing the Priority Lien Obligations and shall have the same relative priority with respect to the Collateral or other property, respectively, as provided in the Intercreditor Agreement with respect to the Collateral. Except as otherwise provided in the Intercreditor Agreement, the holders of the Second Lien Obligations shall remain entitled to vote their claims in any such Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding.

The Intercreditor Agreement additionally provides that the Second Lien Agent and each holder of Second Lien Obligations will waive any claim that may be had against the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of any Priority Lien Obligations arising out of any election by the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations in any proceeding instituted under the Bankruptcy Code, of the application of Section 1111(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.

Until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations has occurred, none of the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligation shall seek relief, pursuant to Section 362(d) of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise, from the automatic stay of Section 362(a) of the Bankruptcy Code or from any other stay in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding in respect of the Collateral without the prior written consent of the Priority Lien Agent.

None of the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations shall oppose or seek to challenge any claim by the Priority Lien Agent or any other holder of Priority Lien Obligations for allowance or payment in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding of Priority Lien Obligations consisting of post-petition interest, fees or expenses to the extent of the value of the Priority Liens (it being understood that such value will be determined without regard to the existence of the Second Liens on the Collateral). Neither the Priority Lien Agent nor any holder of Priority Lien Obligations shall oppose or seek to challenge any claim by the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations for allowance or payment in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding of Second Lien Obligations consisting of post-petition interest, fees or expenses to the extent of the value of the Second Liens on the Collateral.

Without the express written consent of the Priority Lien Agent, none of the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligation shall (or shall join with or support any third party in opposing, objecting to or contesting, as the case may be), in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding involving the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor, (i) oppose, object to or contest the determination of the extent of any Liens held by any of holder of Priority Lien Obligations or the value of any claims of any such holder under Section 506(a) of the Bankruptcy Code or (ii) oppose, object to or contest the holder of Priority Lien Obligations of interest, fees or expenses under Section 506(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Intercreditor Agreement, if in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding a determination is made that any Lien encumbering any Collateral is not enforceable for any reason, the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations agree that any distribution or recovery they may receive in respect of any Collateral shall be segregated and held in trust and forthwith paid over to the Priority Lien Agent for the benefit of the holders of Priority Lien Obligations in the same form as received without recourse, representation or warranty (other than a representation of the Second Lien Agent that it has not otherwise sold, assigned, transferred or pledged any right, title or interest in and to such distribution or recovery) but with any necessary endorsements or as a court of competent jurisdiction may otherwise direct. The Second Lien Agent, for itself and on behalf of the holders of Second Lien Obligations, appoints the Priority Lien Agent, and any officer or agent of the Priority Lien Agent, with full power of substitution, the attorney-in-fact of each the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations for the limited purpose of carrying out the provisions related to this paragraph and taking any action and executing any instrument that the Priority Lien Agent may deem necessary or advisable to accomplish the purposes of this paragraph, which appointment is irrevocable and coupled with an interest.

Table of Contents

The Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations will agree that the Priority Lien Agent shall have the exclusive right to credit bid the Priority Lien Obligations and further that none of the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations shall (or shall join with or support any third party in opposing, objecting to or contesting, as the case may be) oppose, object to or contest such credit bid by the Priority Lien Agent.

Without the consent of the Priority Lien Agent to be granted or withheld in its sole discretion, unless the Standstill Period has expired, each of the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations agree they will not file an involuntary bankruptcy claim or seek the appointment of an examiner or a trustee.

Each of the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations waives any right to assert or enforce any claim under Section 506(c) or 552 of the Bankruptcy Code as against the Priority Lien Agent, the holders of Priority Lien Obligations or any of the Collateral.

Notice Requirements and Procedural Provisions

The Intercreditor Agreement also provides for various advance notice requirements and other procedural provisions typical for agreements of this type, including procedural provisions to allow any successor Priority Lien Agent to become a party to the Intercreditor Agreement (without the consent of any holder of Priority Lien Obligations or Second Lien Obligations (including holders of the Notes)) upon the refinancing or replacement of the Priority Lien Obligations or Priority Lien Debt Obligations as permitted by the applicable Priority Lien Documents.

No New Liens; Similar Documents

So long as the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations has not occurred, neither the Company nor any Subsidiary shall grant or permit any additional Liens, or take any action to perfect any additional Liens, on any property to secure:

- (2) any Second Lien Obligation unless it has also granted, or concurrently therewith grants (or offers to grant), a Lien on such property to secure the Priority Lien Obligations and has taken all actions required to perfect such Liens *provided*, *however*, the refusal or inability of the Priority Lien Agent to accept such Lien will not prevent the Second Lien Agent from taking the Lien; or
- (3) any Priority Lien Obligation unless it has also granted, or concurrently therewith grants (or offers to grant), a Lien on such property to secure the Second Lien Obligations and has taken all actions required to perfect such Liens *provided*, *however*, the refusal or inability of the Second Lien Agent to accept such Lien will not prevent the Priority Lien Agent from taking the Lien,

with each such Lien to be subject to the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement.

To the extent that the foregoing provisions are not complied with for any reason, without limiting any other rights and remedies available to the Priority Lien Agent and/or the other holders of Priority Lien Obligations, the Second Lien Agent or the holders of Second Lien Obligations, each of the Second Lien Agent and the holders of the Second Lien Obligations will agree that any amounts received by or distributed to any of them pursuant to or as a result of Liens granted in contravention of this paragraph shall be subject to the Intercreditor Agreement. The Intercreditor Agreement shall also provide for further undertakings by the Second Lien Agent and the Priority Lien Agent and agreements that (x) all Second Lien Security Documents providing for the Second Liens shall be in all material respects the same forms of documents providing for the Priority Liens other than as to the priority nature,

modifications that make the Second Lien Security Documents with respect to the Second Liens less restrictive than the corresponding documents with respect to the Priority Liens and provisions in the Second Lien Security Documents for the Second Liens which relate solely to rights and duties of the Second Lien Agent and the holders of the Second Lien Obligations.

Insurance

Unless and until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations has occurred (but subject to the rights of the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations following expiration of the Standstill Period as provided in the paragraph defining Standstill Period), the Priority Lien Agent shall have the sole and exclusive right, subject to the rights of the obligors under the Priority Lien Documents, to adjust and settle claims in respect of Collateral under any insurance policy in the event of any loss thereunder and to approve any award granted in any condemnation or similar proceeding (or any deed in lieu of condemnation) affecting the Collateral. Unless and until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations has occurred, and subject to the rights of the obligors under the Priority Lien Documents, all proceeds of any such policy and any such award (or any payments with respect to a deed in lieu of condemnation) in respect to the Collateral shall be paid to the Priority Lien Agent pursuant to the terms of the Priority Lien Documents (including for purposes of cash collateralization of letters of credit). If the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations shall, at any time, receive any proceeds of any such insurance policy or any such award or payment in contravention of the foregoing, it shall forthwith pay such proceeds over to the Priority Lien Agent in accordance with the Intercreditor Agreement. In addition, if by virtue of being named as an additional insured or loss payee of any insurance policy of any obligor covering any of the Collateral, the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations shall have the right to adjust or settle any claim under any such insurance policy, then unless and until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations has occurred, the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations shall promptly, without delay or hindrance, follow the instructions of the Priority Lien Agent, or of the obligors under the Priority Lien Documents to the extent the Priority Lien Documents grant such obligors the right to adjust or settle such claims, with respect to such adjustment or settlement (subject to the rights of the Second Lien Agent and the holders of Second Lien Obligations following expiration of the Standstill Period, as provided in the paragraph defining Standstill Period).

Amendment to Priority Lien Documents and Note Documents

Prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, without the prior written consent of the Priority Lien Agent and the Required Priority Lien Secured Parties (unless permitted by the terms of any Priority Substitute Credit Facility then in effect), no Note Document may be amended, supplemented, restated or otherwise modified and/or refinanced or entered into to the extent such amendment, supplement, restatement or modification and/or refinancing, or the terms of any new Note Document would (i) modify a covenant or event of default that directly restricts one or more Grantors from making payments on the Second Lien Obligations that would otherwise be permitted under the Intercreditor Agreement and the Note Documents as in effect on the date hereof, (ii) shorten the final maturity or weighted average life to maturity of the Second Lien Obligations, (iii) add any additional Property as collateral for the Second Lien Obligations unless such Property is added as collateral for the Priority Lien Obligations (iv) provide for any Person to issue a guarantee or be required to issue a guarantee unless such Person guarantees the Priority Lien Obligations, (v) add or provide for any increase in, or shorten the period for payment of, any mandatory prepayment or redemption provisions or shorten the period for reinvestment of any net cash proceeds (other than change of control or asset sale tender offer provisions substantially similar to those applicable under the Note Documents, as in effect on the date hereof, or otherwise customary in the market at the time of such amendment, exchange or refinancing), (vi) increase the interest rate or yield, including by increasing the applicable margin or similar component of the interest rate, by imposing fees or premiums, or by modifying the method of computing interest, or modifying or implementing any commitment, consent, facility, utilization, make-whole or similar fee so that the aggregate yield is in excess of the total yield on the Second Lien Obligations as in effect on the issue date thereof (excluding increases resulting from the accrual of interest at the default rate), (vii) amend or otherwise modify any Default or Event of Default or covenants thereunder in a manner, taken as a whole, that is materially adverse to any Grantors unless such modification would also apply to the Priority Lien Documents (viii) adversely affect the lien priority rights of the Priority Lien Secured Parties or (ix) contravene the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement.

Prior to the Discharge of the Second Lien Obligations, without the prior written consent of the Second Lien Agent and the Required Second Lien Secured Parties, no Priority Lien Document may be amended,

supplemented, restated or otherwise modified and/or refinanced or entered into to the extent such amendment, supplement, restatement or modification and/or refinancing would (i) modify a covenant or event of default that directly restricts one or more Grantors from making payments on the Second Lien Obligations that would otherwise be permitted under the Intercreditor Agreement and the Priority Lien Documents as in effect on the date hereof, (ii) shorten the final maturity of the Priority Lien Obligations, (iii) add any additional Property as collateral for the Priority Lien Obligations unless such Property is added as collateral for the Second Lien Obligations, (iv) provide for any Person to issue a guarantee or be required to issue a guarantee unless such Person guarantees the Second Lien Obligations or (v) contravene the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement.

Purchase Option

Notwithstanding anything in the Intercreditor Agreement to the contrary, within sixty (60) days of the earlier of (i) the commencement of an Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding or (ii) the acceleration of the Priority Lien Obligations, each of the holders of the Second Lien Debt and each of their respective designated affiliates (the Second Lien Purchasers) will have the right, at their sole option and election (but will not be obligated), at any time upon prior written notice to the Priority Lien Agent, to purchase from the holders of the Priority Lien Obligations (x) all (but not less than all, other than any Priority Lien Obligations constituting Excess Priority Lien Obligations) Priority Lien Obligations (including unfunded commitments) and (y) any loans provided by any of the Priority Lien Secured Parties in connection with a DIP Financing that are outstanding on the date of such purchase. Promptly following the receipt of such notice, the Priority Lien Agent will deliver to the Second Lien Agent a statement of the amount of Priority Lien Debt, other Priority Lien Obligations (other than any Priority Lien Obligations constituting Excess Priority Lien Obligations) and DIP Financing provided by the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of the Priority Lien Obligations, if any, then outstanding and the amount of the cash collateral requested by the applicable Priority Lien Agent to be delivered pursuant to clause (2) of the immediately following paragraph. The right to purchase provided for in this paragraph will expire unless, within 10 Business Days after the receipt by the Second Lien Agent of such statement from the Priority Lien Agent, the Second Lien Agent delivers to the Priority Lien Agent an irrevocable commitment of the Second Lien Purchasers to purchase all (but not less than all, other than any Priority Lien Obligations constituting Excess Priority Lien Obligations) of the Priority Lien Obligations (including unfunded commitments) and (y) any loans provided by any of the Priority Lien Secured Parties in connection with a DIP Financing and to otherwise complete such purchase on the terms set forth under this section.

On the date specified by the Second Lien Agent (on behalf of the Second Lien Purchasers) in such irrevocable commitment (which shall not be less than five Business Days, nor more than 20 Business Days, after the receipt by the Priority Lien Agent of such irrevocable commitment), the holders of the Priority Lien Obligations shall sell to the Second Lien Purchasers (x) all (but not less than all, other than any Priority Lien Obligations constituting Excess Priority Lien Obligations (such period from the date of receipt by the Priority Lien Agent of such irrevocable commitment to such date specified by the Second Lien Agent for such sale in such irrevocable commitment the Pendency Period)) of the Priority Lien Obligations (including unfunded commitments) and (y) any loans provided by

any of the Priority Lien Secured Parties in connection with a DIP Financing that are outstanding on the date of such sale, subject to any required approval of any governmental authority then in effect, if any, and only if on the date of such sale, the Priority Lien Agent receives the following:

(1) payment, as the purchase price for all Priority Lien Obligations sold in such sale, of an amount equal to the full par value amount of all Priority Lien Obligations (other than outstanding letters of credit as referred to in the clause (2) of this paragraph) other than any Priority Lien Obligations constituting Excess Priority Lien Obligations to the extent not purchased and loans provided by any of the Priority Lien Agent or any holder

of Priority Lien Obligations in connection with a DIP Financing then outstanding (including principal, interest, fees, reasonable attorneys fees and legal expenses, but excluding contingent indemnification obligations for which no claim or demand for payment has been made at or prior to such time); *provided* that in the case of obligations in respect of Hedging

Obligations that constitute Priority Lien Obligations, the Second Lien Purchasers shall cause the applicable agreements governing such Hedging Obligations to be assigned and novated or, if such agreements have been terminated, such purchase price shall include an amount equal to the sum of any unpaid amounts then due in respect of such Hedging Obligations, calculated in accordance with the terms of such Hedging Obligation and after giving effect to any netting arrangements;

- (2) a cash collateral deposit in such amount as the Priority Lien Agent determines is reasonably necessary to secure the payment of any outstanding letters of credit constituting Priority Lien Obligations that may become due and payable after such sale (but not in any event in an amount greater than one hundred five percent (105%) of the amount then reasonably estimated by the Priority Lien Agent to be the aggregate outstanding amount of such letters of credit at such time), which cash collateral shall be (A) held by the issuer of such letters of credit as security solely to reimburse the issuers of such letters of credit that become due and payable after such sale and any fees and expenses incurred in connection with such letters of credit and (B) returned to the Second Lien Agent (except as may otherwise be required by applicable law or any order of any court or other governmental authority) promptly after the expiration or termination from time to time of all payment contingencies affecting such letters of credit; and
- (3) any agreements, documents or instruments which the Priority Lien Agent may reasonably request pursuant to which the Second Lien Agent and the Second Lien Purchasers in such sale expressly assume and adopt all of the obligations of the Priority Lien Agent and the holders of the Priority Lien Obligations under the Priority Lien Documents and in connection with loans provided by the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations in connection with a DIP Financing on and after the date of the purchase and sale and the Second Lien Agent (or any other representative appointed by the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the Second Lien Obligations owned by the purchasers) becomes a successor agent thereunder.
- (4) During the Pendency Period, the Priority Lien Secured Parties shall refrain from exercising remedies (subject to exigent circumstances).

Such purchase of the Priority Lien Obligations (including unfunded commitments) and any loans provided by any of the Priority Lien Agent or any holder of Priority Lien Obligations in connection with a DIP Financing shall be made on a pro rata basis among the Second Lien Purchasers giving notice to the Priority Lien Agent of their interest to exercise the purchase option under the Intercreditor Agreement according to each such Second Lien Purchaser s portion of the Second Lien Debt outstanding on the date of purchase or such portion as such Second Lien Purchasers may otherwise agree among themselves. Such purchase price and cash collateral shall be remitted by wire transfer in federal funds to such bank account of the Priority Lien Agent as the Priority Lien Agent may designate in writing to the Second Lien Agent for such purpose. Interest shall be calculated to but excluding the Business Day on which such sale occurs if the amounts so paid by the Second Lien Purchaser Purchasers to the bank account designated by the Priority Lien Agent are received in such bank account prior to 12:00 noon, New York City time, and interest shall be calculated to and including such Business Day if the amounts so paid by the Second Lien Purchasers to the bank account later than 12:00 noon, New York City time.

Such sale shall be expressly made without representation or warranty of any kind by the Priority Lien Secured Parties as to the Priority Lien Obligations, the Collateral or otherwise and without recourse to any Priority Lien Secured Party, except that the Priority Lien Secured Parties shall represent and warrant severally as to the Priority Lien

Table of Contents

Obligations (including unfunded commitments) and any loans provided by any of the Priority Lien Secured Parties in connection with a DIP Financing then owing to it: (i) that such applicable Priority Lien Secured Party owns such Priority Lien Obligations (including unfunded commitments) and any loans provided by any of the Priority Lien Secured Parties in connection with a DIP Financing; and (ii) that such applicable Priority Lien Secured Party has the necessary corporate or other governing authority to assign such interests.

After such sale becomes effective, the outstanding letters of credit will remain enforceable against the issuers thereof and will remain secured by the Priority Liens upon the Collateral in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Priority Lien Documents as in effect at the time of such sale, and the issuers of letters of credit will remain entitled to the benefit of the Priority Liens upon the Collateral and sharing rights in the proceeds thereof in accordance with the provisions of the Priority Lien Documents as in effect at the time of such sale, as fully as if the sale of the Priority Lien Debt had not been made, but, except with respect to cash collateral held by the issuers of such letters of credit, only the Person or successor agent to whom the Priority Liens are transferred in such sale will have the right to foreclose upon or otherwise enforce the Priority Liens and only the Second Lien Purchasers in the sale will have the right to direct such Person or successor as to matters relating to the foreclosure or other enforcement of the Priority Liens.

Application of Proceeds

Prior to the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, and regardless of whether an Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding has been commenced, Collateral or proceeds received in connection with the enforcement or exercise of any rights or remedies with respect to any portion of the Collateral will be applied:

- 1. *first*, to the payment in full in cash of all Priority Lien Obligations that are not Excess Priority Lien Obligations,
- 2. second, to the payment in full in cash of all Second Lien Obligations,
- 3. *third*, to the payment in full in cash of all Excess Priority Lien Obligations,

5. *fourth*, to the Company or as otherwise required by applicable law. *Postponement of Subrogation*

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that no payment or distribution to any holder of Priority Lien Obligations pursuant to the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement shall entitle the Second Lien Agent or any holder of Second Lien Obligations to exercise any rights of subrogation in respect thereof until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations. Following the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, each holder of Priority Lien Obligations will execute such documents, agreements, and instruments as any holder of Second Lien Obligations may reasonably request to evidence the transfer by subrogation to any such Person of an interest in the Priority Lien Obligations resulting from payments or distributions to such holder by such Person, so long as all costs and expenses (including all reasonable legal fees and disbursements) incurred in connection therewith by such holder of Priority Lien Obligations are paid by such Person upon request for payment thereof.

Permitted Prepayments of Second Lien Obligations

Until the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations, unless otherwise permitted by the Priority Lien Agent or otherwise permitted by the terms of any Priority Substitute Credit Facility, no Second Lien Secured Party may accept or retain any optional prepayment (howsoever described) of principal of the Second Lien Obligations; provided that the foregoing shall not prohibit a Second Lien Secured Party from receiving cash in lieu of fractional shares upon a

Table of Contents

retirement of Second Lien Obligations by exchanging such Second Lien Obligations for Capital Stock of the Company pursuant to the Indenture.

The Company may retire any Second Lien Obligations by exchanging such Second Lien Obligations for Capital Stock of the Company (other than Disqualified Capital Stock (as defined in the First Lien Credit Agreement)). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this section, the Second Lien Obligations may be refinanced in whole or in part so long as refinancing is permitted by the terms of the First Lien Credit Agreement then in effect and Amendments to Priority Lien Decuments

Amendments to Priority Lien Documents and Note Documents.

Repurchase at the Option of holders

Change of Control

If a Change of Control occurs, unless we have previously or concurrently exercised our right to redeem all of the Notes as described under Optional Redemption, each holder will have the right to require us to repurchase all or any part (equal to \$2,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000 or \$1.00 or an integral multiple thereof in the case of any PIK Notes) of such holder s Notes at a purchase price in cash equal to 101% of the principal amount of the Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of purchase (subject to the right of holders of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date).

Within 30 days following any Change of Control, unless we have previously or concurrently exercised our right to redeem all of the Notes as described under Optional Redemption, we will deliver a notice (the Change of Control Offer) to each holder, with a copy to the Trustee, stating:

- (1) that a Change of Control has occurred and that such holder has the right to require us to purchase such holder s Notes at a purchase price in cash equal to 101% of the principal amount of such Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of purchase (subject to the right of holders of record on a record date to receive interest on the relevant interest payment date) (the Change of Control Payment);
- (2) the repurchase date (which shall be no earlier than 30 days nor later than 60 days from the date such notice is mailed) (the Change of Control Payment Date);
- (3) that any Note not properly tendered will remain outstanding and continue to accrue interest;
- (4) that unless we default in the payment of the Change of Control Payment, all Notes accepted for payment pursuant to the Change of Control Offer will cease to accrue interest on the Change of Control Payment Date;
- (5) that holders electing to have any Notes in certificated form purchased pursuant to a Change of Control Offer will be required to surrender such Notes, with the form entitled Option of holder to Elect Purchase on the reverse of such Notes completed, to the paying agent specified in the notice at the address specified in the notice prior to the close of business on the third Business Day preceding the Change of Control Payment Date;
- (6) that holders will be entitled to withdraw their tendered Notes, in whole or in part (which shall be \$2,000 or whole multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof or \$1.00 or an integral multiple thereof in the case of any PIK Notes), and their election to require us to purchase such Notes, *provided* that the paying agent receives, not later than the close of business on the third Business Day preceding the Change of Control Payment Date, a telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter setting forth, among other things, the name of the holder of the Notes, the principal amount of Notes tendered for purchase, a statement that such holder is withdrawing

its tendered Notes, in whole or in part, its election to have such Notes purchased and the principal amount, if any, of such Note (which shall be \$2,000 or whole multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof or \$1.00 or an integral multiple thereof in the case of any PIK Notes) that remains subject to the original Change of Control Offer;

- (7) that if we are repurchasing a portion of the Note of any holder, the holder will be issued a new Note equal in principal amount to the unpurchased portion of the Note surrendered, *provided* that the unpurchased portion of the Note must be equal to a minimum principal amount of \$2,000 and an integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000 (or \$1.00 or an integral multiple thereof in the case of any PIK Notes); and
- (8) the procedures determined by us, consistent with the Indenture, that a holder must follow in order to have its Notes repurchased.

On the Change of Control Payment Date, the Company will, to the extent lawful:

- accept for payment all Notes or portions of Notes (in a minimum principal amount of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000 or \$1.00 or an integral multiple thereof in the case of any PIK Notes) properly tendered pursuant to the Change of Control Offer and not properly withdrawn;
- (2) deposit with the paying agent an amount in United States Dollars equal to the Change of Control Payment in respect of all Notes or portions of Notes accepted for payment, *provided* that the funds once deposited are to be uninvested until disbursed pursuant to this caption Change of Control; and
- (3) deliver or cause to be delivered to the Trustee the Notes so accepted together with an Officers Certificate stating the aggregate principal amount of Notes or portions of Notes being purchased by the Company. The paying agent will promptly mail or deliver to each holder of Notes accepted for payment the Change of Control Payment for such Notes, and the Trustee will promptly authenticate and mail (or cause to be transferred by book entry) to each holder a new Note equal in principal amount to any unpurchased portion of the Notes surrendered, if any; provided that each such new Note will be in a minimum principal amount of \$2,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess of \$2,000 (or \$1.00 or an integral multiple thereof in the case of any PIK Notes).

If the Change of Control Payment Date is on or after an interest record date and on or before the related interest payment date, any accrued and unpaid interest, will be paid to the Person in whose name a Note is registered at the close of business on such record date, and no further interest will be payable to holders who tender pursuant to the Change of Control Offer.

The Change of Control provisions described above will be applicable whether or not any other provisions of the Indenture are applicable. Except as described above with respect to a Change of Control, the Indenture does not contain provisions that permit the holders to require that the Company repurchase or redeem the Notes in the event of a takeover, recapitalization or similar transaction.

We will not be required to make a Change of Control Offer upon a Change of Control if a third party makes the Change of Control Offer in the manner, at the times and otherwise in compliance with the requirements set forth in the Indenture applicable to a Change of Control Offer made by us and purchases all Notes validly tendered and not withdrawn under such Change of Control Offer.

A Change of Control Offer may be made in advance of a Change of Control, and conditioned upon the occurrence of a Change of Control, if a definitive agreement is in place for the Change of Control at the time of making the Change of Control Offer.

We will comply, to the extent applicable, with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 of the Exchange Act and any other securities laws or regulations in connection with the repurchase of Notes as a result of a Change of Control. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with provisions of this covenant, we will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and will not be deemed to have breached our obligations under the Indenture by virtue of our compliance with such securities laws or regulations.

Our ability to repurchase Notes pursuant to a Change of Control Offer may be limited by a number of factors. The occurrence of certain of the events that constitute a Change of Control would constitute a default under the First Lien Credit Agreement. In addition, certain events that may constitute a change of control under the First Lien Credit Agreement and cause a default under that agreement will not constitute a Change of Control under the Indenture. Future Indebtedness of the Company and its Subsidiaries may also contain prohibitions of certain events that would constitute a Change of Control or require such Indebtedness to be repurchased upon a

Change of Control. Moreover, the exercise by the holders of their right to require the Company to repurchase the Notes could cause a default under such Indebtedness, even if the Change of Control itself does not, due to the financial effect of such repurchase on the Company. Finally, the Company s ability to pay cash to the holders upon a repurchase may be limited by the Company s then existing financial resources. There can be no assurance that sufficient funds will be available when necessary to make any required repurchases.

If holders of not less than 90% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes validly tender and do not withdraw such Notes in a Change of Control Offer and the Company, or any third party making a Change of Control Offer in lieu of the Company as described above, purchases all of the Notes validly tendered and not withdrawn by such holders, the Company will have the right, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior notice, given not more than 30 days following such purchase pursuant to the Change of Control Offer described above, to redeem all Notes that remain outstanding following such purchase at a redemption price in cash equal to the applicable Change of Control Payment plus, to the extent not included in the Change of Control Payment, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of redemption.

The Change of Control provisions described above may deter certain mergers, tender offers and other takeover attempts involving the Company. The Change of Control purchase feature is a result of negotiations between the underwriters and us. As of the date of this prospectus, we have no present intention to engage in a transaction involving a Change of Control, although it is possible that we could decide to do so in the future. Subject to the limitations discussed below, we could, in the future, enter into certain transactions, including acquisitions, refinancings or other recapitalizations, that would not constitute a Change of Control under the Indenture, but that could increase the amount of indebtedness outstanding at such time or otherwise affect our capital structure or credit ratings. Restrictions on our ability to incur additional Indebtedness are contained in the covenants described under

Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock and Covenants Limitation on Liens. Such restrictions in Indenture can be waived only with the consent of the holders of a majority in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding (including consents obtained in connection with a tender offer or exchange offer for the Notes). Except for the limitations contained in such covenants, however, the Indenture does not contain any covenants or provisions that may afford holders of the Notes protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction.

The definition of Change of Control includes a disposition of all or substantially all of the property and assets of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole to any Person. Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase substantially all, there is no precise established definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, in certain circumstances there may be a degree of uncertainty as to whether a particular transaction would involve a disposition of all or substantially all of the property or assets of a Person. As a result, it may be unclear as to whether a Change of Control has occurred and whether a holder of Notes may require the Company to make an offer to repurchase the Notes as described above. The provisions under the Indenture relative to our obligation to make an offer to repurchase the Notes as a result of a Change of Control may be waived or modified or terminated with the written consent of the holders of a majority in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding (including consents obtained in connection with a tender offer or exchange offer for the Notes) prior to the occurrence of such Change of Control.

Covenants

The Indenture contains covenants including, among others, the following:

Use of Proceeds

The Company will not permit the proceeds of the Notes to be used for any purpose other than to: (i) repay outstanding obligations under the Existing First Lien Credit Agreement and (ii) fund the initial development of the Haynesville Shale drilling program as generally described in the management presentation dated June 2016. Neither the Company nor any Person acting on behalf of the Company has taken or will take any action which might cause any of the Note Documents to violate Regulation U, Regulation T or Regulation X of the Board or

any other regulation of the Board or to violate Section 7 of the Exchange Act or any rule or regulation thereunder, in each case as now in effect or as the same may hereinafter be in effect.

The Company shall not use, and shall procure that its Subsidiaries and its or their respective directors, officers, employees and agents shall not use, the proceeds of any Notes (i) in furtherance of an offer, payment, promise to pay, or authorization of the payment or giving of money, or anything else of value, to any Person in violation of the FCPA or any other applicable anti-corruption law or regulation, (ii) for the purpose of funding, financing or facilitating any activities, business or transaction of or with any Sanctioned Person, or in any Sanctioned Country or (iii) in any manner that would result in the violation of any Sanctions applicable to any party hereto.

Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, Incur any Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness) and the Company will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to issue Preferred Stock; provided, however, that the Company may Incur Indebtedness and any of the Subsidiary Guarantors may Incur Indebtedness and issue Preferred Stock if on the date of such Incurrence or issuance:

- (1) the Consolidated Coverage Ratio for the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries is at least 2.25 to 1.00, determined on a pro forma basis (including a pro forma application of proceeds); and
- (2) no Default would occur as a consequence of, and no Event of Default would be continuing following, Incurring the Indebtedness or the application of its proceeds.

The first paragraph of this covenant will not prohibit the Incurrence of the following Indebtedness:

- (1) Indebtedness under one or more Credit Facilities of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary Incurred pursuant to this clause (1) in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$50.0 million; *provided*, *however*, that any Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to this clause (1) in excess of \$20.0 million shall be Incurred solely if the First Lien Credit Agreement is refinanced with a Permitted First Lien Replacement Facility and such Incurrence is permitted by the borrowing base set forth in such Permitted First Lien Replacement Facility as in effect at the time of such Incurrence;
- (2) Guarantees Incurred by the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor of Indebtedness of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor Incurred in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture (including any increase in principal amount as a result of a PIK payment and any PIK Notes in respect thereof); *provided, however*, that in the event such Indebtedness that is being Guaranteed is a Subordinated Obligation or a Guarantor Subordinated Obligation, then the related Guarantee shall be subordinated in right of payment to the Notes or the Subsidiary Guarantee to at least the same extent as the Indebtedness being Guaranteed, as the case may be;
- (3) Indebtedness of the Company owing to and held by any Restricted Subsidiary or Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary owing to and held by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; *provided*, *however*,

that (a)(i) if the Company is the obligor on such Indebtedness and the obligee is not a Subsidiary Guarantor, such Indebtedness must be expressly subordinated to the prior payment in full in cash of all obligations with respect to the Notes and (ii) if a Subsidiary Guarantor is the obligor of such Indebtedness and the obligee is neither the Company nor a Subsidiary Guarantor, such Indebtedness must be expressly subordinated to the prior payment in full in cash of all obligations of such Subsidiary Guarantor with respect to its Subsidiary Guarantee and (b)(i) any subsequent issuance or transfer of Capital Stock or any other event which results in any such Indebtedness being held by a Person other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company and (ii) any sale or other transfer of any such Indebtedness to a Person other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company shall be deemed, in each case, to constitute an Incurrence of such Indebtedness by the Company or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, that was not permitted by this clause;

- (4) Indebtedness represented by (a) the Notes issued on the Issue Date (together with any PIK Notes issued in respect thereof) and all Subsidiary Guarantees, (b) any Indebtedness (other than the Indebtedness described in clauses (1), (2), (3), (6) or (7)) outstanding on the Issue Date, and (c) any Refinancing Indebtedness Incurred in respect of any Indebtedness described in this clause (4) or clause (5) or (7) or Incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant;
- (5) Permitted Acquisition Indebtedness;
- (6) Indebtedness in respect of (a) self-insurance obligations, bid, appeal, reimbursement, performance, surety and similar bonds and completion guarantees provided by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business and any Guarantees or letters of credit functioning as or supporting any of the foregoing bonds or obligations and (b) obligations represented by letters of credit for the account of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in order to provide security for workers compensation claims (in the case of clauses (a) and (b) other than for an obligation for money borrowed);
- (7) Indebtedness represented by Capitalized Lease Obligations of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (whether or not Incurred pursuant to sale and leaseback transactions), mortgage financings or purchase money obligations, Incurred in connection with the acquisition, construction, improvement or development of real or personal, movable or immovable, property, in each case Incurred for the purpose of financing, refinancing, renewing, defeasing or refunding all or any part of the purchase price or cost of acquisition, construction, improvement or development of property used in the business of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary; *provided, however*, that after giving effect to any such Incurrence, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to this clause (7), together with any Refinancing Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to clause (4) in respect of such Indebtedness, and then outstanding does not exceed the greater of \$5.0 million or 1.0% of the Company s Adjusted Consolidated Net Tangible Assets, determined as of the date of Incurrence of such Indebtedness after giving effect to such Incurrence and the application of the proceeds therefrom;
- (8) Cash Management Obligations Incurred in the ordinary course of business; and
- (9) in addition to the items referred to in clauses (1) through (8) above, Indebtedness of the Company and its Subsidiary Guarantors in an aggregate outstanding principal amount which, when taken together with the principal amount of all other Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to this clause (9) and then outstanding, will not exceed the greater of \$15.0 million or 2.0% of the Company s Adjusted Consolidated Net Tangible Assets, determined as of the date of Incurrence of such Indebtedness after giving effect to such Incurrence and the application of the proceeds therefrom.

For purposes of determining compliance with, and the outstanding principal amount of any particular Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to and in compliance with, this covenant:

(1) in the event an item of that Indebtedness meets the criteria of more than one of the types of Indebtedness described in the first and second paragraphs of this covenant, the Company, in its sole

discretion, will, in each case, subject to clause (2) below, classify such item of Indebtedness on the date of Incurrence in any manner that complies with this covenant;

- (2) all Indebtedness outstanding on the date of the Indenture under the First Lien Credit Agreement after giving effect to the initial offering and sale of Notes and the use of proceeds therefrom, shall be deemed Incurred on the Issue Date under clause (1) of the second paragraph of this covenant and may not later be reclassified;
- (3) Guarantees Incurred by the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor of, or obligations Incurred by the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor in respect of letters of credit supporting, Indebtedness which is otherwise included in the determination of a particular amount of Indebtedness shall not be included;
- (4) if obligations in respect of letters of credit are Incurred pursuant to a Credit Facility and are being treated as Incurred pursuant to clause (1) of the second paragraph above and the letters of credit relate

to other Indebtedness, then such other Indebtedness shall not be included to the extent of the underlying letter of credit;

- (5) the principal amount of any Disqualified Stock of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary, or Preferred Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary, will be equal to the greater of the maximum mandatory redemption or repurchase price (not including, in either case, any redemption or repurchase premium) or the liquidation preference thereof;
- (6) Indebtedness permitted by this covenant need not be permitted solely by reference to one provision permitting such Indebtedness but may be permitted in part by one such provision and in part by one or more other provisions of this covenant permitting such Indebtedness; and
- (7) the amount of Indebtedness issued at a price that is less than the principal amount thereof will be equal to the amount of the liability in respect thereof determined in accordance with GAAP.
 Accrual of interest, accrual of dividends, the amortization of debt discount or the accretion of accreted value, the payment of interest in the form of additional Indebtedness, the payment of dividends in the form of additional shares.

payment of interest, accretion of additional Indebtedness, the payment of dividends in the form of additional shares of Preferred Stock or Disqualified Stock and unrealized losses or charges in respect of Hedging Obligations will not be deemed to be an Incurrence of Indebtedness for purposes of this covenant.

The Company will not permit any of its Unrestricted Subsidiaries to Incur any Indebtedness, or issue any shares of Disqualified Stock, other than Non-Recourse Debt. If at any time an Unrestricted Subsidiary becomes a Restricted Subsidiary, any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary shall be deemed to be Incurred by a Restricted Subsidiary as of such date (and, if such Indebtedness is not permitted to be Incurred as of such date under this Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock covenant, the Company shall be in Default of this covenant).

For purposes of determining compliance with any U.S. dollar-denominated restriction on the Incurrence of Indebtedness, the U.S. dollar-equivalent principal amount of Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency shall be calculated based on the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date such Indebtedness was Incurred, in the case of term Indebtedness, or first committed, in the case of revolving credit Indebtedness; *provided*, *however*, that if such Indebtedness is Incurred to refinance other Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency, and such refinancing would cause the applicable U.S. dollar-denominated restriction to be exceeded if calculated at the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date of such refinancing, such U.S. dollar-denominated restriction shall be deemed not to have been exceeded so long as the principal amount of such refinancing Indebtedness does not exceed the principal amount of Indebtedness that the Company may Incur pursuant to this covenant shall not be deemed to be exceeded solely as a result of fluctuations in the exchange rates of currencies. The principal amount of any Indebtedness Incurred to refinanced, shall be calculated based on the currency exchange rate applicable to the currency from the Indebtedness being refinanced, shall be calculated based on the currency exchange rate applicable to the currencies in which such Refinancing Indebtedness is denominated that is in effect on the date of such refinancing.

The Indenture does not treat (1) unsecured Indebtedness as subordinated or junior to secured Indebtedness merely because it is unsecured or (2) senior Indebtedness as subordinated or junior to any other senior Indebtedness merely because it has a junior priority with respect to the same collateral.

Limitation on Restricted Payments

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, to:

- pay any dividend or make any payment or distribution on or in respect of the Company s or any Restricted Subsidiaries Capital Stock (including any payment or distribution in connection with any merger or consolidation involving the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries) except:
 - (a) dividends or distributions by the Company payable solely in Capital Stock of the Company (other than Disqualified Stock but including options, warrants or other rights to purchase such Capital Stock of the Company); and
 - (b) dividends or distributions payable to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary and if such Restricted Subsidiary is not a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary, to minority stockholders (or owners of an equivalent interest in the case of a Subsidiary that is an entity other than a corporation) so long as the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary receives at least its pro rata share of such dividend or distribution;
- (2) purchase, repurchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value any Capital Stock of the Company or any direct or indirect parent of the Company held by Persons other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary (other than in exchange for Capital Stock of the Company (other than Disqualified Stock));
- (3) purchase, repurchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value, prior to scheduled maturity, scheduled repayment or scheduled sinking fund payment, any Subordinated Obligations or Guarantor Subordinated Obligations (other than (x) Indebtedness permitted under clause (3) of the second paragraph of the covenant Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock or (y) the purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement of Subordinated Obligations or Guarantor Subordinated Obligations purchased in anticipation of satisfying a sinking fund obligation, principal installment or final maturity, in each case due within one year of the date of purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement);
- (4) purchase, repurchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value, prior to scheduled maturity, scheduled repayment or scheduled sinking fund payment, any Unsecured Debt (but excluding for the avoidance of doubt, any make-whole payment in connection with such purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance, acquisition or retirement); or

(5) make any Restricted Investment in any Person;

(any such dividend, distribution, purchase, redemption, repurchase, defeasance, other acquisition, retirement or Restricted Investment referred to in clauses (1) through (5) shall be referred to herein as a Restricted Payment), if at the time the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary makes such Restricted Payment:

- (a) a Default shall have occurred and be continuing (or would result therefrom);
- (b) the Company is not able to Incur an additional \$1.00 of Indebtedness pursuant to the covenant described under the first paragraph under Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock after giving effect, on a pro forma basis, to such Restricted Payment; or
- (c) the aggregate amount of such Restricted Payment and all other Restricted Payments declared or made subsequent to the Issue Date would exceed the sum of (the Restricted Payments Basket):
 - (i) 50% of Consolidated Net Income for the period (treated as one accounting period) from October 12, 2016 to the end of the most recent fiscal quarter ending prior to the date of such Restricted Payment for which internal financial statements are in existence (or, in case such Consolidated Net Income is a deficit, minus 100% of such deficit);
 - (ii) 100% of the aggregate Net Cash Proceeds and the Fair Market Value of property or securities other than cash (including Capital Stock of Persons engaged primarily in the Oil and Gas Business

or assets used in the Oil and Gas Business), in each case received by the Company from the issue or sale of its Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock) or other capital contributions subsequent to the Issue Date (other than Net Cash Proceeds received from an issuance or sale of such Capital Stock to (x) Persons indicated in clause (6) of the next succeeding paragraph or any direct or indirect parent of the Company, to the extent such Net Cash Proceeds have been used to make a Restricted Payment pursuant to clause (6) of the next succeeding paragraph, (y) a Subsidiary of the Company or (z) an employee stock ownership plan, option plan or similar trust (to the extent such sale to an employee stock ownership plan, option plan or similar trust is financed by loans from or Guaranteed by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary unless such loans have been repaid with cash on or prior to the date of determination));

- (iii) the amount by which Indebtedness of the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries is reduced on the Company s balance sheet upon the conversion or exchange (other than by a Subsidiary of the Company) subsequent to the Issue Date of any Indebtedness of the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries convertible or exchangeable for Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company (less the amount of any cash, or the Fair Market Value of any other property (other than such Capital Stock), distributed by the Company upon such conversion or exchange), together with the net proceeds, if any, received by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries upon such conversion or exchange; and
- (iv) the amount equal to the aggregate net reduction in Restricted Investments made by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in any Person subsequent to the Issue Date resulting from:
 - (A) repurchases, repayments or redemptions of such Restricted Investments by such Person or proceeds realized upon the sale of such Restricted Investment (other than to a Subsidiary of the Company);
 - (B) the redesignation of Unrestricted Subsidiaries as Restricted Subsidiaries (valued in each case as provided in the definition of Investment) not to exceed, in the case of any Unrestricted Subsidiary, the amount of Investments previously made by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in such Unrestricted Subsidiary, which amount in each case under this clause (iv) was included in the calculation of the amount of Restricted Payments; provided, however, that no amount will be included under this clause (iv) to the extent it is already included in Consolidated Net Income; and
 - (C) the sale by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (other than to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary) of all or a portion of the Capital Stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary or a distribution from an Unrestricted Subsidiary or a dividend from an Unrestricted Subsidiary (whether any such distribution or dividend is made with proceeds from the issuance by such Unrestricted Subsidiary of its Capital Stock or otherwise).

The provisions of the preceding paragraph will not prohibit:

(1) any Restricted Payment made by exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale of, Capital Stock of the Company (other than Disqualified Stock and other than Capital Stock issued or sold to a Subsidiary of the Company or an employee stock ownership plan or similar trust to the extent such sale to an employee stock ownership plan or similar trust is financed by loans from or Guaranteed by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary unless such loans have been repaid with cash on or prior to the date of determination) or a substantially concurrent cash capital contribution received by the Company from its shareholders; provided, however, that (a) such Restricted Payment will be excluded from subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments and (b) the Net Cash Proceeds from such sale of Capital Stock or capital contribution will be excluded from clause (c)(ii) of the preceding paragraph;

- (2) any purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement of Subordinated Obligations of the Company or Guarantor Subordinated Obligations of any Subsidiary Guarantor made by exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale of, Refinancing Indebtedness or any purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement of Guarantor Subordinated Obligations made by exchange for or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale of Refinancing Indebtedness that, in each case, is permitted to be Incurred pursuant to the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock; provided, however, that such purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance, acquisition or retirement will be excluded from subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (3) any purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement of Unsecured Debt of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary made by exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale of, Unsecured Debt constituting Refinancing Indebtedness of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary that, in each case, is permitted to be Incurred pursuant to the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock; provided, however, that such purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance, acquisition or retirement will be excluded from subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (4) any purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement of Disqualified Stock of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary made by exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale of, Disqualified Stock of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, that, in each case, is permitted to be Incurred pursuant to the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock; provided, however, that such purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance, acquisition or retirement will be excluded from subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (5) dividends paid or distributions made within 60 days after the date of declaration if at such date of declaration such dividend or distribution would have complied with this covenant if it had been made on such date; provided, however, that such dividends and distributions will be included in subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments; and provided further, however, that for purposes of clarification, this clause (5) shall not include cash payments in lieu of the issuance of fractional shares included in clause (10) below;
- (6) so long as no Default has occurred and is continuing, the repurchase or other acquisition of Capital Stock (including options, warrants, equity appreciation rights or other rights to purchase or acquire Capital Stock) of the Company held by any existing or former employees, officers or directors of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company or their assigns, estates or heirs, in each case pursuant to the repurchase or other acquisition provisions under employee stock option or stock purchase plans or agreements or other agreements to compensate officers, employees or directors, in each case approved by the Company s Board of Directors; *provided, however* that such repurchases or other acquisitions pursuant to this clause (6) during any calendar year will not exceed \$2.5 million in the aggregate (with unused amounts in any calendar year); provided further, that such amount in any calendar year may be increased by an amount not to exceed (A) the cash proceeds received by the Company from the sale of Capital Stock of the Company to any existing or former employees, officers or directors of the Stock of the Company to any existing or former employees, officers or directors of the Stock purchase by an amount not to exceed (A) the cash proceeds received by the Company from the sale of Capital Stock of the Company to any existing or former employees, officers or directors of the Stock of the Company to any existing or former employees, officers or directors of the Company and any of its Restricted

Subsidiaries or their assigns, estates or heirs that occurs after the Issue Date (to the extent the cash proceeds from the sale of such Capital Stock have not otherwise been applied to the payment of Restricted Payments by virtue of clause (c) of the preceding paragraph), plus (B) the cash proceeds of key man life insurance policies received by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries after the Issue Date, less (C) the amount of any Restricted Payments made pursuant to clauses (A) and (B) of this clause (6); provided further, that the amount of any such repurchase or other acquisition under this clause (C) will be excluded in subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments and the proceeds received from any such transaction will be excluded from clause (c)(ii) of the preceding paragraph;

- (7) loans or advances to employees, officers or directors of the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company, in each case as permitted by Section 402 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the proceeds of which are used to purchase Capital Stock of the Company, or to refinance loans or advances made pursuant to this clause (7), in an aggregate principal amount not in excess of \$2.5 million at any one time outstanding; provided, however, that the amount of such loans and advances will be excluded in subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (8) purchases, repurchases, redemptions or other acquisitions or retirements for value of Capital Stock deemed to occur upon the exercise of stock options, warrants, rights to acquire Capital Stock or other convertible securities if such Capital Stock represents a portion of the exercise or exchange price thereof, and any purchases, repurchases, redemptions or other acquisitions or retirements for value of Capital Stock made in lieu of withholding taxes in connection with any exercise or exchange of warrants, options or rights to acquire Capital Stock; provided, however, that such acquisitions or retirements will be excluded from subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (9) the purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement for value of any Unsecured Debt or Subordinated Obligation (i) at a purchase price not greater than 101% of the principal amount of such Unsecured Debt or Subordinated Obligation in the event of a Change of Control in accordance with provisions similar to the covenant described under Change of Control ; *provided*, *however*, that, prior to or simultaneously with such purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement, the Company has made the Change of Control Offer as provided in such covenant with respect to the Notes and has completed the repurchase or redemption of all Notes validly tendered for payment in connection with such Change of Control Offer; provided, however, that such acquisitions or retirements will be excluded in subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (10) payments or distributions to dissenting stockholders pursuant to applicable law or in connection with the settlement or other satisfaction of legal claims made pursuant to or in connection with a consolidation, merger or transfer of assets; provided, however, that any payment pursuant to this clause (10) shall be excluded in the calculation of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (11) cash payments in lieu of the issuance of fractional shares; provided, however, that any payment pursuant to this clause (11) shall be excluded in the calculation of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (12) the payment of scheduled or accrued dividends to holders of any class of or series of Disqualified Stock of the Company issued on or after the Issue Date in accordance with Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock, to the extent such dividends are included in Consolidated Interest Expense; provided, however, that any payment pursuant to this clause (12) shall be excluded in the calculation of the amount of Restricted Payments;
- (13) Restricted Payments in an amount not to exceed \$5.0 million in the aggregate since the Issue Date; provided, however, that the amount of such Restricted Payments will be included in subsequent calculations of the amount of Restricted Payments; and

(14) any purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement of Preferred Stock of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in an amount paid (whether in cash, securities or otherwise) not to exceed \$5.0 million in the aggregate.

The amount of all Restricted Payments (other than cash) shall be the Fair Market Value on the date of such Restricted Payment of the asset(s) or securities proposed to be paid, transferred or issued by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, pursuant to such Restricted Payment. The Fair Market Value of any cash Restricted Payment shall be its face amount and the Fair Market Value of any non-cash Restricted Payment shall be determined in accordance with the definition of that term.

In the event that a Restricted Payment meets the criteria of more than one of the exceptions described in (1) through (14) above or is entitled to be made pursuant to the first paragraph above, the Company shall, in its sole discretion, subdivide and classify such Restricted Payment in any manner that complies with this covenant.

As of the date of this prospectus, the Company s sole Subsidiary is a Restricted Subsidiary. For purpose of designating any Restricted Subsidiary as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, all outstanding Investments by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries (except to the extent repaid) in the Subsidiary so designated will be deemed to be Restricted Payments in an amount determined as set forth in the last sentence of the definition of Investment. Such designation will be permitted only if a Restricted Payment in such amount would be permitted at such time, whether pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant or under clause (13) of the second paragraph of this covenant, or pursuant to the definition of Permitted Investments, and if such Subsidiary otherwise meets the definition of an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, none of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary shall directly purchase, repurchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value, prior to scheduled maturity, scheduled repayment or scheduled sinking fund payment, any Unsecured Debt or Capital Stock (but excluding in each case, for the avoidance of doubt, any make-whole payment in connection with such purchase, repurchase, redemption, defeasance, acquisition or retirement) with proceeds of any borrowing under the First Lien Credit Agreement.

Limitation on Liens

The Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary Guarantor to, directly or indirectly, create, Incur or suffer to exist any Lien, other than Permitted Liens, upon any of its property or assets (including Capital Stock of Restricted Subsidiaries), which Lien secures Indebtedness.

Limitation on Restrictions on Distributions from Restricted Subsidiaries

The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, create or otherwise cause or permit to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or consensual restriction on the ability of any Restricted Subsidiary to:

- (1) pay dividends or make any other distributions on its Capital Stock or pay any Indebtedness or other obligations owed to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;
- (2) make any loans or advances to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (it being understood that the subordination of loans or advances made to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to other Indebtedness Incurred by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary shall not be deemed a restriction on the ability to make loans or advances); or

(3) sell, lease or transfer any of its property or assets to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary. The preceding provisions will not prohibit:

any encumbrance or restriction pursuant to or by reason of an agreement in effect at or entered into on the Issue Date, including, without limitation, the Indenture and the Second Lien Security Documents as in effect on such date;

(ii) any encumbrance or restriction with respect to a Person pursuant to or by reason of an agreement relating to any Capital Stock or Indebtedness Incurred by a Person on or before the date on which such Person was acquired by the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary (other than Capital Stock or Indebtedness Incurred as consideration in, or to provide all or any portion of the funds utilized to consummate, the transaction or series of related transactions pursuant to which such Person was acquired by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary or in contemplation of the

transaction) and outstanding on such date; *provided*, *however*, that any such encumbrance or restriction shall not extend to any assets or property of the Company or any other Restricted Subsidiary other than the assets and property so acquired;

- (iii) encumbrances and restrictions contained in contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business, not relating to any Indebtedness, and that do not, individually or in the aggregate, detract from the value of, or from the ability of the Company and the Restricted Subsidiaries to realize the value of, property or assets of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in any manner material to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;
- (iv) any encumbrance or restriction with respect to an Unrestricted Subsidiary pursuant to or by reason of an agreement that the Unrestricted Subsidiary is a party to entered into before the date on which such Unrestricted Subsidiary became a Restricted Subsidiary; *provided, however*, that such agreement was not entered into in anticipation of the Unrestricted Subsidiary becoming a Restricted Subsidiary and any such encumbrance or restriction shall not extend to any assets or property of the Company or any other Restricted Subsidiary other than the assets and property of such Unrestricted Subsidiary;
- (v) with respect to any Restricted Subsidiary incorporated or organized outside the United States, any encumbrance or restriction contained in the terms of any Indebtedness or any agreement pursuant to which such Indebtedness was Incurred if either (1) the encumbrance or restriction applies only in the event of a payment default or a default with respect to a financial covenant in such Indebtedness or agreement or (2) the Company determines that any such encumbrance or restriction will not materially affect the Company s ability to make principal or interest payments on the Notes, as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors of the Company, whose determination shall be conclusive;
- (vi) any encumbrance or restriction with respect to a Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to an agreement effecting a refunding, replacement or refinancing of Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to an agreement referred to in clauses (i) through (v) or clause (xii) of this paragraph or this clause (vi) or contained in any amendment, restatement, modification, renewal, supplemental, refunding, replacement or refinancing of an agreement referred to in clauses (i) through (v) or clause (xii) of this paragraph or this clause (vi); provided that the encumbrances and restrictions with respect to such Restricted Subsidiary contained in any such agreement taken as a whole are no less favorable in any material respect to the holders of the Notes than the encumbrances and restrictions contained in the agreements governing the Indebtedness being refunded, replaced or refinanced;
- (vii) in the case of clause (3) of the first paragraph of this covenant, any encumbrance or restriction:
 - (a) that restricts in a customary manner the subletting, assignment or transfer of any property or asset that is subject to a lease (including leases governing leasehold interests or farm-in agreements or farm-out agreements relating to leasehold interests in Oil and Gas Properties), license or similar contract, or the assignment or transfer of any such lease (including leases governing leasehold interests or farm-in agreements or farm-out agreements relating to leasehold interests in Oil and

Gas Properties), license (including, without limitation, licenses of intellectual property) or other contract;

- (b) contained in mortgages, pledges or other security agreements permitted under the Indenture securing Indebtedness of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary to the extent such encumbrances or restrictions restrict the transfer of the property subject to such mortgages, pledges or other security agreements;
- (c) contained in any agreement creating Hedging Obligations permitted from time to time under the Indenture which are not included in the definition of Indebtedness pursuant to clause (3) of the penultimate paragraph of the definition thereof;
- (d) pursuant to customary provisions restricting dispositions of real property interests set forth in any reciprocal easement agreements of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; or

- (e) provisions with respect to the disposition or distribution of assets or property in operating agreements, joint venture agreements, development agreements, area of mutual interest agreements and other agreements that are customary in the Oil and Gas Business and entered into in the ordinary course of business;
- (viii) any encumbrance or restriction contained in (a) purchase money obligations for property acquired in the ordinary course of business and (b) Capitalized Lease Obligations permitted under the Indenture, in each case, that impose encumbrances or restrictions of the nature described in clause (3) of the first paragraph of this covenant on the property so acquired;
- (ix) any encumbrance or restriction with respect to a Restricted Subsidiary (or any of its property or assets) imposed pursuant to an agreement entered into for the direct or indirect sale or disposition of all or substantially all of the Capital Stock or assets of such Restricted Subsidiary (or the property or assets that are subject to such restriction) pending the closing of such sale or disposition;
- (x) any customary encumbrances or restrictions imposed pursuant to any agreement of the type described in the definition of Permitted Business Investment;
- (xi) encumbrances or restrictions arising or existing by reason of applicable law or any applicable rule, regulation or order;
- (xii) encumbrances or restrictions contained in agreements governing Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries permitted to be Incurred pursuant to an agreement entered into subsequent to the Issue Date in accordance with the covenant described under the caption Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock; *provided, however*, that the provisions relating to such encumbrance or restriction contained in such Indebtedness are not materially less favorable to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as determined by the Company in good faith, than the provisions contained in the First Lien Credit Agreement and in the Indenture as in effect on the Issue Date;
- (xiii) the issuance of Preferred Stock by a Restricted Subsidiary or the payment of dividends thereon in accordance with the terms thereof; provided that issuance of such Preferred Stock is permitted pursuant to the covenant described under the caption Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock and the terms of such Preferred Stock do not expressly restrict the ability of a Restricted Subsidiary to pay dividends or make any other distributions on its Capital Stock (other than requirements to pay dividends or liquidation preferences on such Preferred Stock prior to paying any dividends or making any other distributions on such other Capital Stock);
- (xiv) supermajority voting requirements existing under corporate charters, bylaws, stockholders agreements and similar documents and agreements;

- (xv) restrictions on cash or other deposits or net worth imposed by customers under contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business; and
- (xvi) any encumbrance or restriction contained in the First Lien Credit Agreement as in effect as of the Issue Date, and in any amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings thereof; provided that such amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings are not materially more restrictive with respect to such dividend and other payment restrictions than those contained in the First Lien Credit Agreement as in effect on the Issue Date.

Limitation on Sales of Assets and Subsidiary Stock

The Company and the Subsidiary Guarantors will not sell, assign, farm-out, convey or otherwise transfer any Property except for: (a) the sale of Hydrocarbons in the ordinary course of business; (b) farmouts of undeveloped acreage and assignments in connection with such farmouts; (c) the sale or transfer of equipment that

is no longer necessary for the business of the Company or the Subsidiary Guarantors or is replaced by equipment of at least comparable value and use; (d) a disposition by a Subsidiary Guarantor to the Borrower or by the Borrower or a Subsidiary Guarantor to a Subsidiary Guarantor; (e) a disposition of cash, cash equivalents or other financial assets; (f) an issuance of Equity Interests by a Subsidiary Guarantor to the Borrower or to a Subsidiary Guarantor; (g) any casualty or condemnation event (other than a Casualty Event described in clause (i) of this paragraph below); (h) the making of a Restricted Payment permitted under caption Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments or a Permitted Investment; (i) the sale or other disposition (including Casualty Events) of any Oil and Gas Property or any interest therein or any Subsidiary owning Oil and Gas Properties; provided, however, that (i) 100% of the consideration received in respect of such sale or other disposition shall be cash; (ii) the consideration received in respect of such sale or other disposition shall be equal to or greater than the fair market value of the Oil and Gas Property, interest therein or Subsidiary subject of such sale or other disposition (as reasonably determined by the board of directors of the Company and the Company shall deliver to the Trustee an Officers Certificate certifying to that effect) and (iii) if any such sale or other disposition is of a Subsidiary owning Oil and Gas Properties, such sale or other disposition shall include all the Equity Interests of such Subsidiary; and (j) sales and other dispositions of Properties not regulated by subsections (a) to (i) of this covenant having a fair market value not to exceed \$1,000,000 during any 12-month period provided that any net cash proceeds of such sale or disposition permitted by the foregoing clause (i) or this clause (j) are used to make the prepayments or reinvested as required under caption Mandatory Redemption; Offers to Purchase; Open Market Purchases.

Limitation on Affiliate Transactions

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, enter into, make, amend or conduct any transaction (including making a payment to, the purchase, sale, lease or exchange of any property or the rendering of any service), contract, agreement or understanding with or for the benefit of any Affiliate of the Company (an Affiliate Transaction) unless:

- (1) the terms of such Affiliate Transaction are not materially less favorable to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, than those that could reasonably be expected to be obtained in a comparable transaction at the time of such transaction in arm s-length dealings with a Person who is not such an Affiliate; and
- (2) either: (a) if such Affiliate Transaction involves an aggregate consideration in excess of \$10.0 million but not greater than \$30.0 million, the Company delivers to the Trustee an Officers Certificate certifying that such Affiliate Transaction satisfies the criteria in clause (1) above, or (b) if such Affiliate Transaction involves an aggregate consideration in excess of \$30.0 million, the Company delivers to the Trustee an Officers Certificate certifying that such Affiliate Transaction satisfies the criteria in clause (1) above and that the terms of such transaction have been approved by a majority of the members of the Board of Directors of the Company having no personal pecuniary interest in such transaction.

The preceding provisions will not apply to and do not prohibit:

 any Restricted Payment (other than Investments) permitted to be made pursuant to the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments;

(2) any payments, awards or grants in cash, Capital Stock or other property pursuant to, or the funding of, employment or severance agreements and other compensation arrangements, options to purchase Capital Stock of the Company, restricted stock plans, long-term incentive plans, stock appreciation rights plans, participation plans or similar employee benefits plans and/or insurance and indemnification arrangements provided to or for the benefit of directors and employees approved by the Board of Directors of the Company;

- (3) loans or advances to employees, officers or directors in the ordinary course of business of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in an aggregate outstanding principal amount not to exceed \$5.0 million;
- (4) advances to or reimbursements of employees for moving, entertainment and travel expenses, drawing accounts and similar expenditures in the ordinary course of business of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (5) any transaction to the extent between the Company and a Restricted Subsidiary or between Restricted Subsidiaries, and Guarantees issued by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary for the benefit of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, in accordance with the Indenture;
- (6) transactions with a Person (other than an Unrestricted Subsidiary) that is an Affiliate of the Company solely because the Company owns, directly or through a Restricted Subsidiary, an Equity Interest in such Person;
- (7) the issuance or sale of any Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company to, or the receipt by the Company of any capital contribution from its shareholders;
- (8) indemnities of officers, directors and employees of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries permitted by bylaw or statutory provisions and any employment agreement or other employee compensation plan or arrangement entered into in the ordinary course of business by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (9) the payment of reasonable compensation and fees paid to, and indemnity provided on behalf of, officers or directors of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;
- (10) the performance of obligations of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries under the terms of any agreement to which the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries is a party as of or on the Issue Date and which is disclosed on the applicable schedule to the Indenture, as these agreements may be amended, modified, supplemented, extended or renewed from time to time; provided, however, that any future amendment, modification, supplement, extension or renewal entered into after the Issue Date will be permitted only to the extent that its terms are not materially more disadvantageous, taken as a whole, to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries than the terms of the agreements in effect on the Issue Date;
- (11) transactions with customers, clients, suppliers, or purchasers or sellers of goods or services, in each case in the ordinary course of business and otherwise in compliance with the terms of the Indenture; *provided*, *however*, that in the reasonable determination of the Board of Directors of the Company or the senior management of the Company, such transactions are on terms not materially less favorable to the Company or the relevant Restricted Subsidiary than those that could reasonably be expected to be obtained in a comparable transaction at such time on an arm s-length basis from a Person that is not an Affiliate of the Company; and

(12) transactions between the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary and any Person, a director of which is also a director of the Company or any direct or indirect parent company of the Company, and such director is the sole cause for such Person to be deemed an Affiliate of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; provided, however, that such director shall abstain from voting as a director of the Company or such direct or indirect parent company, as the case may be, on any matter involving such other Person.

Provision of Financial Information

The Indenture provides that, the Company, pursuant to section 314(a) of the Trust Indenture Act, shall file with the Trustee, within the time periods specified in the Securities Act with respect to the Company s filing status, copies of the annual and quarterly reports and of the information, documents and other reports (or copies

of such portions of any of the foregoing as the SEC may from time to time by rules and regulations prescribe) that the Company files with the SEC pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act; or, if the Company is not required to file information, documents or reports pursuant to either of said Sections, then it shall file with the Trustee and the SEC, in accordance with rules and regulations prescribed from time to time by the SEC, such of the supplementary and periodic information, documents and reports that may be required pursuant to Section 13 of the Exchange Act in respect of a security listed and registered on a national securities exchange as may be prescribed from time to time in such rules and regulations; *provided, however*, that any such information, documents or reports filed electronically with the SEC pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act shall be deemed filed with, and delivered to, the Trustee; *provided, further*, that the Company shall notify the Trustee if it shall fail to so file any such information, documents or reports with the SEC. In addition, the Company will make such reports and information available to securities analysts and prospective investors upon request.

If the Company has designated any of its Subsidiaries as Unrestricted Subsidiaries, then the financial information required by Covenants Reports will include a reasonably detailed presentation, either on the face of the financial statements or in the footnotes thereto, and in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, of the financial condition and results of operations of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries separate from the financial condition and results of operations of the Unrestricted Subsidiaries of the Company. The availability of the foregoing materials on the SEC s website or on the Company s website shall be deemed to satisfy the foregoing delivery obligations.

Merger and Consolidation

The Company will not consolidate with or merge with or into (whether or not the Company is the surviving corporation), or convey, transfer or lease all or substantially all the assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in one or more related transactions to, any Person, unless:

- (1) the resulting, surviving or transferee Person (the Successor Company) is a corporation, partnership, trust or limited liability company organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, any State of the United States or the District of Columbia and the Successor Company (if not the Company) expressly assumes, by supplemental indenture, executed and delivered to the Trustee all the obligations of the Company under the Notes, the Indenture, the Second Lien Security Documents, the Intercreditor Agreement and any other Note Document;
- (2) immediately after giving effect to such transaction (and treating any Indebtedness that becomes an obligation of the Successor Company or any Subsidiary of the Successor Company as a result of such transaction as having been Incurred by the Successor Company or such Subsidiary at the time of such transaction), no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing;
- (3) either (A) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, the Successor Company would be able to Incur at least an additional \$1.00 of Indebtedness pursuant to clause (1) of the first paragraph of the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock or (B) immediately after giving effect to such transaction on a pro forma basis and any related financing transactions as if the same had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four quarter period, the Consolidated Coverage Ratio of the Company is equal to or

greater than the Consolidated Coverage Ratio of the Company immediately before such transaction;

- (4) if the Company is not the Successor Company, each Subsidiary Guarantor (unless it is the other party to the transactions above, in which case clause (1) shall apply) shall have by supplemental indenture confirmed that its Subsidiary Guarantee shall apply to such Person s obligations in respect of the Indenture and the Notes shall continue to be in effect; and
- (5) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger, conveyance, transfer or lease and such supplemental indenture (if any) comply with the Indenture.

For purposes of this covenant, the sale, lease, conveyance, assignment, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the properties and assets of one or more Subsidiaries of the Company, which properties and assets, if held by the Company instead of such Subsidiaries, would constitute all or substantially all of the properties and assets of the Company on a consolidated basis, shall be deemed to be the transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company.

Upon any consolidation of the Company with, or merger of the Company into, any other Person or any conveyance, transfer or lease of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company in accordance with the first paragraph of this caption Covenants Merger and Consolidation the Successor Company will succeed to, and be substituted for, and may exercise every right and power of, the Company under the Indenture; and its predecessor Company, except in the case of a lease of all or substantially all its assets, will be released from the obligation to pay the principal of and interest on the Notes and all other covenants and obligations under the Indenture.

Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase substantially all, there is no precise established definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, in certain circumstances there may be a degree of uncertainty as to whether a particular transaction would involve all or substantially all of the assets of a Person.

Notwithstanding the preceding clause (3) of the first paragraph of this caption Covenants Merger and Consolidation , (x) any Restricted Subsidiary may consolidate with, merge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to the Company and the Company may consolidate with, merge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to a Subsidiary Guarantor and (y) the Company may merge with an Affiliate incorporated solely for the purpose of reincorporating the Company in another jurisdiction; and provided further that, in the case of a Restricted Subsidiary that consolidates with, merges into or transfers all or part of its properties and assets to the Company will not be required to comply with the preceding clause (5).

In addition, the Company will not permit any Subsidiary Guarantor to consolidate with or merge with or into, and will not permit the conveyance, transfer or lease of all or substantially all of the assets of any Subsidiary Guarantor to, any Person (other than the Company or another Subsidiary Guarantor) unless:

- (1) (a) the resulting, surviving or transferee Person is a corporation, partnership, trust or limited liability company organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, any State of the United States or the District of Columbia and such Person (if not such Subsidiary Guarantor) expressly assumes, by supplemental indenture, executed and delivered to the Trustee, all the obligations of such Subsidiary Guarantor under its Subsidiary Guarantee, the Second Lien Security Documents and the Intercreditor Agreement; (b) immediately after giving effect to such transaction (and treating any Indebtedness that becomes an obligation of the resulting, surviving or transferee Person or any Restricted Subsidiary as a result of such transaction as having been Incurred by such Person or such Restricted Subsidiary at the time of such transaction), no Default shall have occurred and be continuing; and (c) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officers Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger or transfer and such supplemental indenture (if any) comply with the Indenture; or
- (2) the transaction will result in the release of the Subsidiary Guarantor from its obligations under the Indenture and its Subsidiary Guarantee after and upon compliance with the provisions described above under Security for the Notes .

Future Subsidiary Guarantors

The Company will cause any Restricted Subsidiary that is not already a Subsidiary Guarantor that Guarantees any Indebtedness of the Company or a Subsidiary Guarantor under a Credit Facility or that incurs any Indebtedness under the First Lien Credit Agreement, in each case, to execute and deliver to the Trustee within

30 days of such guarantee or incurrence a supplemental indenture (in the form specified in the Indenture) pursuant to which such Subsidiary will unconditionally Guarantee, on a joint and several basis, the full and prompt payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Notes on a senior basis. Such Subsidiary Guarantee will be subject to release provisions and the other terms and limitations set forth in the Indenture.

Business Activities

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, engage in any business activity other than the Oil and Gas Business, except to such extent as would not be material to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

Asset Coverage Ratio

The Company will not permit as of any Test Date, the ratio (the <u>Asset Coverage Ratio</u>) of (1) Total Proved PV10% as of such Test Date attributable to the Company s and its Restricted Subsidiaries Proved Reserves to (2) Total Secured Debt (net of any Unrestricted Cash on such date in an amount not to exceed (A) on any Test Date on or prior to March 31, 2018, \$10,000,000 and (B) on any Test Date on or after April 1, 2018, \$7,500,000, held by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries) to be less than (A) for any Test Date on or before March 31, 2017, 1.10 to 1.00, (B) for any Test Date after March 31, 2017, but on or before September 30, 2017, 1.35 to 1.00 and (C) for any Test Date after September 30, 2017, 1.50 to 1.00. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the First Lien Credit Agreement as in effect on the date hereof is subsequently amended, supplemented, modified, refinanced or replaced such that the First Lien Credit Agreement, the Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof, or the Permitted First Lien Replacement Facility either does not contain a financial covenant corresponding to the Asset Coverage Ratio or contains such a corresponding financial covenant but such financial covenant permits \$10,000,000 or more of netting of unrestricted cash from the applicable debt calculation, then from and after the date of such applicable amendment, supplement, modification, refinancing or replacement, the Asset Coverage Ratio hereunder shall be calculated by netting Unrestricted Cash in an amount not to exceed \$10,000,000 from Total Secured Debt.

On or before the 45th day after each Test Date, a certificate of a financial officer setting forth, as of such Test Date, a calculation in reasonable detail of the Asset Coverage Ratio as of such Test Date shall be delivered to the Trustee.

G&A

The Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries shall not incur general and administrative expenses determined in accordance with GAAP payable in cash in excess of (i) \$3,575,000 during each of the third fiscal quarter and the fourth fiscal quarter of fiscal year 2016 and (ii) \$2,775,000 during any quarter of fiscal year 2017 or in excess of \$10,100,000 in the aggregate for all of fiscal year 2017.

Minimum Liquidity

The Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries shall maintain Liquidity from the Effective Date until April 1, 2018, of at least \$7,500,000, and thereafter, of at least \$5,000,000.

Exercise of RBL Extension Option

The Company will, to the extent permitted by the terms of the First Lien Credit Agreement, exercise the RBL Extension Option.

Further Assurances

The Company at its sole expense will, and will cause each Restricted Subsidiary to, promptly execute and deliver to the Trustee or the Second Lien Agent all such other documents, agreements and instruments reasonably requested by the Trustee or the Second Lien Agent to comply with, cure any defects or accomplish the covenants and agreements of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, in the Indenture or the Second Lien Security Documents, or to further evidence and more fully describe the Second Lien Collateral intended as security for the Notes and the Subsidiary Guarantees, or to correct any omissions in the Indenture or the Second Lien Security Documents, or to state more fully the obligations secured therein, or to perfect, protect or preserve any Liens created pursuant to the Indenture or any of the Second Lien Security Documents or the priority thereof, or to make any recordings, file any notices or obtain any consents, all as may be reasonably necessary or appropriate in connection therewith.

Other Covenants

In addition, the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries are subject to other covenants of the Indenture, including requirements to comply with environmental laws, ERISA, FCP and Money-Laundering Laws, which, in the case of the listed covenants, are substantially consistent with respective covenants of the First Lien Credit Agreement.

Covenant Termination

From and after the occurrence of an Investment Grade Rating Event, the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries will no longer be subject to the provisions of the Indenture described above under the following headings:

Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock,

Limitation on Restricted Payments,

Limitation on Liens,

Limitation on Sales of Assets and Subsidiary Stock,

Limitation on Affiliate Transactions,

Business Activities,

Asset Coverage Ratio,

G&A,

Minimum Liquidity,

(collectively, the Eliminated Covenants). In addition, the Company will no longer be subject to the financial test set forth in clause (3) of the first paragraph of the covenant described under Covenants Merger and Consolidation. As a result, after the date on which the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries are no longer subject to the Eliminated Covenants, the Notes will be entitled to substantially reduced covenant protection.

After the foregoing covenants have been terminated, the Company may not designate any of its Subsidiaries as Unrestricted Subsidiaries pursuant to the second sentence of the definition of Unrestricted Subsidiary. The Company shall provide the Trustee and the holders with written notice of each Investment Grade Rating Event within five Business Days of the occurrence thereof. The Trustee shall have no duty to monitor or provide notice to the holders of the Notes of any such Investment Grade Rating Event.

Events of Default

Each of the following is an Event of Default with respect to the Notes:

(1) default in the payment of any interest on any Note when due, continued for 30 days;

(2) default in the payment of principal of or premium, if any, on any Note when due at its Stated Maturity, upon optional redemption, upon required repurchase, upon declaration of acceleration or otherwise;

(3) failure by the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor to comply with its obligations described under Successors Merger and Consolidation;

(4) failure by the Company to comply for 30 days after notice (as provided below) with its other agreements contained in the Indenture;

(5) default under any mortgage, indenture or instrument under which there is issued or by which there is secured or evidenced any Indebtedness for money borrowed by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (or the payment of which is Guaranteed by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries), other than Indebtedness owed to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary, whether such Indebtedness or Guarantee exists as of the Issue Date, or is created after the date of the Indenture, which default:

(a) is caused by a failure to pay principal of, or interest or premium, if any, on such Indebtedness prior to the expiration of the grace period provided in such Indebtedness (and any extensions of any grace period) (payment default); or

(b) results in the acceleration of such Indebtedness prior to its Stated Maturity (the cross acceleration provision);

and, in each case, the principal amount of any such Indebtedness, together with the principal amount of any other such Indebtedness under which there has been a payment default or the maturity of which has been so accelerated, aggregates \$20.0 million or more;

(6) certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of the Company or a Significant Subsidiary or group of Restricted Subsidiaries that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary (the bankruptcy provisions);

(7) failure by the Company or any Significant Subsidiary or group of Restricted Subsidiaries that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary to pay final judgments aggregating in excess of \$25.0 million (to the extent not covered by insurance by a reputable and creditworthy insurer as to which the insurer has not disclaimed coverage), which judgments are not paid or discharged, and there shall be any period of 60 consecutive days following entry of such final judgment or decree during which a stay of enforcement of such final judgment or decree, by reason of pending appeal or otherwise, shall not be in effect (the judgment default provision);

(8) any of the Indenture (including the Subsidiary Guarantees), the Notes, the Second Lien Security Documents and any supplemental indentures pursuant to the Indenture, after delivery thereof shall for any reason, except to the extent permitted by the terms thereof, cease to be in full force and effect and valid, binding and enforceable in accordance with their terms against the Company or a Subsidiary Guarantor party thereto or shall be repudiated by any of them in writing, or any of the Second Lien Security Documents with respect to any Collateral, individually or in the aggregate, having a fair market value in excess of \$25.0 million shall cease to create a valid and perfected Lien of the priority required thereby on any of the collateral purported to be covered thereby, except to the extent permitted by the terms of the Indenture, or the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or any of their Affiliates shall so state in writing (loss of enforceability provision); or

(9) any event of default under and as defined under the First Lien Credit Agreement that continues unwaived or uncured for 30 days.

However, a default under clause (4) of this paragraph will not constitute an Event of Default until the Trustee or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding Notes notify the Company in writing and, in the case of a notice given by the holders, the Trustee of the default and the Company does not cure such default within the time specified in clause (4) of this paragraph after receipt of such notice.

If an Event of Default (other than an Event of Default described in clause (6) above with respect to the Company) occurs and is continuing, the Trustee by notice to the Company, or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding Notes by notice to the Company and the Trustee, may declare the principal of, premium, if any, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on all the Notes to be due and payable immediately. If an Event of Default described in clause (6) above with respect to the Company occurs and is continuing, the principal of, premium, if any, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on all the Notes will become and be immediately due and payable without any declaration or other act on the part of the Trustee or any holders.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an Event of Default specified in clause (5) above shall have occurred and be continuing, such Event of Default and any consequential acceleration (to the extent not in violation of any applicable law or in conflict with any judgment or decree of a court of competent jurisdiction) shall be automatically rescinded if (i) the Indebtedness that is the subject of such Event of Default has been repaid or (ii) if the default relating to such Indebtedness is waived by the holders of such Indebtedness or cured and if such Indebtedness has been accelerated, then the holders thereof have rescinded their declaration of acceleration in respect of such Indebtedness, in each case within 20 days after the declaration of acceleration with respect thereto.

After a declaration of acceleration, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding Notes by notice to the Company and the Trustee, on behalf of the Holders of Notes, may rescind and annul such declaration with respect to the Notes and its consequences if, among other requirements (1) rescission would not conflict with any judgment or decree of a court of competent jurisdiction, (2) all existing Events of Default, other than the nonpayment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Notes that have become due solely by such declaration of acceleration, have been cured or waived, and (3) the Company has paid or deposited with the Trustee a sum sufficient to pay (A) all overdue interest on all Notes then outstanding, and (B) the principal of, and premium, if any, on any Notes then outstanding which have become due otherwise than by such declaration of acceleration and interest thereon at the rate borne by the Notes.

Subject to the provisions of the Indenture relating to the duties of the Trustee if an Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of the rights or powers under the Indenture at the request or direction of any of the holders unless such holders have offered to the Trustee reasonable indemnity or security against any loss, liability or expense.

Except to enforce (i) the right to receive payment of principal, premium, if any, or interest when due, and (ii) the provisions of the Indenture relating to the duties of the Trustee, no holder may pursue any remedy with respect to the Indenture or the Notes unless:

(1) such holder has previously given the Trustee notice that an Event of Default is continuing;

(2) holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes have requested the Trustee pursue the remedy;

(3) such holders have furnished the Trustee satisfactory security or indemnity against any loss, liability or expense;

(4) the Trustee has not complied with such request within 60 days after the receipt of the request and the furnishing of security or indemnity; and

(5) the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding Notes have not waived such Event of Default or otherwise given the Trustee a direction that, in the opinion of the Trustee, is inconsistent with such request within such 60-day period.

Subject to certain restrictions, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes are given the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee or of exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee. The Indenture provides that

in the event an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Trustee will be required in the exercise of its powers to use the degree of care that a prudent person would use in the conduct of his own affairs. The Trustee, however, may refuse to follow any direction that conflicts with law or the Indenture or that the Trustee determines is unduly prejudicial to the rights of any other holders of Notes or that would involve the Trustee in personal liability. Prior to taking any action under the Indenture, the Trustee will be entitled to indemnification satisfactory to it in its sole discretion against all losses and expenses caused by taking or not taking such action.

If a Default occurs and is continuing and is known to the Trustee, the Trustee must deliver to each holder notice of the Default within 90 days after it occurs. Except in the case of a Default in the payment of principal of, premium, if any, or interest on any Note, the Trustee may withhold such notice if and so long as a committee of trust officers of the Trustee in good faith determines that withholding notice is in the interests of the holders. In addition, the Company is required to deliver to the Trustee, within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year, an Officers Certificate signed by the principal executive officer, the principal financial officer or the principal accounting officer stating that a review of the activities of the Supervision of the signing Officers with a view to determining whether the Company has kept, observed, performed and fulfilled its obligations under the Indenture and further stating, as to each such Officer signing such certificate, that to the best of his or her knowledge, the Company has kept, observed, performed and fulfilled its obligations under the Indenture or observance of any of the material terms, provisions and conditions of the Indenture (or, if a Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, describing all such Defaults or Events of Default of which he or she may have knowledge and what action the Company is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto).

Amendments and Waivers

Subject to certain exceptions, the Indenture, the Notes, the Intercreditor Agreement and the Second Lien Security Documents may be amended by the Company, any Subsidiary Guarantor, the Trustee and the Second Lien Agent with the consent of the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the Notes then outstanding (including, without limitation, the PIK Notes, if any; provided that no consent of the holders of the PIK Notes shall be required for any amendment to provisions set forth in caption Conversion) voting as a single class (including, without limitation, consents obtained in connection with a purchase of, or tender offer or exchange offer for, Notes); and, subject to certain exceptions, any past default or compliance with any provisions may be waived with the consent of the holders of a majority in principal amount of the Notes then outstanding (including, without limitation, consents obtained in connection with a purchase of, or tender offer for, Notes).

However, without the consent of each holder of each outstanding Note affected, no amendment may, among other things:

(1) reduce the percentage in principal amount of such outstanding Notes whose holders must consent to an amendment or waiver;

(2) reduce the stated rate of or change the stated time for payment of interest on any Note;

(3) reduce the principal of or change the Stated Maturity of any Note;

(4) reduce the premium payable upon the redemption of any Note or change the time at which any Note may be redeemed as described above under Optional Redemption and Mandatory Redemption; Offers to Purchase; Open Market Purchases (other than modifications of provisions relating to the covenants described under Repurchase at the Option of holders Change of Control or Covenants Limitations on Sales of Assets or Subsidiary Stock);

(5) make any Note payable in money other than that stated in the Note;

(6) waive a Default or Event of Default in the payment of principal of, or interest or premium on, the Notes (except a rescission of acceleration of the Notes by the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal

amount of the then outstanding Notes and a waiver of the payment default that resulted from such acceleration) or impair the right of any holder to receive payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on such holder s Notes on or after the due dates therefor or to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to such holder s Notes;

(7) modify the Subsidiary Guarantees in any manner adverse to the holders of the Notes;

(8) release all or substantially all of the collateral subject to the Liens created by the Second Lien Security Documents (except with respect to releases permitted under this Indenture);

(9) adversely affect the right of holders to convert the Notes other than as provided in the Indenture; or

(10) make any change to or modify the ranking of the Notes that would adversely affect the holders.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, without the consent of any holder, the Company, the Subsidiary Guarantors and the Trustee and the Second Lien Agent may amend the Indenture, the Notes, the Second Lien Security Documents and the Intercreditor Agreement to:

(1) cure any ambiguity, omission, defect, mistake or inconsistency;

(2) provide for the assumption by a successor of the obligations of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor under the Indenture, the Second Lien Security Documents and the Intercreditor Agreement in accordance with the applicable provisions thereof;

(3) provide for uncertificated Notes in addition to or in place of certificated Notes (provided that the uncertificated Notes are issued in registered form for purposes of Section 163(f) of the Code);

(4) add Guarantors or Collateral with respect to the Notes, including Subsidiary Guarantors, or release a Subsidiary Guarantor from its Subsidiary Guarantee and terminate such Subsidiary Guarantee or terminate a Lien securing the Notes; provided that the release and termination is in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indenture;

(5) secure the Notes or Subsidiary Guarantees;

(6) add to the covenants of the Company or a Subsidiary Guarantor for the benefit of the holders or surrender any right or power conferred upon the Company or a Subsidiary Guarantor;

(7) make any change that does not adversely affect the rights of any holder;

(8) comply with any requirement of the SEC in connection with the qualification of the Indenture under the Trust Indenture Act;

(9) provide for the succession of a successor Trustee, provided that the successor Trustee is otherwise qualified and eligible to act as such under the Indenture;

(10) make, complete or confirm any grant of Collateral permitted or required by the Indenture or any of the Second Lien Security Documents;

(11) provide for the issuance of PIK Notes or to increase the outstanding principal amount of the Notes, in each case in accordance with the limitations set forth in the Indenture as of the date hereof;

(12) make any change as provided for in the Intercreditor Agreement; or

(13) provide for conversion adjustments in accordance with provisions described under Conversion in connection with a Reorganization Event.

In addition, the Intercreditor Agreement may be amended in accordance with its terms and without the consent of any holder, the Trustee or the Second Lien Agent with the consent of the parties thereto or otherwise in accordance with its terms; provided, however, that such amendment does not affect the rights, duties, protections, indemnities, immunities or obligations of the Trustee or the Second Lien Agent. The Intercreditor

Agreement will also provide that in certain circumstances the Second Lien Security Documents may be amended automatically without the consent of holders of Notes, the Trustee or the Second Lien Agent in connection with any amendments to corresponding security documents creating Prior Liens; provided, however, that such amendment does not affect the rights, duties, protections, indemnities, immunities or obligations of the Trustee or the Second Lien Agent.

The consent of the holders is not necessary under the Indenture to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment or waiver. It is sufficient if such consent approves the substance of the proposed amendment or waiver. Consent to any amendment or waiver under the Indenture by any holder of Notes given in connection with a tender of such holder s Notes will not be rendered invalid by such tender. After an amendment or waiver under the Indenture requiring the consent of the holders becomes effective, the Company is required to mail to the holders a notice briefly describing such amendment or waiver. However, the failure to give such notice to all the holders, or any defect in the notice will not impair or affect the validity of the amendment or waiver.

Defeasance

The Company at any time may terminate all its obligations under the Notes, the Indenture and the Second Lien Security Documents (legal defeasance), except for certain obligations, including those respecting the defeasance trust and obligations to register the transfer or exchange of the Notes, to replace mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Notes and to maintain a registrar and paying agent in respect of the Notes.

The Company at any time may terminate its obligations described under Repurchase at the Option of holders Change of Control and under covenants described under Covenants (subject to certain exceptions), the operation of the cross default upon a payment default, cross acceleration provisions, the bankruptcy provisions with respect to Significant Subsidiaries, the judgment default provision, the loss of enforceability provision described under Events of Default (covenant defeasance).

If the Company exercises its legal defeasance option, the Subsidiary Guarantees in effect at such time will terminate.

The Company may exercise its legal defeasance option notwithstanding its prior exercise of its covenant defeasance option. If the Company exercises its legal defeasance option, payment of the Notes may not be accelerated because of an Event of Default with respect to the Notes. If the Company exercises its covenant defeasance option, payment of the Notes may not be accelerated because of an Event of Default specified in clause (5), (6) (with respect only to Significant Subsidiaries), (4), (7) or (8) under Events of Default above or because of the failure of the Company to comply with clause (3) under Covenants Merger and Consolidation above.

In order to exercise either defeasance option, the Company must, among other things, irrevocably deposit in trust (the defeasance trust) with the Trustee cash in U.S. dollars or U.S. Government Obligations denominated in U.S. dollars, or a combination thereof, for the payment of principal, premium, if any, and interest on the Notes to redemption or Stated Maturity (in each case assuming the payment of interest as Cash Interest through such date), as the case may be, and must comply with certain other conditions, including delivery to the Trustee of an Opinion of Counsel (subject to customary exceptions and exclusions) to the effect that holders of the Notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit and defeasance and will be subject to Federal income tax on the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such deposit and defeasance had not occurred. In the case of legal defeasance only, such Opinion of Counsel must be based on a ruling of the Internal Revenue Service or other change in applicable federal income tax law.

Satisfaction and Discharge

The Indenture and the Second Lien Security Documents will be discharged and will cease to be of further effect (except as to surviving rights of registration of transfer or exchange of the Notes and as otherwise expressly provided for in the Indenture) as to all outstanding Notes issued under the Indenture when either:

- (1) all Notes that have been authenticated (except lost, stolen or destroyed Notes that have been replaced or paid and Notes for whose payment money has theretofore been deposited in trust or segregated and held in trust by the Company and thereafter repaid to the Company or discharged from such trust) have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation, or
- (2) all Notes that have not been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation have become due and payable or will become due and payable within one year by reason of the giving of a notice of redemption or otherwise and the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor has irrevocably deposited or caused to be irrevocably deposited with the Trustee as trust funds in trust solely for such purpose, cash in U.S. dollars, U.S. Government Obligations denominated in U.S. dollars, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient without consideration of any reinvestment of interest, to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on the Notes not delivered to the Trustee for cancellation, including principal of, premium, if any, and accrued interest to the date of Stated Maturity or redemption, and in each case certain other requirements set forth in the Indenture are satisfied.

No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees and Stockholders

No director, officer, employee, incorporator, stockholder, member, partner or trustee of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor, as such, shall have any liability for any obligations of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor under the Notes, the Indenture or the Subsidiary Guarantees or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of, such obligations or their creation. Each holder by accepting a Note waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the Notes.

Concerning the Trustee

Wilmington Trust, National Association will be the Trustee under the Indenture and has been appointed by the Company as registrar, paying agent and conversion agent with regard to the Notes.

The Indenture contains certain limitations on the rights of the Trustee, should it become a creditor of the Company, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases, or to realize on certain property received in respect of any such claim as security or otherwise. The Trustee will be permitted to engage in other transactions; provided, however, that if it acquires any conflicting interest (as defined in the Trust Indenture Act) while any Default exists it must eliminate such conflict within 90 days, apply to the SEC for permission to continue as Trustee with such conflict or resign as Trustee.

Governing Law

The Indenture and the Notes are governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

Certain Definitions

Acquired Indebtedness means Indebtedness (i) of a Person or any of its Subsidiaries existing at the time such Person becomes or is merged with and into a Restricted Subsidiary or (ii) assumed in connection with the acquisition of assets from such Person, in each case whether or not Incurred by such Person in connection with, or in anticipation or contemplation of, such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary or such acquisition. Acquired Indebtedness shall be deemed to have been Incurred, with respect to clause (i) of the preceding sentence, on the date such Person becomes or is merged with and into a Restricted Subsidiary and, with respect to clause (ii) of the preceding sentence, on the date of consummation of such acquisition of assets.

Adjusted Consolidated Net Tangible Assets of the Company means (without duplication), as of the date of determination, the remainder of:

(a) the sum of:

(1) discounted future net revenues from proved oil and gas reserves of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries calculated in accordance with SEC guidelines before any state or federal income taxes, as estimated by the Company in a reserve report prepared as of the end of the Company s most recently completed fiscal year for which audited financial statements are available, as increased by, as of the date of determination, the estimated discounted future net revenues from

(A) estimated proved oil and gas reserves acquired since such year end, which reserves were not reflected in such year end reserve report, and

(B) estimated oil and gas reserves attributable to extensions, discoveries and other additions and upward revisions of estimates of proved oil and gas reserves since such year end due to exploration, development or exploitation, production or other activities, which would, in accordance with standard industry practice, cause such revisions (including the impact to proved reserves and future net revenues from estimated development costs incurred and the accretion of discount since such year end), and decreased by, as of the date of determination, the estimated discounted future net revenues from

(C) estimated proved oil and gas reserves produced or disposed of since such year end, and

(D) estimated oil and gas reserves attributable to downward revisions of estimates of proved oil and gas reserves since such year end due to changes in geological conditions or other factors which would, in accordance with standard industry practice, cause such revisions, in each case calculated on a pre-tax basis and in accordance with SEC guidelines,

in the case of clauses (A) through (D) utilizing prices and costs calculated in accordance with SEC guidelines as of such year end; *provided*, *however*, that in the case of each of the determinations made pursuant to clauses (A) through (D), such increases and decreases shall be as estimated by the Company s petroleum engineers;

(2) the capitalized costs that are attributable to Oil and Gas Properties of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries to which no proved oil and gas reserves are attributable, based on the Company s books and records as of a date no earlier than the date of the Company s latest available annual or quarterly financial statements;

(3) the Net Working Capital of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries on a date no earlier than the date of the Company s latest annual or quarterly financial statements; and

(4) the greater of

(A) the net book value of other tangible assets of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, as of a date no earlier than the date of the Company s latest annual or quarterly financial statements, and

(B) the appraised value, as estimated by independent appraisers, of other tangible assets of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, as of a date no earlier than the date of the Company s latest audited financial statements; *provided, however* that, if no such appraisal has been performed the Company shall not be required to obtain such an appraisal and only clause (4)(A) of this definition shall apply;

minus

- (b) the sum of:
- (1) Minority Interests;

(2) any net gas balancing liabilities of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries reflected in the Company s latest annual or quarterly balance sheet (to the extent not deducted in calculating Net Working Capital of the Company in accordance with clause (a)(3) above of this definition);

(3) to the extent included in (a)(1) above, the discounted future net revenues, calculated in accordance with SEC guidelines (utilizing prices and costs calculated in accordance with SEC guidelines as of such year end), attributable to reserves which are required to be delivered to third parties to fully satisfy the obligations of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries with respect to Volumetric Production Payments (determined, if applicable, using the schedules specified with respect thereto); and

(4) to the extent included in (a)(1) above, the discounted future net revenues, calculated in accordance with SEC guidelines, attributable to reserves subject to Dollar-Denominated Production Payments which, based on the estimates of production and price assumptions included in determining the discounted future net revenues specified in (a)(1) above, would be necessary to fully satisfy the payment obligations of the Company and its Subsidiaries with respect to such Dollar-Denominated Production Payments (determined, if applicable, using the schedules specified with respect thereto).

If the Company changes its method of accounting from the successful efforts method of accounting to the full cost or a similar method, Adjusted Consolidated Net Tangible Assets will continue to be calculated as if the Company were still using the successful efforts method of accounting.

Affiliate of any specified Person means any other Person, directly or indirectly, controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For the purposes of this definition, control when used with respect to any Person means the power to direct the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise; and the terms controlling and controlled have meanings correlative to the foregoing.

Average Life means, as of the date of determination, with respect to any Indebtedness or Preferred Stock, the quotient obtained by dividing (1) the sum of the products of the numbers of years from the date of determination to the dates of each successive scheduled principal payment of such Indebtedness or redemption or similar payment with respect to such Preferred Stock multiplied by the amount of such payment by (2) the sum of all such payments.

Bank Product means each and any of the following bank services and products provided to the Company or any other Grantor by any lender under the First Lien Credit Agreement or any Priority Substitute Credit Facility or any Affiliate of any such lender: (a) commercial credit cards; (b) stored value cards; and (c) Treasury Management Arrangements (including controlled disbursement, automated clearinghouse transactions, return items, overdrafts and interstate depository network services).

Bank Product Obligations means any and all obligations of the Company or any other Grantor, whether absolute or contingent and howsoever and whensoever created, arising, evidenced or acquired (including all renewals, extensions and modifications thereof and substitutions therefor) in connection with any Bank Product.

Bankruptcy Code means Title 11 of the United States Code.

Bankruptcy Law means the Bankruptcy Code and any similar United States federal or state law or foreign law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership, winding up, liquidation, reorganization or relief of debtors or any amendment to, succession to or change in any such law.

Beneficial Owner has the meaning assigned to such term in Rule 13d-3 and Rule 13d-5 under the Exchange Act, except that in calculating the beneficial ownership of any particular person (as that term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), such person will be deemed to have beneficial ownership of all

securities that such person has the right to acquire by conversion or exercise of other securities, whether such right is currently exercisable or is exercisable only after the passage of time. The terms *Beneficially Owns* and *Beneficially Owned* have a corresponding meaning.

Beneficial Ownership Limitation means 9.9% of the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately after giving effect to the issuance of Common Stock as set forth in the applicable notice of conversion.

Bloomberg means Bloomberg Financial Markets.

Board means the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States of America or any successor governmental authority.

Board of Directors means, as to any Person that is a corporation, the board of directors of such Person or any duly authorized committee thereof or as to any Person that is not a corporation, the board of managers or such other individual or group serving a similar function.

Business Day means each day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banking institutions in New York, New York, Houston, Texas or a place of payment are authorized or required by law to close.

Capital Stock of any Person means any and all shares, units, interests, rights to purchase, warrants, options, participations or other equivalents of or interests in (however designated) equity of such Person, including any Preferred Stock, but excluding any debt securities convertible into, or exchangeable for, such equity.

Capitalized Lease Obligations means an obligation that is required to be classified and accounted for as a capitalized lease for financial reporting purposes in accordance with GAAP, and the amount of Indebtedness represented by such obligation will be the capitalized amount of such obligation at the time any determination thereof is to be made as determined in accordance with GAAP, and the Stated Maturity thereof will be the date of the last payment of rent or any other amount due under such lease prior to the first date such lease may be terminated without penalty.

Cash Equivalents means:

(1) securities issued or directly and fully guaranteed or insured by the United States Government or any agency or instrumentality of the United States (*provided*, *however* that the full faith and credit of the United States is pledged in support thereof), having maturities of not more than one year from the date of acquisition;

(2) marketable general obligations issued by any state of the United States of America or any political subdivision of any such state or any public instrumentality thereof maturing within one year from the date of acquisition and, at the time of acquisition, having a credit rating of A (or the equivalent thereof) or better from either S&P or Moody s;

(3) certificates of deposit, time deposits, eurodollar time deposits, overnight bank deposits or bankers acceptances having maturities of not more than one year from the date of acquisition thereof issued by any commercial bank the short-term deposit of which is rated at the time of acquisition thereof at least A2 or the equivalent thereof by S&P, or P-2 or the equivalent thereof by Moody s, and having combined capital and surplus in excess of \$100.0 million;

(4) repurchase obligations with a term of not more than seven days for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (1), (2) and (3) entered into with any bank meeting the qualifications specified in clause (3) above;

(5) commercial paper rated at the time of acquisition thereof at least A-2 or the equivalent thereof by S&P or P-2 or the equivalent thereof by Moody s, or carrying an equivalent rating by a nationally recognized rating agency, if both of the two named Rating Agencies cease publishing ratings of investments, and in any case maturing within one year after the date of acquisition thereof; and

(6) interests in any investment company or money market fund which invests 95% or more of its assets in instruments of the type specified in clauses (1) through (5) above.

Cash Interest means any interest on the Notes payable in cash.

Cash Management Obligations means obligations under any facilities or services related to cash management, including treasury, depository, overdraft, credit or debit card, automated clearing house fund transfer services, purchase card, electronic funds transfer (including non-card e-payables services) and other cash management arrangements and commercial credit card and merchant card services.

Casualty Event means any loss, casualty or other insured damage to, or any nationalization, taking under power of eminent domain or by condemnation or similar proceeding of, any Property of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries having a fair market value in excess of \$1,000,000.

Change of Control means:

(1) any person or group of related persons (as such terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) other than a Permitted Holder, is or becomes the Beneficial Owner, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of the total voting power of the Voting Stock of the Company (or its successor by merger, consolidation or purchase of all or substantially all of its assets) other than as a result of any merger or consolidation in which the holders of the Voting Stock of the Company immediately prior to such transaction will, immediately after such transaction, hold or own Voting Stock of the surviving or successor entity or any parent thereof representing a majority of the voting power of the Voting Stock of such entity (for the purposes of this clause (1), such person or group shall be deemed to Beneficially Own any Voting Stock of the Company held by a parent entity, if such person or group Beneficially Owns, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the total voting power of the Voting Stock of such parent entity);

(2) the sale, lease, transfer, conveyance or other disposition (other than by way of merger or consolidation), in one or a series of related transactions, of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole to any person (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act);

(3) the first day on which a majority of the members of the Board of Directors of the Company (or its successor by merger, consolidation or purchase of all or substantially all of its assets) are not Continuing Directors; or

(4) the adoption by the shareholders of the Company of a plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of the Company.

Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

Closing Price means, for any security as of any date, the closing price, respectively, for such security on the Principal Market, as reported by Bloomberg, or, if the Principal Market is not the principal securities exchange or trading market for such security, the closing price, respectively, of such security on the principal securities exchange or trading market where such security is listed or traded as reported by Bloomberg. All such determinations to be appropriately adjusted for any stock dividend, stock split, stock combination or other similar transaction during the

applicable calculation period.

Collateral means all of the assets and property of any Grantor, whether real, personal or mixed, constituting the Priority Lien Collateral, or the Second Lien Collateral, or both.

Commodity Agreements means, in respect of any Person, any forward contract, commodity swap agreement, commodity option agreement or other similar agreement or arrangement in respect of Hydrocarbons used, produced, processed or sold by such Person that are customary in the Oil and Gas Business and designed to protect such Person against fluctuation in Hydrocarbon prices.

Common Stock means any and all shares, interests or other participations in, and other equivalents (however designated and whether voting or nonvoting) of the Company s common stock whether or not outstanding on the Issue Date, and includes, without limitation, all series and classes of such common stock.

Consolidated Coverage Ratio means as of any date of determination, the ratio of (x) the aggregate amount of Consolidated EBITDAX of such Person for the period of the most recent four consecutive fiscal quarters (as adjusted for the fiscal quarters ending on December 31, 2016, March 31, 2017, June 30, 2017 and September 30, 2017 in accordance with the terms set forth in the definition of Consolidated EBITDAX) ending prior to the date of such determination for which financial statements are in existence to (y) Consolidated Interest Expense for such four fiscal quarters, *provided, however*, that:

(1) if the transaction giving rise to the need to calculate the Consolidated Coverage Ratio is an Incurrence of Indebtedness, Consolidated EBITDAX and Consolidated Interest Expense for such period will be calculated after giving effect on a pro forma basis to such Indebtedness and the use of proceeds thereof as if such Indebtedness had been Incurred on the first day of such period and such proceeds had been applied as of such date;

(2) if the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary has Incurred, repaid, repurchased, defeased or otherwise discharged any Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness described in clause (1) above) since the beginning of the period, Consolidated EBITDAX and Consolidated Interest Expense for such period will be calculated after giving effect on a pro forma basis to such Incurrence, repayment, repurchase, defeasement or other discharge of Indebtedness as if such Incurrence, repayment, repurchase, defeasement or other discharge had occurred on the first day of such period (except that, in making such computation, the amount of Indebtedness under any revolving Credit Facility shall be computed based upon the average daily balance of such Indebtedness during such period);

(3) if, since the beginning of such period, the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary has made any sale, assignment or other transfer of Property or if the transaction giving rise to the need to calculate the Consolidated Coverage Ratio is such a sale, assignment or other transfer of Property, the Consolidated EBITDAX for such period will be reduced by an amount equal to the Consolidated EBITDAX (if positive) directly attributable to the assets which are the subject of such sale, assignment or other transfer of Property for such period or increased by an amount equal to the Consolidated EBITDAX (if negative) directly attributable thereto for such period and Consolidated Interest Expense for such period shall be reduced by an amount equal to the Consolidated by an amount equal to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary repaid, repurchased, defeased or otherwise discharged with respect to the Company and its continuing Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with or with the proceeds from such sale, assignment or other transfer of Property for such period (or, if the Capital Stock of any Restricted Subsidiary is sold, the Consolidated Interest Expense for such period directly attributable to the Indebtedness of such Restricted Subsidiary is sold, the Consolidated Interest Expense for such period directly attributable to the Indebtedness of such Restricted Subsidiary is sold, the consolidated Interest Expense for such period directly attributable to the Indebtedness of such Restricted Subsidiary to the extent the Company and its continuing Restricted Subsidiaries are no longer liable for such Indebtedness after such sale);

(4) if, since the beginning of such period, the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (by merger or otherwise) has made an Investment in any Restricted Subsidiary (or any Person which becomes a Restricted Subsidiary or is merged

with or into the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary) or an acquisition (or will have received a contribution) of assets, including any acquisition or contribution of assets occurring in connection with

a transaction causing a calculation to be made under the Indenture, which constitutes all or substantially all of a company, division, operating unit, segment, business, group of related assets or line of business, Consolidated EBITDAX and Consolidated Interest Expense for such period will be calculated after giving pro forma effect thereto (including the Incurrence of any Indebtedness) as if such Investment or acquisition or contribution had occurred on the first day of such period; and

(5) if, since the beginning of such period, any Person (that subsequently became a Restricted Subsidiary or was merged with or into the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary since the beginning of such period) made any sale, assignment or other transfer of Property or any Investment or acquisition of assets that would have required an adjustment pursuant to clause (3) or (4) above if made by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary during such period, Consolidated EBITDAX and Consolidated Interest Expense for such period will be calculated after giving pro forma effect thereto as if such sale, assignment or other transfer of Property or Investment or acquisition of assets had occurred on the first day of such period.

For purposes of this definition, whenever pro forma effect is to be given to any calculation under this definition, the pro forma calculations will be determined in good faith by a responsible financial or accounting officer of the Company; provided, however that such officer may in his or her discretion include any reasonably identifiable and factually supportable pro forma changes to Consolidated EBITDAX, including any pro forma expenses and cost reductions, that have occurred or in the judgment of such officer are reasonably expected to occur within 12 months of the date of the applicable transaction (regardless of whether such expense or cost reduction or any other operating improvements could then be reflected properly in pro forma financial statements prepared in accordance with Regulation S-X under the Securities Act or any other regulation or policy of the Commission); provided, however that the aggregate amount of pro forma expense and cost reductions to be included in calculating Consolidated EBITDAX pursuant to this sentence shall not exceed 10% of Consolidated EBITDAX (determined before giving effect to this sentence) for such period. If any Indebtedness bears a floating rate of interest and is being given pro forma effect, the interest expense on such Indebtedness will be calculated as if the average rate in effect from the beginning of such period to the date of determination had been the applicable rate for the entire period (taking into account any Interest Rate Agreement applicable to such Indebtedness, but if the remaining term of such Interest Rate Agreement is less than 12 months, then such Interest Rate Agreement shall only be taken into account for that portion of the period equal to the remaining term thereof). If any Indebtedness that is being given pro forma effect bears an interest rate at the option of the Company, the interest rate shall be calculated by applying such optional rate chosen by the Company. Interest on Indebtedness that may optionally be determined at an interest rate based upon a factor of a prime or similar rate, a eurocurrency interbank offered rate, or other rate, shall be deemed to have been based upon the rate actually chosen, or, if none, then based upon such optional rate chosen as the Company may designate.

Consolidated EBITDAX for any period means, without duplication, the Consolidated Net Income for such period, plus the following, without duplication and to the extent deducted (and not added back) in calculating such Consolidated Net Income:

- (1) Consolidated Interest Expense;
- (2) Consolidated Income Tax Expense;

(3) consolidated depletion and depreciation expense of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries;

(4) consolidated amortization expense or asset impairment charges of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries;

(5) other non-cash charges of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries (excluding any such non-cash charge to the extent it represents an accrual of or reserve for cash charges in any future period or amortization of a prepaid cash expense that was paid in a prior period not included in the calculation); and

(6) consolidated exploration and abandonment expense of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries,

if applicable for such period; and less, to the extent included in calculating such Consolidated Net Income and in excess of any costs or expenses attributable thereto that were deducted (and not added back) in calculating such Consolidated Net Income, the sum of (x) the amount of deferred revenues that are amortized during such period and are attributable to reserves that are subject to Volumetric Production Payments, (y) amounts recorded in accordance with GAAP as repayments of principal and interest pursuant to Dollar-Denominated Production Payments and (z) other non-cash gains (excluding any non-cash gain to the extent it represents the reversal of an accrual or reserve for a potential cash item that reduced Consolidated EBITDAX in any prior period).

Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, clauses (1) through (6) relating to amounts of a Restricted Subsidiary of the referent Person will be added to Consolidated Net Income to compute Consolidated EBITDAX of such Person only in the same proportion that the Net Income of such Restricted Subsidiary was included in calculating the Consolidated Net Income of such Person.

For purposes of computing the amount of Consolidated EBITDAX for (I) the fiscal quarter ended December 31, 2016, Consolidated EBITDA shall be an amount (such amount, the <u>First Quarter Deemed Amount</u>) equal to (a) four *multiplied by* (b) the actual amount of Consolidated EBITDAX for the period from the date hereof to the end of such fiscal quarter *multiplied by* (c) a fraction the numerator of which is 90 and the denominator of which is the number of days for such period from the date hereof to the end of such fiscal quarter, (II) the fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2017, Consolidated EBITDAX shall be an amount equal to (a) two *multiplied by* (b) Consolidated EBITDAX for such fiscal quarter *plus* the First Quarter Deemed Amount, (III) the fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2017, Consolidated EBITDAX for such fiscal quarter and the immediately preceding fiscal quarter *plus* the First Quarter Deemed Amount, (III) the First Quarter Deemed Amount and (IV) the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2017, Consolidated EBITDAX shall be an amount equal to EBITDAX shall be an amount equal to EBITDAX shall be an amount equal to EBITDAX for such fiscal quarter and the immediately preceding fiscal quarter *plus* the First Quarter Deemed Amount and (IV) the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2017, Consolidated EBITDAX shall be an amount equal to the sum of Consolidated EBITDAX for such fiscal quarter and the immediately preceding two fiscal quarters *plus* the First Quarter Deemed Amount and (IV) the fiscal EBITDAX for such fiscal quarter and the immediately preceding two fiscal quarters *plus* the First Quarter Deemed Amount and (IV) the fiscal EBITDAX for such fiscal quarter and the immediately preceding two fiscal quarters *plus* the First Quarter Deemed Amount.

Consolidated Income Tax Expense means, with respect to any period, the provision for federal, state, local and foreign income taxes (including state franchise taxes accounted for as income taxes in accordance with GAAP) of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period as determined in accordance with GAAP.

Consolidated Interest Expense means, for any period, the total consolidated interest expense (less interest income) of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, whether paid or accrued, plus, to the extent not included in such interest expense and without duplication:

(1) interest expense attributable to Capitalized Lease Obligations;

(2) amortization of debt discount and debt issuance cost (*provided*, *however* that any amortization of bond premium will be credited to reduce Consolidated Interest Expense unless, pursuant to GAAP, such amortization of bond premium has otherwise reduced Consolidated Interest Expense);

(3) non-cash interest expense (to the extent deducted in the calculation of Consolidated Net Income);

(4) commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit and bankers acceptance financing;

(5) the interest expense on Indebtedness of another Person that is Guaranteed by the Company or one of its Restricted Subsidiaries or secured by a Lien on assets of the Company or one of its Restricted Subsidiaries, whether or not such Guarantee or Lien is called upon;

(6) cash costs associated with Interest Rate Agreements (including amortization of fees); *provided, however*, that if Interest Rate Agreements result in net cash benefits rather than costs, such benefits shall be

credited to reduce Consolidated Interest Expense unless, pursuant to GAAP, such net benefits are otherwise reflected in Consolidated Net Income;

(7) the consolidated interest expense of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries that was capitalized during such period; and

(8) all dividends paid or payable in cash, Cash Equivalents or Indebtedness or accrued during such period on any series of Disqualified Stock of the Company or on Preferred Stock of its Restricted Subsidiaries payable to a party other than the Company or a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary,

minus, to the extent included above, any interest attributable to Dollar-Denominated Production Payments; *provided*, *however* that for the purposes of calculating Consolidated Interest Expense, no effect shall be given to the discount and/or premium resulting from the bifurcation of derivatives under FASB ASC 815 and related interpretations as a result of the terms of Indebtedness to which such Consolidated Interest Expense relates.

For the purpose of calculating the Consolidated Coverage Ratio in connection with the Incurrence of any Indebtedness described in clause (d) of the definition of Indebtedness, the calculation of Consolidated Interest Expense shall include all interest expense (including any amounts described in clauses (1) through (8) above) relating to any Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary described in clause (d) of the definition of Indebtedness.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, for purposes of determining Consolidated Interest Expense for any period ending prior to the first anniversary of the date hereof, Consolidated Interest Expense shall be an amount equal to actual Consolidated Interest Expense from the date hereof through the date of determination multiplied by a fraction the numerator of which is 365 and the denominator of which is the number of days from the date hereof through the date of determination.

Consolidated Net Income means, for any period, the aggregate net income (loss) of the Company and its consolidated Restricted Subsidiaries determined in accordance with GAAP and after any reduction in respect of Preferred Stock dividends of such Person; *provided, however*, that there will not be included (to the extent otherwise included therein) in such Consolidated Net Income:

(1) any net income (loss) of any Person (other than the Company) if such Person is not a Restricted Subsidiary, except that:

(a) subject to the limitations contained in clauses (3) and (4) below, the Company sequity in the net income of any such Person for such period will be included in such Consolidated Net Income up to the aggregate amount of cash actually distributed by such Person during such period to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary as a dividend or other distribution (subject, in the case of a dividend or other distribution to a Restricted Subsidiary, to the limitations contained in clause (2) below); and

(b) the Company s equity in a net loss of any such Person for such period will be included in determining such Consolidated Net Income to the extent such loss has been funded with cash from the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary during such period;

(2) any net income (but not loss) of any Restricted Subsidiary (other than a Subsidiary Guarantor) if such Subsidiary is subject to restrictions, directly or indirectly, on the payment of dividends or the making of distributions by such Restricted Subsidiary, directly or indirectly, to the Company, except that:

(a) subject to the limitations contained in clauses (3), (4) and (5) below, the Company sequity in the net income of any such Restricted Subsidiary for such period will be included in such Consolidated Net Income up to the aggregate amount of cash that could have been distributed by such Restricted Subsidiary during such period to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary as a dividend or

other distribution (subject, in the case of a dividend or other distribution paid to another Restricted Subsidiary, to the limitation contained in this clause); and

(b) the Company s equity in a net loss of any such Restricted Subsidiary for such period will be included in determining such Consolidated Net Income;

(3) any gain or loss realized upon the sale or other disposition of any property, plant or equipment of the Company or its consolidated Subsidiaries (including pursuant to any Sale/Leaseback Transaction) which is not sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business and any gain or loss realized upon the sale or other disposition of any Capital Stock of any Person;

(4) any nonrecurring gains or losses, together with any related provision for taxes on such gains or losses and all related fees and expenses;

(5) the cumulative effect of a change in accounting principles;

(6) any ceiling limitation or other asset impairment writedowns on Oil and Gas Properties under GAAP or Commission guidelines;

(7) any unrealized non-cash gains or losses or charges in respect of Hedging Obligations;

(8) income or loss attributable to discontinued operations (including, without limitation, operations disposed of during such period whether or not such operations were classified as discontinued); and

(9) any non-cash compensation charge arising from any grant of stock, stock options or other equity based awards;

provided further, for the purposes of calculating Consolidated Net Income, no effect shall be given to the discount and/or premium resulting from the bifurcation of derivatives under FASB ASC 815 and related interpretations as a result of the terms of Indebtedness.

Continuing Directors means, as of any date of determination, any member of the Board of Directors of the Company (or its successor by merger, consolidation or purchase of all or substantially all of its assets) who: (1) was a member of such Board of Directors on the Issue Date; or (2) was nominated for election or elected to such Board of Directors with the approval of a majority of the Continuing Directors who were members of such Board of Directors at the time of such nomination or election.

Conversion Agent means the office or agency appointed by the Company where Notes may be presented for conversion. The Conversion Agent appointed by the Company shall initially be the Trustee.

Conversion Amount means the sum of (A) the portion of the outstanding principal amount of the Initial Note to be converted, with respect to which this determination is being made, and (B) any accrued and unpaid interest on the outstanding principal amount of such Note as at the Conversion Date, if any.

Conversion Date means any date on which any Holder shall convert any Conversion Amount into shares of Common Stock.

Conversion Price means \$21.3333, subject to adjustment from time to time as set forth herein.

Conversion Rate means the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of any Conversion Amount, which shall be determined by dividing (x) such Conversion Amount by (y) the then applicable Conversion Price.

Credit Agreement Debt means the indebtedness under the First Lien Credit Agreement (including letters of credit and reimbursement obligations with respect thereto) that was permitted to be incurred and secured under

the Priority Credit Agreement, the Indenture and any Second Lien Substitute Facility (or as to which the lenders under the First Lien Credit Agreement obtained an Officers Certificate at the time of incurrence to the effect that such indebtedness was permitted to be incurred and secured by all applicable Secured Debt Documents) and additional indebtedness under any Priority Substitute Credit Facility. For purposes of the Intercreditor Agreement, indebtedness under the First Lien Credit Agreement is permitted to be incurred under the Indenture.

Credit Agreement Obligations means the Credit Agreement Debt and all other Obligations in respect of or in connection with Credit Agreement Debt together with Hedging Obligations and Bank Product Obligations. For the avoidance of doubt, Hedging Obligations and Bank Product Obligations shall only constitute Credit Agreement Obligations to the extent that such Hedging Obligations or Bank Product Obligations are secured under the terms of the Priority Lien Documents. Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the term Credit Agreement Obligations will include accrued interest, fees, costs, and other charges incurred under the First Lien Credit Agreement and the other Priority Lien Documents, whether incurred before or after commencement of an Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding, and whether or not allowable in an Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding. To the extent that any payment with respect to the Credit Agreement Obligations (whether by or on behalf of the Company, as proceeds of security, enforcement of any right of set-off, or otherwise) is declared to be fraudulent or preferential in any respect, set aside, or required to be paid to a debtor in possession, trustee, receiver, or similar Person, then the obligation or part thereof originally intended to be satisfied will be deemed to be reinstated and outstanding as if such payment had not occurred.

Credit Facility means, with respect to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, one or more debt facilities (including, without limitation, the First Lien Credit Agreement), indentures or commercial paper facilities providing for revolving credit loans, term loans, receivables financing (including through the sale of receivables to such lenders or to special purpose entities formed to borrow from such lenders against such receivables), capital market transactions or letters of credit, in each case, as amended, restated, modified, renewed, refunded, replaced or refinanced in whole or in part from time to time (and whether or not with the original administrative agent and lenders or another administrative agent or agents or other lenders and whether provided under the original First Lien Credit Agreement or any other credit or other agreement or indenture).

Currency Agreement means in respect of a Person any foreign exchange contract, currency swap agreement, futures contract, option contract or other similar agreement as to which such Person is a party or a beneficiary.

Default means any event which is, or after notice or passage of time or both would be, an Event of Default.

Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations means the occurrence of all of the following:

(1) termination or expiration of all commitments to extend credit that would constitute Priority Lien Debt;

(2) payment in full in cash of the principal of and interest and premium (if any) on all Priority Lien Debt (other than any undrawn letters of credit);

(3) discharge or cash collateralization (at the lower of (i) 105% of the aggregate undrawn amount and (ii) the percentage of the aggregate undrawn amount required for release of Liens under the terms of the applicable Priority Lien Document) of all outstanding letters of credit constituting Priority Lien Obligations;

(4) payment in full in cash of obligations in respect of Hedging Obligations constituting Priority Lien Obligations (and, with respect to any particular agreement regarding Hedging Obligations, termination of such agreement and payment in full in cash of all obligations thereunder or such other arrangements as have been made by the

counterparty thereto (and communicated to the Priority Lien Agent) pursuant to the terms of the First Lien Credit Agreement); and

(5) payment in full in cash of all other Priority Lien Obligations, including without limitation, Bank Product Obligations, that are outstanding and unpaid at the time the Priority Lien Debt is paid in full in cash (other than any obligations for taxes, costs, indemnifications, reimbursements, damages and other liabilities in respect of which no claim or demand for payment has been made at or prior to such time);

provided that, if, at any time after the Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations has occurred, the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor enters into any Priority Lien Document evidencing a Priority Lien Obligation which incurrence is not prohibited by the applicable Secured Debt Documents, then such Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations shall automatically be deemed not to have occurred for all purposes of the Intercreditor Agreement with respect to such new Priority Lien Obligations (other than with respect to any actions taken as a result of the occurrence of such first Discharge of Priority Lien Obligations), and, from and after the date on which the Company designates such indebtedness as Priority Lien Debt in accordance with the Intercreditor Agreement, the obligations under such Priority Lien Document shall automatically and without any further action be treated as Priority Lien Obligations for all purposes of the Intercreditor Agreement, including for purposes of the Lien priorities and rights in respect of Collateral set forth in the Intercreditor Agreement, any Second Lien Obligations shall be deemed to have been at all times Second Lien Obligations and at no time Priority Lien Obligations.

Disposition or *Dispose* means the sale, transfer, license, lease, abandonment, or other disposition (including any sale and leaseback transaction) of any property by any Person (or the granting of any option or other right to do any of the foregoing), including any sale, assignment, transfer or other disposal, with or without recourse, of any notes or accounts receivable or any rights and claims associated therewith and any assignment, termination, close out, or restructuring of any swap agreement outside of the ordinary course of business.

Disqualified Stock means, with respect to any Person, any Capital Stock of such Person which by its terms (or by the terms of any security into which it is convertible or for which it is exchangeable) at the option of the holder of the Capital Stock or upon the happening of any event:

(1) matures or is mandatorily redeemable (other than redeemable only for Capital Stock of such Person which is not itself Disqualified Stock) pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise;

(2) is convertible or exchangeable for Disqualified Stock or other Indebtedness (excluding Capital Stock which is convertible or exchangeable solely at the option of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary); or

(3) is redeemable at the option of the holder of the Capital Stock in whole or in part (other than, including at the issuer s election, solely in exchange for Capital Stock which is not Disqualified Stock),

in each case on or prior to the date that is 91 days after the earlier of the date (a) of the Stated Maturity of the Notes or (b) on which there are no Notes outstanding; *provided, however* that only the portion of Capital Stock which so matures or is mandatorily redeemable, is so convertible or exchangeable or is so redeemable at the option of the holder thereof prior to such date will be deemed to be Disqualified Stock; *provided further*, that any Capital Stock that would constitute Disqualified Stock solely because the holders thereof have the right to require the Company to repurchase such Capital Stock upon the occurrence of a change of control or asset sale (each defined in a substantially similar manner to the corresponding definitions in the Indenture) shall not constitute Disqualified Stock if the terms of such Capital Stock (and all such securities into which it is convertible or for which it is exchangeable) provide that (i) the Company may not repurchase or redeem any such Capital Stock (and all such securities into which it of convertible or for which it is ratable or exchangeable) pursuant to such provision prior to compliance by the Company with Covenants Limitation of Sales of Assets and Subsidiary Stock and Repurchase at the Option of holders Change of Control and (ii) such repurchase or redeemption will be permitted solely to the extent also permitted in accordance with

Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments .

Dollar-Denominated Production Payments means production payment obligations recorded as liabilities in accordance with GAAP, together with all undertakings and obligations in connection therewith.

Effective Date means October 12, 2016.

Equity Interests means Capital Stock and all warrants, options or other rights to acquire Capital Stock (but excluding any debt security that is convertible into, or exchangeable for, Capital Stock).

Excess Priority Lien Obligations means Obligations constituting Priority Lien Obligations for the principal amount of loans, letters of credit and letter of credit reimbursement obligations under the First Lien Credit Agreement and/or any other Credit Facility pursuant to which Priority Lien Debt has been issued to the extent that such Obligations for principal, letters of credit and reimbursement obligations are in excess of the amount in <u>clause (a)</u> of the definition of Priority Lien Cap.

ERISA means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and any successor statute.

Exchange Act means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

Existing First Lien Credit Agreement means the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2009 among the Company, the initial Subsidiary Guarantor, as borrower, the Priority Lien Agent, and the other lenders parties thereto from time to time, as amended or supplemented from time to time prior to the date hereof.

Fair Market Value means, with respect to any asset or property, the sale value that would be obtained in an arm s-length free market transaction between an informed and willing seller under no compulsion to sell and an informed and willing buyer under no compulsion to buy.

FCPA means the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, and any rules or regulations promulgated pursuant thereto.

First Lien Credit Agreement means the Exit Credit Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2016 among the Company, as Parent Guarantor, the initial Subsidiary Guarantor, as borrower, the Priority Lien Agent, and the other lenders parties thereto from time to time, including any guarantees, collateral documents, instruments and agreements executed in connection therewith, and any amendments, supplements, modifications, extensions, renewals, restatements, refundings or refinancings thereof and any indentures or credit facilities or commercial paper facilities with banks or other institutional lenders or investors that replace, refund or refinance any part of the loans, notes, other credit facilities or commitments thereunder, including any such replacement, refunding or refinancing facility or indenture that increases the amount borrowable thereunder or alters the maturity thereof (*provided, however* that such increase in borrowings is permitted under caption Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock).

GAAP means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America as in effect from time to time.

Grantors means the Company, each other Subsidiary of the Company that shall have granted any Lien in favor of any of the Priority Lien Agent or the Second Lien Agent on any of its assets or properties to secure any of the Secured Obligations.

Guarantee means any obligation, contingent or otherwise, of any Person directly or indirectly guaranteeing any Indebtedness of any other Person and any obligation, direct or indirect, contingent or otherwise, of such Person:

(1) to purchase or pay (or advance or supply funds for the purchase or payment of) such Indebtedness of such other Person (whether arising by virtue of partnership arrangements, or by agreement to keep-well, to

Table of Contents

purchase assets, goods, securities or services, to take-or-pay, or to maintain financial statement conditions or otherwise); or

(2) entered into for purposes of assuring in any other manner the obligee of such Indebtedness of the payment thereof or to protect such obligee against loss in respect thereof (in whole or in part);

provided, however, that the term Guarantee will not include endorsements for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business or any obligation to the extent it is payable only in Capital Stock of the Guarantor that is not Disqualified Stock. The term Guarantee used as a verb has a corresponding meaning.

Guarantor Subordinated Obligation means, with respect to a Subsidiary Guarantor, any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary Guarantor (whether outstanding on the Issue Date or thereafter Incurred) which is expressly subordinate in right of payment to the obligations of such Subsidiary Guarantor under its Subsidiary Guarantee pursuant to a written agreement.

Hedging Obligations of any Person means the obligations of such Person pursuant to any Interest Rate Agreement, Currency Agreement or Commodity Agreement.

holder means a Person in whose name a Note is registered on the registrar s books.

Hydrocarbons means oil, natural gas, casing head gas, drip gasoline, natural gasoline, condensate, distillate, liquid hydrocarbons, gaseous hydrocarbons and all constituents, elements or compounds thereof and products refined or processed therefrom.

Incur means issue, create, assume, Guarantee, incur or otherwise become directly or indirectly liable for, contingently or otherwise; *provided*, *however*, that any Indebtedness or Capital Stock of a Person existing at the time such Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary (whether by merger, consolidation, acquisition or otherwise) will be deemed to be Incurred by such Restricted Subsidiary at the time it becomes a Restricted Subsidiary; and the terms *Incurred* and *Incurrence* have meanings correlative to the foregoing.

Indebtedness means,

with respect to any Person on any date of determination (without duplication, whether or not contingent):

(1) the principal of and premium (if any) in respect of indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money;

(2) the principal of and premium (if any) in respect of obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other similar instruments;

(3) the principal component of all obligations of such Person in respect of letters of credit, bankers acceptances or other similar instruments (including reimbursement obligations with respect thereto except to the extent such reimbursement obligation relates to a trade payable and except to the extent such letters of credit are not drawn upon or, if and to the extent drawn upon, such obligation is satisfied within 30 days of payment on the letter of credit);

(4) the principal component of all obligations of such Person (other than obligations payable solely in Capital Stock that is not Disqualified Stock) to pay the deferred and unpaid purchase price of property (except as described in clause (8) of the penultimate paragraph of this definition of Indebtedness), which purchase price is due more than six months after the date of placing such property in service or taking delivery and title thereto to the extent such

obligations would appear as a liabilities upon the consolidated balance sheet of such Person in accordance with GAAP;

(5) Capitalized Lease Obligations of such Person to the extent such Capitalized Lease Obligations would appear as liabilities on the consolidated balance sheet of such Person in accordance with GAAP;

(6) the principal component or liquidation preference of all obligations of such Person with respect to the redemption, repayment or other repurchase of any Disqualified Stock or, with respect to any Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor, any Preferred Stock (but excluding, in each case, any accrued dividends);

(7) the principal component of all Indebtedness of other Persons secured by a Lien on any asset of such Person, whether or not such Indebtedness is assumed by such Person; *provided*, *however*, that the amount of such Indebtedness will be the lesser of (a) the Fair Market Value of such asset at such date of determination and (b) the amount of such Indebtedness of such other Persons;

(8) the principal component of Indebtedness of other Persons to the extent Guaranteed by such Person; and

(9) to the extent not otherwise included in this definition, net Hedging Obligations of such Person (the amount of any such obligations to be equal at any time to the termination value of such agreement or arrangement giving rise to such obligation that would be payable by such Person at such time);

provided, *however*, that any indebtedness which has been defeased in accordance with GAAP or defeased pursuant to the deposit of cash or Cash Equivalents (in an amount sufficient to satisfy all such indebtedness obligations at maturity or redemption, as applicable, and all payments of interest and premium, if any) in a trust or account created or pledged for the sole benefit of the holders of such indebtedness, and subject to no other Liens, shall not constitute Indebtedness.

The amount of Indebtedness of any Person at any date will be the outstanding balance at such date of all unconditional obligations as described above and the maximum liability, upon the occurrence of the contingency giving rise to the obligation, of any contingent obligations at such date.

Notwithstanding the preceding, Indebtedness shall not include:

(1) Production Payments and Reserve Sales;

(2) any obligation of a Person in respect of a farm-in agreement or similar arrangement whereby such Person agrees to pay all or a share of the drilling, completion or other expenses of an exploratory or development well (which agreement may be subject to a maximum payment obligation, after which expenses are shared in accordance with the working or participation interest therein or in accordance with the agreement of the parties) or perform the drilling, completion or other operation on such well in exchange for an ownership interest in an oil or gas property;

(3) any Hedging Obligations; *provided, however* that such Agreements are entered into for bona fide hedging purposes of the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries (as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors or senior management of the Company, whether or not accounted for as a hedge in accordance with GAAP) and, in the case of Currency Agreements or Commodity Agreements, such Currency Agreements or Commodity Agreements are designed to offset changes in currency or commodity prices and are entered into in the ordinary course of business and, in the case of Interest Rate Agreements, such Interest Rate Agreements substantially correspond in terms of notional amount, duration and interest rates, as applicable, to Indebtedness of the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries Incurred without violation of the Indenture;

(4) any obligation arising from agreements of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary providing for indemnification, Guarantees, adjustment of purchase price, holdbacks, contingency payment obligations or similar obligations, in each case, Incurred or assumed in connection with the acquisition or disposition of any

business, assets or Capital Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary; *provided, however* that such Indebtedness is not reflected on the face of the balance sheet of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;

(5) any obligation arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument (except in the case of daylight overdrafts) drawn against insufficient funds in the ordinary course of business; *provided, however* that such Indebtedness is extinguished within five Business Days of Incurrence;

(6) in-kind obligations relating to net oil or natural gas balancing positions arising in the ordinary course of business;

(7) all contracts and other obligations, agreements, instruments or arrangements described in clauses (19), (20), (21) or (27)(a) of the definition of Permitted Liens; and

(8) accrued expenses and trade payables and other accrued liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business that are not overdue by 90 days past the invoice or billing date or more or are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly instituted and diligently conducted.

In addition, Indebtedness of any Person shall include Indebtedness described in the first paragraph of this definition of Indebtedness that would not appear as a liability on the balance sheet of such Person if:

(1) such Indebtedness is the obligation of a partnership or joint venture that is not a Restricted Subsidiary (a Joint Venture);

(2) such Person or a Restricted Subsidiary of such Person is a general partner of the Joint Venture or otherwise liable for all or a portion of the Joint Venture s liabilities (a General Partner); and

(3) there is recourse, by contract or operation of law, with respect to the payment of such Indebtedness to property or assets of such Person or a Restricted Subsidiary of such Person; and then such Indebtedness shall be included in an amount not to exceed:

(a) the lesser of (i) the net assets of the General Partner and (ii) the amount of such obligations to the extent that there is recourse, by contract or operation of law, to the property or assets of such Person or a Restricted Subsidiary of such Person; or

(b) if less than the amount determined pursuant to clause (a) immediately above, the actual amount of such Indebtedness that is with recourse to such Person or a Restricted Subsidiary of such Person,

if the Indebtedness is evidenced by a writing and is for a determinable amount and the related interest expense shall be included in Consolidated Interest Expense to the extent actually paid by such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries.

Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding means:

(1) any case commenced by or against the Company or any other Grantor under the Bankruptcy Code or any other Bankruptcy Law, any other proceeding for the reorganization, recapitalization or adjustment or marshalling of the assets or liabilities of the Company or any other Grantor, any receivership or assignment for the benefit of creditors relating to the Company or any other Grantor or any similar case or proceeding relative to the Company or any other Grantor or its creditors, as such, in each case whether or not voluntary;

(2) any liquidation, dissolution, marshalling of assets or liabilities or other winding up of or relating to the Company or any other Grantor, in each case whether or not voluntary and whether or not involving bankruptcy or insolvency; or

(3) any other proceeding of any type or nature in which substantially all claims of creditors of the Company or any other Grantor are determined and any payment or distribution is or may be made on account of such claims.

Initial Notes means Notes issued on the Issue Date.

Interest Rate Agreement means with respect to any Person any interest rate protection agreement, interest rate future agreement, interest rate option agreement, interest rate swap agreement, interest rate cap agreement, interest rate collar agreement, interest rate hedge agreement or other similar agreement or arrangement as to which such Person is party or a beneficiary.

Investment means, with respect to any Person, all investments by such Person in other Persons (including Affiliates) in the form of any direct or indirect advance, loan or other extensions of credit (including by way of Guarantee or similar arrangement, but excluding any debt or extension of credit represented by a bank deposit other than a time deposit and advances or extensions of credit to customers in the ordinary course of business) or capital contribution to (by means of any transfer of cash or other property to others or any payment for property or services for the account or use of others), or any purchase or acquisition of Capital Stock, Indebtedness or other similar instruments (excluding any interest in an oil or natural gas leasehold to the extent constituting a security under applicable law) issued by, such other Person and all other items that are or would be classified as investments on a balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP; *provided, however* that none of the following will be deemed to be an Investment:

(1) Hedging Obligations entered into in the ordinary course of business, not for speculative purposes and in compliance with the Indenture;

(2) endorsements of negotiable instruments and documents in the ordinary course of business; and

(3) an acquisition of assets, Capital Stock or other securities by the Company or a Subsidiary for consideration to the extent such consideration consists of Capital Stock (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company.

The amount of any Investment shall not be adjusted for increases or decreases in value, write-ups, write-downs or write-offs with respect to such Investment.

For purposes of the definition of Unrestricted Subsidiary and Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments :

(1) Investment will include the portion (proportionate to the Company s equity interest in a Restricted Subsidiary to be designated as an Unrestricted Subsidiary) of the Fair Market Value of the net assets of such Restricted Subsidiary at the time that such Restricted Subsidiary is designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary; *provided*, *however*, that upon a redesignation of such Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary, the Company will be deemed to continue to have a permanent Investment in an Unrestricted Subsidiary in an amount (if positive) equal to:

(a) the Company s Investment in such Subsidiary at the time of such redesignation less,

(b) the portion (proportionate to the Company s equity interest in such Subsidiary) of the Fair Market Value of the net assets of such Subsidiary at the time that such Subsidiary is so re-designated a Restricted Subsidiary; and

(2) any property transferred to or from an Unrestricted Subsidiary will be valued at its Fair Market Value at the time of such transfer.

109

Investment Grade Rating means a rating equal to or higher than:

(1) Baa3 (or the equivalent) by Moody s; and

(2) BBB- (or the equivalent) by S&P,

or, if either such Rating Agency ceases to make a rating on the Notes publicly available for reasons outside of the Company s control, the equivalent investment grade credit rating from any other Rating Agency.

Investment Grade Rating Event means the first day on which the Notes have an Investment Grade Rating from each Rating Agency, and no Default has occurred and is then continuing under the Indenture.

Issue Date means the first date on which the Notes are issued under the Indenture.

Lien means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien (statutory or otherwise), pledge, hypothecation, charge, security interest, preference, priority or encumbrance of any kind in respect of such asset, whether or not filed, recorded or otherwise perfected under applicable law, including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any lease in the nature thereof, any option or other agreement to sell or give a security interest in and any filing of or agreement to give any financing statement under the UCC; *provided, however* that in no event shall an operating lease be deemed to constitute a Lien.

Liquidity means, as of any date, the sum of (i) Unrestricted Cash of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries as of such date and (ii) the aggregate amount of undrawn commitments to extend credit to the Company under the First Lien Credit Agreement as of such date, the conditions for the availability of which (including compliance with any borrowing base) have been satisfied other than with respect to the delivery of a borrowing request or similar funding notice, which the Company is permitted to deliver.

Material Acquisition means any acquisition of Property or series of related acquisitions of Property that involves the payment of consideration by the Company and its Subsidiaries in excess of \$1,000,000 for any single acquisition or series of related acquisitions of Property.

Material Disposition means any Disposition of Property or series of related Dispositions of Property that yields gross proceeds to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in excess of \$1,000,000 for any single Disposition or series of related Dispositions of Property.

Minority Interest means the percentage interest represented by any class of Capital Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary that are not owned by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary.

Money-Laundering Laws means, collectively, the Currency and Foreign Transactions Reporting Act of 1970, as amended, the rules and regulations thereunder, and any related or similar laws, regulations or guidelines, issued, administered or enforced by any governmental agency of the United States (including, without limitation, the USA Patriot Act, the Trading With the Enemy Act (50 U.S.C. § 1 et seq., as amended), and the executive orders).

Moody s means Moody s Investors Service, Inc., or any successor to the rating agency business thereof.

Net Cash Proceeds, with respect to any issuance or sale of Capital Stock or any contribution to equity capital, means the cash proceeds of such issuance, sale or contribution net of attorneys fees, accountants fees, underwriters or placement agents fees, listing fees, discounts or commissions and brokerage, consultant and other fees and charges

actually Incurred in connection with such issuance, sale or contribution and net of taxes paid or payable as a result of such issuance or sale (after taking into account any available tax credit or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements).

Net Working Capital means (a) all current assets of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, except current assets from commodity price risk management activities arising in the ordinary course of the Oil and Gas Business, less (b) all current liabilities of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries, except current liabilities (i) associated with asset retirement obligations relating to Oil and Gas Properties, (ii) included in Indebtedness and (iii) any current liabilities from commodity price risk management activities arising in the ordinary course of the Oil and Gas Business, in each case as set forth in the consolidated financial statements of the Company prepared in accordance with GAAP.

Non-Recourse Debt means Indebtedness of a Person:

(1) as to which neither the Company nor any Restricted Subsidiary (a) provides any Guarantee or credit support of any kind (including any undertaking, guarantee, indemnity, agreement or instrument that would constitute Indebtedness) or (b) is directly or indirectly liable (as a guarantor or otherwise);

(2) no default with respect to which (including any rights that the holders thereof may have to take enforcement action against an Unrestricted Subsidiary) would permit (upon notice, lapse of time or both) any holder of any other Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to declare a default under such other Indebtedness or cause the payment thereof to be accelerated or payable prior to its stated maturity; and

(3) the explicit terms of which provide there is no recourse against any of the assets of the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries.

Note Documents means the Indenture, the Notes, the Intercreditor Agreement, the Second Lien Security Documents, the Registration Rights Agreements, the Purchase Agreement, the Warrant Agreement, the Warrants and all other note documents, guarantees, instruments and agreements governing or evidencing the Second Lien Obligations or any Second Lien Substitute Facility.

Obligations means any principal (including reimbursement obligations and obligations to provide cash collateral with respect to letters of credit whether or not drawn), interest (including, to the extent legally permitted, all interest accrued thereon after the commencement of any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding at the rate, including any applicable post-default rate even if such interest is not enforceable, allowable or allowed as a claim in such proceeding), premium (if any), fees, indemnifications, reimbursements, expenses and other liabilities payable under the documentation governing any indebtedness.

Notes means 13.50% Convertible Senior Secured Second Lien Notes issued pursuant to the Plan, including, unless the context otherwise requires, the Initial Notes and PIK Notes.

Notes Registration Rights Agreement means that certain registration rights agreement with respect to the Notes dated as of the Issue Date by and among the Company and the other parties thereto, as such agreement may be amended from time to time.

Officer means the Chairman of the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, the Chief Financial Officer, any Vice President, the Treasurer or the Secretary of the Company. Officer of any Subsidiary Guarantor has a correlative meaning.

Officers Certificate means a certificate signed by two Officers of the Company.

Oil and Gas Business means:

Table of Contents

(1) the business of acquiring, exploring, exploiting, developing, producing, operating and disposing of interests in oil, natural gas, liquefied natural gas and other Hydrocarbon, mineral and renewable energy properties or products produced in association with any of the foregoing;

(2) the business of gathering, marketing, distributing, treating, processing, storing, refining, selling and transporting of any production from such interests or properties and products produced in association therewith and the marketing of oil, natural gas, other Hydrocarbons, minerals and renewable energy obtained from unrelated Persons;

(3) any other related energy business, including power generation and electrical transmission business, directly or indirectly, from oil, natural gas and other Hydrocarbons, minerals and renewable energy produced substantially from properties in which the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, participate;

(4) any business relating to oil field sales and service or drilling rigs; and

(5) any business or activity relating to, arising from, or necessary, appropriate or incidental to the activities described in the foregoing clauses (1) through (4) of this definition.

Oil and Gas Properties means all properties, including equity or other ownership interests therein, owned by a Person which contain or are believed to contain oil and gas reserves.

Opinion of Counsel means a written opinion from legal counsel who is acceptable to the Trustee. The counsel may be an employee of or counsel to the Company.

Permitted Acquisition Indebtedness means Indebtedness (including Disqualified Stock) of the Company or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries to the extent such Indebtedness was Indebtedness:

(1) of an acquired Person prior to the date on which such Person became a Restricted Subsidiary as a result of having been acquired and not incurred in contemplation of such acquisition; or

(2) of a Person that was merged, consolidated or amalgamated with or into the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary that was not incurred in contemplation of such merger, consolidation or amalgamation,

provided, however that on the date such Person became a Restricted Subsidiary or the date such Person was merged, consolidated and amalgamated with or into the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary, as applicable, after giving pro forma effect thereto, the Restricted Subsidiary or the Company, as applicable, would be permitted to incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Consolidated Coverage Ratio test set forth in clause (1) of the first paragraph of the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock.

Permitted Business Investment means any Investment made in the ordinary course of, and of a nature that is or shall have become customary in, the Oil and Gas Business including investments or expenditures for actively exploiting, exploring for, acquiring, developing, producing, processing, gathering, marketing or transporting oil, natural gas or other Hydrocarbons and minerals through agreements, transactions, interests or arrangements which permit one to share risks or costs, comply with regulatory requirements regarding local ownership or satisfy other objectives customarily achieved through the conduct of the Oil and Gas Business jointly with third parties including:

(1) ownership interests in oil, natural gas, other Hydrocarbons and minerals properties, liquefied natural gas facilities, processing facilities, gathering systems, pipelines, storage facilities or related systems or ancillary real property interests;

(2) Investments in the form of or pursuant to operating agreements, working interests, royalty interests, mineral leases, processing agreements, farm-in agreements, farm-out agreements, contracts for the sale, transportation or exchange of oil, natural gas, other Hydrocarbons and minerals, production sharing agreements,

112

participation agreements, development agreements, area of mutual interest agreements, unitization agreements, pooling agreements, joint bidding agreements, service contracts, joint venture agreements, partnership agreements (whether general or limited), subscription agreements, stock purchase agreements, stockholder agreements and other similar agreements (including for limited liability companies) with third parties; and

(3) direct or indirect ownership interests in drilling rigs and related equipment, including, without limitation, transportation equipment.

Permitted First Lien Replacement Facility means, with respect to the First Lien Credit Agreement, a reserve based credit facility which (a) shall refinance or replace the First Lien Credit Agreement in full with lenders holding a majority in principal amount of the commitments thereunder that are (i) commercial bank lenders, (ii) investment banks or (iii) Affiliates of Persons described in clauses (i) and (ii), which, in each case, regularly participate in reserve based credit facilities and (b) includes a customary borrowing base for reserve based loans provided by commercial banks.

Permitted Holder means each Person that directly or indirectly owns Voting Stock of the Company on the date hereof and any Affiliate of such Person.

Permitted Investment means an Investment by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in:

(1) the Company, a Restricted Subsidiary or a Person which will, upon the making of such Investment, become a Restricted Subsidiary;

(2) another Person if as a result of such Investment such other Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary or is merged or consolidated with or into, or transfers or conveys all or substantially all its assets to, the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary and, in each case, any Investment held by such Person; *provided*, *however* that such Investment was not acquired by such Person in contemplation of such acquisition, merger, consolidation or transfer;

(3) cash and Cash Equivalents;

(4) receivables owing to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary created or acquired in the ordinary course of business and payable or dischargeable in accordance with customary trade terms; *provided*, *however*, that such trade terms may include such concessionary trade terms as the Company or any such Restricted Subsidiary deems reasonable under the circumstances;

(5) payroll, commission, travel, relocation and similar advances to cover matters that are expected at the time of such advances ultimately to be treated as expenses for accounting purposes and that are made in the ordinary course of business;

(6) loans or advances to employees (other than executive officers) made in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary;

(7) Capital Stock, obligations or securities received in settlement of debts (x) created in the ordinary course of business and owing to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or in satisfaction of judgments or (y) pursuant to any plan of reorganization or similar arrangement in a bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding;

(8) any Person as a result of the receipt of non-cash consideration from a sale, assignment or other transfer of Property that was made pursuant to and in compliance with the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Sales of

Assets and Subsidiary Stock ;

(9) Commodity Agreements, Currency Agreements, Interest Rate Agreements and related Hedging Obligations, which transactions or obligations are Incurred in compliance with Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock ;

113

(10) Guarantees issued in accordance with Section Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock ;

(11) Permitted Business Investments;

(12) any Person where such Investment was acquired by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (a) in exchange for any other Investment or accounts receivable held by the Company or any such Restricted Subsidiary in connection with or as a result of a bankruptcy, workout, reorganization or recapitalization of the issuer of such other Investment or accounts receivable or (b) as a result of a foreclosure by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries with respect to any secured Investment or other transfer of title with respect to any secured Investment in default;

(13) any Person to the extent such Investments consist of prepaid expenses, negotiable instruments held for collection and lease, utility and workers compensation, performance and other similar deposits made in the ordinary course of business by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary;

(14) Guarantees of performance or other obligations (other than Indebtedness) arising in the ordinary course in the Oil and Gas Business, including obligations under oil and natural gas exploration, development, joint operating, and related agreements and licenses, concessions or operating leases related to the Oil and Gas Business;

- (15) Investments in the Notes;
- (16) Investments in existence on the Issue Date; and

(17) Investments by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (other than Investments in any Unrestricted Subsidiary), together with all other Investments pursuant to this clause (17), in an aggregate amount outstanding at the time of such Investment not to exceed the greater of \$7.5 million and 1.0% of the Company s Adjusted Consolidated Net Tangible Assets (with the Fair Market Value of such Investment being measured at the time such Investment is made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value).

Permitted Liens means, with respect to any Person:

(1) Liens on the Collateral securing Indebtedness and related obligations Incurred under clause (1) of the second paragraph of the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock, but only to the extent such Indebtedness is Indebtedness under the First Lien Credit Agreement or another Credit Facility that is secured by Prior Liens or any Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof; *provided*, *however* that the collateral agent, trustee or other security representative for the holders of such Indebtedness shall have become a party to the Intercreditor Agreement;

(2) pledges or deposits by such Person under workers compensation laws, unemployment insurance laws, social security or old age pension laws or similar legislation, or good faith deposits in connection with bids, tenders, contracts (other than for the payment of Indebtedness) or leases to which such Person is a party, or deposits (which may be secured by a Lien) to secure public or statutory obligations of such Person including letters of credit and bank guarantees required or requested by the United States, any State thereof or any foreign government or any subdivision, department, agency, organization or instrumentality of any of the foregoing in connection with any contract or statute (including lessee or operator obligations under statutes, governmental regulations, contracts or instruments related to the ownership, exploration and production of oil, natural gas, other hydrocarbons and minerals on State, Federal or foreign lands or waters), or deposits of cash or United States government bonds to secure indemnity performance, surety or appeal bonds or other similar bonds to which such Person is a party, or deposits as security for contested

taxes or import or customs duties or for the payment of rent, in each case Incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(3) statutory and contractual Liens of landlords and Liens imposed by law, including carriers , warehousemen s, mechanics , materialmen s and repairmen s Liens, in each case for sums not yet due or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings if a reserve or other appropriate provisions, if any, as shall be required by GAAP shall have been made in respect thereof;

(4) Liens for taxes, assessments or other governmental charges or claims not yet subject to penalties for non-payment or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; *provided*, *however* that appropriate reserves, if any, required pursuant to GAAP have been made in respect thereof;

(5) Liens in favor of issuers of surety or performance bonds or bankers acceptances issued pursuant to the request of and for the account of such Person in the ordinary course of its business;

(6) survey exceptions, encumbrances, ground leases, easements or reservations of, or rights of others for, licenses, rights of way, sewers, electric lines, telegraph and telephone lines and other similar purposes, or zoning, building codes or other restrictions (including, without limitation, minor defects or irregularities in title and similar encumbrances) as to the use of real properties or Liens incidental to the conduct of the business of such Person or to the ownership of its properties which do not in the aggregate materially adversely affect the value of the assets of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or materially impair their use in the operation of the business of such Person;

(7) Liens securing Hedging Obligations permitted from time to time under the Indenture which are not included in the definition of Indebtedness pursuant to clause (3) of the penultimate paragraph of the definition thereof;

(8) leases, licenses, subleases and sublicenses of assets (including, without limitation, real property and intellectual property rights) which do not materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;

(9) prejudgment Liens and judgment Liens not giving rise to an Event of Default so long as such Lien is adequately bonded and any appropriate legal proceedings which may have been duly initiated for the review of such judgment have not been finally terminated or the period within which such proceedings may be initiated has not expired;

(10) Liens for the purpose of securing the payment of all or a part of the purchase price of, or Capitalized Lease Obligations, purchase money obligations or other payments Incurred to finance the acquisition, lease, improvement or construction of or repairs or additions to, assets or property acquired or constructed in the ordinary course of business; *provided, however* that:

(A) the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness secured by such Liens is otherwise permitted to be Incurred under the Indenture and does not exceed the cost of the assets or property so acquired or constructed; and

(B) such Liens are created within 180 days of the later of the acquisition, lease, completion of improvements, construction, repairs or additions or commencement of full operation of the assets or property subject to such Lien and do not encumber any other assets or property of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary other than such assets or property and assets affixed or appurtenant thereto;

(11) Liens arising solely by virtue of any statutory or common law provisions relating to banker s Liens, rights of set-off or similar rights and remedies as to deposit accounts or other funds maintained with a depositary institution; *provided, however* that:

(A) such deposit account is not a dedicated cash collateral account and is not subject to restrictions against access by the Company in excess of those set forth by regulations promulgated by the Board; and

(B) such deposit account is not intended by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to provide collateral to the depository institution;

(12) Liens arising from UCC financing statement filings regarding operating leases entered into by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business;

(13) Liens (other than for borrowed money) existing on the Issue Date;

(14) Liens on property or shares of Capital Stock of a Person at the time such Person becomes a Subsidiary; provided, however, that such Liens are not created or Incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such other Person becoming a Subsidiary; *provided further* that any such Lien may not extend to any other property owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (other than assets or property affixed or appurtenant thereto);

(15) Liens on property at the time the Company or any of its Subsidiaries acquired the property, including any acquisition by means of a merger or consolidation with or into the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; *provided*, *however*, that such Liens are not created or Incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such acquisition; *provided further* that such Liens may not extend to any other property owned by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (other than assets or property affixed or appurtenant thereto);

(16) Liens securing the Notes, any increase in principal amount as the result of a payment of all or any portion of interest in kind on the then outstanding principal amount of the Notes and any PIK Notes in respect thereof and the Subsidiary Guarantees;

(17) Liens securing Refinancing Indebtedness Incurred to refinance Indebtedness that was previously so secured and that is being refinanced pursuant to clause (4)(c) of the second paragraph of the covenants described under

Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock ; *provided*, *however* that any such Lien is limited to all or part of the same property or assets (plus improvements, accessions, proceeds or dividends or distributions in respect thereof) that secured (or, under the written arrangements under which the original Lien arose, could secure) the Indebtedness being refinanced or is in respect of property or assets that is the security for a Permitted Lien hereunder;

(18) any interest or title of a lessor under any Capitalized Lease Obligation or operating lease; *provided*, *however* that such Liens do not extend to any property or asset that is not leased property subject to such Capitalized Lease Obligation or operating lease;

(19) Liens in respect of Production Payments and Reserve Sales, which Liens shall be limited to the property that is the subject of such Production Payments and Reserve Sales;

(20) Liens arising under farm-out agreements, farm-in agreements, division orders, contracts for the sale, purchase, exchange, transportation, gathering or processing of Hydrocarbons, unitizations and pooling designations, declarations, orders and agreements, development agreements, joint venture agreements, partnership agreements, operating agreements, royalties, working interests, net profits interests, joint interest billing arrangements, participation agreements, production sales contracts, area of mutual interest agreements, gas balancing or deferred production agreements, injection, repressuring and recycling agreements, salt water or other disposal agreements, seismic or geophysical permits or agreements, and other agreements which are customary in the Oil and Gas Business; *provided, however*, in all instances that such Liens are limited to the assets that are the subject of the relevant agreement, program, order or contract;

(21) Liens on pipelines or pipeline facilities that arise by operation of law;

Table of Contents

(22) Liens in favor of the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor;

(23) deposits made in the ordinary course of business to secure liability to insurance carriers;

(24) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods in the ordinary course of business;

(25) Liens deemed to exist in connection with Investments in repurchase agreements permitted under the covenant described under Covenants Limitation on Indebtedness and Preferred Stock ; *provided*, *however* that such Liens do not extend to any assets other than those that are the subject of such repurchase agreement;

(26) Liens encumbering reasonable customary initial deposits and margin deposits and similar Liens attaching to commodity trading accounts or other brokerage accounts incurred in the ordinary course of business and not for speculative purposes;

(27) any (a) interest or title of a lessor or sublessor under any lease, liens reserved in oil, gas or other Hydrocarbons, minerals, leases for bonus, royalty or rental payments and for compliance with the terms of such leases; (b) restriction or encumbrance that the interest or title of such lessor or sublessor may be subject to (including, without limitation, ground leases or other prior leases of the demised premises, mortgages, mechanics liens, tax liens, and easements); or (c) subordination of the interest of the lessee or sublessee under such lease to any restrictions or encumbrance referred to in the preceding clause (b);

(28) Liens upon specific items of inventory or other goods and proceeds of any Person securing such Person s obligations in respect of bankers acceptances issued or created for the account of such Person to facilitate the purchase, shipment or storage of such inventory or other goods;

(29) Liens arising under the Indenture in favor of the Trustee for its own benefit and similar Liens in favor of other trustees, agents and representatives arising under instruments governing Indebtedness permitted to be incurred under the Indenture, *provided*, *however*, that such Liens are solely for the benefit of the trustees, agents or representatives in their capacities as such and not for the benefit of the holders of such Indebtedness;

(30) Liens arising from the deposit of funds or securities in trust for the purpose of decreasing or defeasing Indebtedness so long as such deposit of funds or securities and such decreasing or defeasing of Indebtedness are permitted under Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments ;

(31) Liens in favor of collecting or payer banks having a right of setoff, revocation, or charge back with respect to money or instruments of the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company on deposit with or in possession of such bank;

(32) Liens on any cash, Cash Equivalents or other securities to secure Cash Management Obligations owing to the banks or other financial entities holding such cash, Cash Equivalents or securities; and

(33) Liens securing Indebtedness in an aggregate principal amount outstanding at any one time, added together with all other Indebtedness secured by Liens Incurred pursuant to this clause (33), not to exceed \$5.0 million.

In each case set forth above, notwithstanding any stated limitation on the assets that may be subject to such Lien, a Permitted Lien on a specified asset or group or type of assets may include Liens on all improvements, additions and accessions thereto and all products and proceeds thereof (including dividends, distributions and increases in respect thereof).

Person means any individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, limited liability company, government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or any other entity.

Petroleum Industry Standards means the Definitions for Oil and Gas Reserves promulgated by the Society of Petroleum Engineers (or any generally recognized successor) as in effect at the time in question.

PIK Notes means additional Notes to be issued as payment in kind interest on the outstanding Notes.

Plan means that certain Debtors First Amended Joint Plan of Reorganization Pursuant to Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code, dated August 18, 2016 (together with all exhibits and schedules thereto) filed by the Company and the Subsidiary Guarantor with the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Texas.

Preferred Stock, as applied to the Capital Stock of any corporation, means Capital Stock of any class or classes (however designated) which is preferred as to the payment of dividends, or as to the distribution of assets upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation or dissolution of such corporation, over shares of Capital Stock of any other class of such corporation.

Premium Amount means, with respect to any tender or exchange offer, (i) the Tender Consideration paid in such tender or exchange offer minus (ii) the product of the Current Market Price on the date of expiration of such tender or exchange offer and the number of shares of Common Stock acquired pursuant to such tender or exchange offer.

Prepayment Premium means, with respect to any Note on any applicable redemption date (whether voluntary, mandatory or otherwise) the Applicable Premium or applicable redemption price for such Note as set forth under the caption Optional Redemption .

Principal Market means NYSE MKT LLC.

Prior Lien means a Lien on any Collateral that has priority (whether by law or pursuant to any agreement) over the Liens of the Second Lien Security Documents.

Priority Lien means a Lien granted by the Company or any other Grantor in favor of the Priority Lien Agent, at any time, upon any Property of such Person to secure Priority Lien Obligations (including Liens on such Collateral under the security documents associated with any Priority Substitute Credit Facility).

Priority Lien Agent means Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent under the First Lien Credit Agreement (together with its successors in such capacity), and, from and after the date of execution and delivery of a Priority Substitute Credit Facility, the agent, collateral agent, trustee, collateral trustee or other representative of the lenders or holders of the indebtedness and other Obligations evidenced thereunder or governed thereby, in each case, together with its successors in such capacity.

Priority Lien Cap means, as of any date, (a) the aggregate principal amount of all indebtedness outstanding at any time under any Priority Lien Debt (with outstanding letters of credit being deemed to have a principal amount equal to the stated amount thereof) not in excess of the greater of \$50,000,000, plus (b) the amount of all Hedging Obligations, to the extent such Hedging Obligations are secured by the Priority Liens, plus (c) the amount of all Bank Product Obligations, to the extent such Bank Product Obligations are secured by the Priority Liens, plus (d) the amount of accrued and unpaid interest (excluding any interest paid-in-kind) and outstanding fees, to the extent such Obligations are secured by the Priority Lien Debt of the type described in the foregoing clause (a) (other than in respect of the \$250,000 letter of credit outstanding on the Effective Date under the Priority Credit Agreement (or any renewal or replacement of such letter of credit)) in excess of \$20,000,000 shall be incurred solely in compliance with the borrowing base in a Priority Lien Substitute Facility that is a reserve-based

loan and includes a customary borrowing base for a reserve-based loans provided by commercial banks.

Priority Lien Collateral shall mean all Collateral, as defined in the First Lien Credit Agreement or any other Priority Lien Document, and any other assets of any Grantor now or at any time hereafter subject to Liens which secure, but only to the extent securing, any Priority Lien Obligation.

Priority Lien Debt means the Credit Agreement Debt and all indebtedness incurred under any Priority Substitute Credit Facility.

Priority Lien Documents means the First Lien Credit Agreement, the Priority Lien Security Documents, the other Loan Documents (as defined in the First Lien Credit Agreement) and all other loan documents, Notes, guarantees, instruments and agreements governing or evidencing, or executed or delivered in connection with, any Priority Substitute Credit Facility.

Priority Lien Obligations means the Credit Agreement Obligations and, all other Obligations in respect thereof. Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the term Priority Lien Obligations will include accrued interest, fees, costs and other charges incurred under the Priority Lien Documents, whether incurred before or after commencement of an Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding.

Priority Lien Secured Parties means, at any time, (a) the Priority Lien Agent, (b) each lender or issuing bank under the First Lien Credit Agreement, (c) each holder, provider or obligee of any Hedging Obligations or Bank Product Obligation that is a lender under the First Lien Credit Agreement or an Affiliate (as defined herein or in the First Lien Credit Agreement) thereof at the time such Hedging Obligation or Bank Product Obligation is entered into, or is a secured party (or a party entitled to the benefits of the security) under any Credit Agreement Document, (d) the beneficiaries of each indemnification obligation undertaken by any Grantor under any Credit Agreement Document, (e) each other Person that provides letters of credit, guarantees or other credit support related thereto under any Credit Agreement Obligations (including pursuant to a Priority Substitute Credit Facility), in each case to the extent designated as a secured party (or a party entitled to the security) under any Credit Agreement Obligations

Priority Lien Security Documents means the First Lien Credit Agreement (insofar as the same grants a Lien on the Collateral), each agreement listed in Part A of Exhibit B to the Intercreditor Agreement, and any other security agreements, pledge agreements, collateral assignments, mortgages, deeds of trust, control agreements, or grants or transfers for security, now existing or entered into after the date hereof, executed and delivered by the Company or any Subsidiary Guarantor creating (or purporting to create) a Lien upon Collateral in favor of the Priority Lien Agent (including any such agreements, assignments, mortgages, deeds of trust and other documents or instruments associated with any Priority Substitute Credit Facility).

Priority Substitute Credit Facility means any Credit Facility with respect to which the requirements contained in Section 4.04(a) of the Intercreditor Agreement have been satisfied and that replaces the First Lien Credit Agreement then in existence. For the avoidance of doubt, no Priority Substitute Credit Facility shall be required to be a revolving or asset-based loan facility and may be a facility evidenced or governed by a credit agreement, loan agreement, note agreement, promissory note, indenture or any other agreement or instrument; provided that any Priority Lien securing such Priority Substitute Credit Facility shall be subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement for all purposes (including the lien priorities as set forth herein as of the date thereof).

Production Payments and Reserve Sales means the grant or transfer by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary to any Person of a royalty, overriding royalty, net profits interest, production payment (whether volumetric or dollar denominated), partnership or other interest in Oil and Gas Properties, reserves or the right to receive all or a portion of the production or the proceeds from the sale of production attributable to such properties where the holder of such

interest has recourse solely to such production or proceeds of production, subject to the obligation of the grantor or transferor to operate and maintain, or cause the subject interests to be

operated and maintained, in a reasonably prudent manner or other customary standard or subject to the obligation of the grantor or transferor to indemnify for environmental, title or other matters customary in the Oil and Gas Business, including any such grants or transfers pursuant to incentive compensation programs on terms that are reasonably customary in the Oil and Gas Business for geologists, geophysicists or other providers of technical services to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary.

Property means any interest in any kind of property or asset, whether real, personal or mixed, or tangible or intangible, including, without limitation, cash, securities, accounts and contract rights.

Proved Developed Producing Properties means Oil and Gas Properties which are categorized as Proved Reserves that are both Developed and Producing, as such terms are defined in the Definitions for Oil and Gas Reserves as promulgated by the Society of Petroleum Engineers (or any generally recognized successor) as in effect at the time in question.

Proved Reserves means reserves that, in accordance with Petroleum Industry Standards, are classified as both Proved Reserves and one of the following: (a) Developed Producing Reserves ; (b) Developed Non-Producing Reserves ; or (c) Undeveloped Reserves .

Purchase Agreement means that certain purchase agreement with respect to the Notes dated as of the Issue Date by and among the Company and the other parties thereto, as such agreement may be amended from time to time.

Rating Agency means each of S&P and Moody s, or if S&P or Moody s or both shall not make a rating on the Notes publicly available, a nationally recognized statistical rating agency or agencies, as the case may be, selected by the Company which shall be substituted for S&P or Moody s, or both, as the case may be.

RBL Extension Option means the option for the Company to extend the Stated Maturity of the First Lien Credit Agreement (i) from March 30, 2018 to September 30, 2018 by making a one-time payment of a fee equal to 3.0% of the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness outstanding under the First Lien Credit Agreement on March 30, 2018 and (ii) from September 30, 2018 to September 30, 2019 by making a one-time payment of a fee equal to 2.0% of the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness outstanding under the First Lien Credit Agreement on September 30, 2018, *provided, however*, that the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness outstanding under the First Lien Credit Agreement on September 30, 2018 does not exceed the lesser of (x) three times the Total Proved PV10% as of such date and (y) \$15 million.

Refinancing Indebtedness means Indebtedness that is Incurred to refund, refinance, replace, exchange, renew, repay, extend, prepay, redeem or retire (including pursuant to any defeasance or discharge mechanism) (collectively, refinance and refinances and refinanced shall have correlative meanings) any Indebtedness (including Indebtedness of the Company that refinances Indebtedness of any Subsidiary Guarantor and Indebtedness of any Subsidiary Guarantor that refinances Indebtedness of another Subsidiary Guarantor, but excluding Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor that refinances Indebtedness of the Company or a Subsidiary Guarantor), including Indebtedness that refinances Refinancing Indebtedness, *provided*, *however*, that:

(1) (a) if the Stated Maturity of the Indebtedness being refinanced is earlier than the Stated Maturity of the Notes, the Refinancing Indebtedness has a Stated Maturity no earlier than the Stated Maturity of the Indebtedness being refinanced or (b) if the Stated Maturity of the Indebtedness being refinanced is later than the Stated Maturity of the Notes, the Refinancing Indebtedness has a Stated Maturity at least 91 days later than the Stated Maturity of the Notes;

(2) the Refinancing Indebtedness has an Average Life at the time such Refinancing Indebtedness is Incurred that is equal to or greater than the Average Life of the Indebtedness being refinanced;

(3) such Refinancing Indebtedness is Incurred in an aggregate principal amount (or if issued with original issue discount, an aggregate issue price) that is equal to or less than the sum of the aggregate principal amount (or if issued with original issue discount, the aggregate accreted value) then outstanding of the Indebtedness being refinanced (plus, without duplication, any additional Indebtedness Incurred to pay interest, premiums or defeasance costs required by the instruments governing such existing Indebtedness and fees and expenses Incurred in connection therewith); and

(4) if the Indebtedness being refinanced is subordinated in right of payment to the Notes or the Subsidiary Guarantee, such Refinancing Indebtedness is subordinated in right of payment to the Notes or the Subsidiary Guarantee on terms at least as favorable to the Holders as those contained in the documentation governing the Indebtedness being refinanced.

Registration Rights Agreements means the Notes Registration Rights Agreement and the Warrants Registration Rights Agreement.

Required Second Lien Debtholders means, at any time, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of all Second Lien Debt then outstanding. For purposes of this definition, Second Lien Debt registered in the name of, or beneficially owned by, the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company will be deemed not to be outstanding.

Restricted Investment means any Investment other than a Permitted Investment.

Restricted Subsidiary means any Subsidiary of the Company other than an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

S&P means Standard & Poor s Rating Services, a division of S&P Global Inc., or any successor to the rating agency business thereof.

Sale/Leaseback Transaction means an arrangement relating to property now owned or hereafter acquired whereby the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary transfers such property to a Person and the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary leases it from such Person.

SEC means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission, as from time to time constituted, created under the Exchange Act, or if, at any time, such Commission is not existing and performing the duties assigned to it as of the Issue Date under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, then the body performing such duties at such time.

Sanctioned Country means, at any time, a country or territory which is itself or whose government is, the subject or target of any Sanctions (at the time of the Indenture, Cuba, Iran, North Korea, Sudan and Syria).

Sanctioned Person means, at any time, (a) any Person listed in any Sanctions-related list of designated Persons maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury, the U.S. Department of State, or by the United Nations Security Council, the European Union or any European Union member state, (b) any Person operating, organized or resident in a Sanctioned Country or (c) any Person owned or controlled by any such Person or Persons described in the foregoing clauses (a) or (b).

Sanctions means, collectively, any economic or financial sanctions or trade embargoes imposed, administered or enforced from time to time by (a) the U.S. government, including those administered by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or the U.S. Department of State, or (b) the United Nations Security Council, the European Union, any European Union member state or her Majesty s Treasury of the United Kingdom.

Second Lien Agent means Wilmington Trust, National Association, in its capacity as collateral agent under the Indenture, together with its successors in such capacity appointed pursuant to the terms of the Indenture.

Second Lien means a Lien granted by a Note Document to the Second Lien Agent, at any time, upon any Collateral by any Grantor to secure Second Lien Obligations (including Liens on such Collateral under the security documents associated with any Second Lien Substitute Facility).

Second Lien Collateral shall mean all Collateral, as defined in any Note Document, and any other assets of any Grantor now or at any time hereafter subject to Liens which secure, but only to the extent securing, any Second Lien Obligations.

Second Lien Debt means the indebtedness under the Notes issued as of the date of the Intercreditor Agreement and Guarantees thereof, and all indebtedness incurred under any Second Lien Substitute Facility.

Second Lien Obligations means Second Lien Debt and all other Obligations in respect thereof. Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the term Second Lien Obligations will include accrued interest, fees, costs and other charges incurred under the Indenture and the other Note Documents, whether incurred before or after commencement of an Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding and whether or not allowable in an Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding.

Second Lien Secured Parties means, at any time, the Second Lien Agent, the trustees, agents and other representatives of the holders of the Notes who maintain the transfer register for such Notes, the beneficiaries of each indemnification obligation undertaken by any Grantor under any Note Document and each other holder of, or obligee in respect of, any Second Lien Obligations (including pursuant to a Second Lien Substitute Facility), in each case to the extent designated as a secured party (or a party entitled to the benefits of the security) under any Note Document outstanding at any time.

Second Lien Security Documents means the Indenture (insofar as the same grants a Lien on the Collateral), each agreement listed in Part B of Exhibit B to the Intercreditor Agreement and any other security agreements, pledge agreements, collateral assignments, mortgages, deeds of trust, collateral agency agreements, control agreements, or grants or transfers for security, now existing or entered into after the date hereof, executed and delivered by the Company or any other Grantor creating (or purporting to create) a Lien upon Collateral in favor of the Second Lien Agent (including any such agreements, assignments, mortgages, deeds of trust and other documents or instruments associated with any Second Lien Substitute Facility).

Second Lien Substitute Facility means any facility with respect to which the requirements contained in Section 4.04(a) of the Intercreditor Agreement have been satisfied and that is permitted to be incurred pursuant to the Note Documents, the proceeds of which are used to, among other things, replace the Indenture then in existence. For the avoidance of doubt, no Second Lien Substitute Facility shall be required to be evidenced by notes or other instruments and may be a facility evidenced or governed by a credit agreement, loan agreement, note agreement, promissory note, indenture or any other agreement or instrument; provided that any such Second Lien Substitute Facility shall be subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement for all purposes (including the lien priority as set forth herein as of the date thereof) as the other Liens securing the Second Lien Obligations are subject to under the Intercreditor Agreement.

Secured Debt Documents means the Priority Lien Documents and the Notes Documents.

Secured Obligations means the Priority Lien Obligations and the Second Lien Obligations.

Securities Act means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

Security Documents means the Priority Lien Security Documents and the Second Lien Security Documents.

Significant Subsidiary means any Restricted Subsidiary that would be a Significant Subsidiary of the Company within the meaning of Rule 1-02 under Regulation S-X promulgated by the SEC, as in effect on the Issue Date, measured as of the latest audited consolidated financial statements for the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries.

Stated Maturity means, with respect to any security, the date specified in such security as the fixed date on which the payment of principal of such security is due and payable, including pursuant to any mandatory redemption provision, but shall not include any contingent obligations to repay, redeem or repurchase any such principal prior to the date originally scheduled for the payment thereof.

Subordinated Obligation means any Indebtedness of the Company (whether outstanding on the Issue Date or thereafter Incurred) which is expressly subordinate in right of payment to the Notes pursuant to a written agreement.

Subsidiary of any Person means (a) any corporation, association or other business entity (other than a partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity) of which more than 50% of the total ordinary voting power of shares of Capital Stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of directors, managers or trustees thereof (or Persons performing similar functions) or (b) any partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity of which more than 50% of the capital accounts, distribution rights, total equity and voting interests or general or limited partnership interests, as applicable, is, in the case of clauses (a) and (b), at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by (1) such Person, (2) such Person and one or more Subsidiaries of such Person or (3) one or more Subsidiaries of such Person. Unless otherwise specified herein, each reference to a Subsidiary (other than in this definition) will refer to a Subsidiary of the Company.

Subsidiary Guarantee means, individually, any Guarantee of payment of the Notes by a Subsidiary Guarantor pursuant to the terms of the Indenture and any supplemental indenture thereto, and, collectively, all such Guarantees.

Subsidiary Guarantors means Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C., as the initial guarantor of the Notes, and any Person that after the Issue Date guarantees the Notes pursuant to the covenant described under Covenants Future Subsidiary Guarantors or otherwise, in each case until a successor replaces such Person pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Indenture and, thereafter, means such successor, in each case until such Person is released from its guarantee of the Notes in accordance with the Indenture.

Tender Consideration means, with respect to any tender or exchange offer, the aggregate of the cash plus the Fair Market Value of all non-Cash consideration paid in respect of such tender or exchange offer.

Test Date means (A) each January 1 and July 1 of each year commencing with January 1, 2017 and (B) the date of any Material Acquisition or Material Disposition by the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries of the Oil and Gas Properties (and after giving effect thereto, including any change in Indebtedness of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries as a result thereof).

Total Proved PV10% means, as of any date of determination thereof with respect to the Oil and Gas Properties described in the most recently prepared reserve report, the net present value, determined using a discount rate of ten percent (10%) per annum, of the future net revenues expected to accrue to the Company s and the Subsidiary Guarantors collective interest in such Oil and Gas Properties during the remaining expected economic lives of such Oil and Gas Properties. Each calculation of such expected future net revenues shall be made by the Company in accordance with the then existing standards of the Society of Petroleum Engineers; provided, however that in any event (a) appropriate deductions shall be made for severance and ad valorem taxes and for operating, gathering, transportation and marketing costs, required for the production and sale of Hydrocarbons from such Oil and Gas Properties, (b) the pricing assumptions used in determining Total Proved

123

PV10% for any Oil and Gas Properties shall be based upon the Strip Price on such date, adjusted in a reasonable manner to reflect the Company s and the Subsidiary Guarantors Commodity Agreements in respect of forecasted production from Proved Developed Producing Properties and (c) the cash-flows derived from the pricing assumptions set forth in clause (b) above shall be further adjusted to account for the historical basis differential in a reasonable manner. The amount of Total Proved PV10% at any time shall be calculated on a pro forma basis for dispositions and acquisitions of Oil and Gas Properties consummated since the date of the most recently prepared reserve report (provided, however that, in the case of any such acquisition or disposition, as the case may be, the Company shall have prepared a reserve report evaluating all categories of Proved Reserves attributable to the Oil and Gas Properties subject thereto).

Total Secured Debt means, at any time, the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness in respect of the First Lien Credit Agreement outstanding at such time plus the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness in respect of the Notes outstanding at such time.

Treasury Management Arrangement means any agreement or other arrangement governing the provision of treasury or cash management services, including deposit accounts, overdraft, credit or debit card, funds transfer, automated clearinghouse, zero balance accounts, returned check concentration, controlled disbursement, lockbox, account reconciliation and reporting and trade finance services and other cash management services.

Trust Indenture Act or TIA means the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, or any successor statute.

Trustee means Wilmington Trust, National Association until a successor replaces it in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indenture and thereafter means the successor serving hereunder.

UCC means the Uniform Commercial Code (or any similar or equivalent legislation) as in effect from time to time in any applicable jurisdiction.

Unrestricted Cash means cash and cash equivalents that satisfy each of the following criteria: (A) are held in a bank account subject to the control as defined in Article 9 of the UCC of the Trustee, (B) are not subject to any Lien other than the Liens in respect of the Notes and Permitted Liens described in either clause (1) or clause (11) of the definition thereof and (C) are not held in a restricted account, payroll account, tax account, trust account, pension account, royalty account or other similar type of account.

Unrestricted Subsidiary means:

(1) any Subsidiary of the Company that at the time of determination shall be designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary by the Board of Directors of the Company in the manner provided below; and

(2) any Subsidiary of an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

The Board of Directors of the Company may designate any Subsidiary of the Company (including any newly acquired or newly formed Subsidiary or a Person becoming a Subsidiary through merger or consolidation or Investment therein) to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary only if:

(1) such Subsidiary or any of its Subsidiaries does not own any Capital Stock or Indebtedness of or have any Investment in, or own or hold any Lien on any property of, any other Subsidiary of the Company which is not a Subsidiary of the Subsidiary to be so designated or otherwise an Unrestricted Subsidiary;

(2) all the Indebtedness of such Subsidiary and its Subsidiaries shall, at the date of designation, and will at all times thereafter, consist of Non-Recourse Debt;

(3) on the date of such designation, such designation and the Investment of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in such Subsidiary complies with the covenant descried under Covenants Limitation on Restricted Payments ;

124

(4) such Subsidiary is a Person with respect to which neither the Company nor any of its Restricted Subsidiaries has any direct or indirect obligation:

(A) to subscribe for additional Capital Stock of such Person; or

(B) to maintain or preserve such Person s financial condition or to cause such Person to achieve any specified levels of operating results; and

(5) on the date such Subsidiary is designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary, such Subsidiary is not a party to any agreement, contract, arrangement or understanding with the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary with terms substantially less favorable to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary than those that might have been obtained from Persons who are not Affiliates of the Company.

Any such designation by the Board of Directors of the Company shall be evidenced to the Trustee by filing with the Trustee a resolution of the Board of Directors of the Company giving effect to such designation and an Officers Certificate certifying that such designation complies with the foregoing conditions. If, at any time, any Unrestricted Subsidiary would fail to meet the foregoing requirements as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, it shall thereafter cease to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary for purposes of the Indenture and any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary shall be deemed to be Incurred as of such date. The Board of Directors of the Company may designate any Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary; *provided, however* that immediately after giving effect to such designation, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would occur as a consequence thereof and the Company could Incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness and Preferred Stock on a pro forma basis taking into account such designation.

Unsecured Debt of any Person means Indebtedness that is not secured by a Lien on any property or asset now owned or hereafter owned by such Person, or on any income or profits therefrom, or any assignment or conveyance of any right to receive income therefrom.

U.S. Government Obligations means securities that are (a) direct obligations of the United States of America for the timely payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged or (b) obligations of a Person controlled or supervised by and acting as an agency or instrumentality of the United States of America the timely payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation of the United States of America, which, in either case, are not callable or redeemable at the option of the issuer thereof, and shall also include a depositary receipt issued by a bank (as defined in Section 3(a)(2) of the Securities Act), as custodian with respect to any such U.S. Government Obligations or a specific payment of principal of or interest on any such U.S. Government Obligations held by such custodian is not authorized to make any deduction from the amount payable to the holder of such depositary receipt from any amount received by the custodian in respect of the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment received by the custodian in respect of the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations evidenced by such depositary receipt.

USA Patriot Act means the Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001).

Volumetric Production Payments means production payment obligations recorded as deferred revenue in accordance with GAAP, together with all undertakings and obligations in connection therewith.

Voting Stock of an entity means all classes of Capital Stock of such entity then outstanding and normally entitled to vote in the election of members of such entity s Board of Directors.

Warrant Agreement means that certain agreement with respect to the Warrants dated as of the Issue Date by and among the Company and the Holders as of the Issue Date, as such agreement may be amended from time to time.

125

Warrants Registration Rights Agreement means that certain registration rights agreement with respect to the Warrants dated as of the Issue Date by and among the Company and the other parties thereto, as such agreement may be amended from time to time.

Warrants means those warrants issued to the holders as of the Issue Date to purchase shares of Common Stock representing an aggregate total of 20% of the total number of shares of the Company.

Wholly-Owned Subsidiary means a Restricted Subsidiary, all of the Capital Stock of which (other than directors qualifying shares) is owned by the Company or another Wholly-Owned Subsidiary.

126

DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

On the Effective Date and pursuant to the Plan, the Company issued to the Purchasers 2,499,999 Warrants to purchase 2,499,999 shares of the Company s common stock, subject to certain adjustments as described below. The Warrants were issued pursuant to a warrant agreement between the Company and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, as warrant agent (the Warrant Agreement). The Warrants are not redeemable.

Exercise Price

Each Warrant shall entitle the holder, subject to the provisions of the Warrant Agreement, the right to purchase from the Company one share of common stock, at the price of \$0.01 per share.

Exercise Period

Warrants may be exercised by the holder thereof, in whole or in part (but not as to a fractional share of common stock), at any time and from time to time prior to 5:00 P.M., New York time on October 12, 2026 (the Exercise Period). To the extent that a Warrant or portion thereof is not exercised prior to the expiration of the Exercise Period, it shall be automatically cancelled with no further rights thereunder, upon such expiration.

Adjustments to the Number of Exercise Shares

Issuance of Common Stock

Subject to certain exceptions, if the Company shall, at any time or from time to time after the Effective Date, issue or sell, or is deemed to have issued or sold in accordance with certain provisions, any shares of common stock without consideration or for consideration per share less than the Fair Market Value (as defined in the Warrant Agreement) of each such share of common stock, then immediately upon such issuance or sale (or deemed issuance or sale), the number of the Warrant Exercise Shares issuable upon exercise of the Warrant Exercise Shares equal to the product obtained by multiplying the number of Warrant Exercise Shares issuable upon exercise Shares issuable upon exercise of the Warrant immediately prior to such issuance or sale (or deemed issuance or sale) by a fraction (which shall in no event be less than one), (i) the numerator of which shall be the number of shares of common stock deemed outstanding immediately after such issuance or sale (or deemed issuance or sale) and (ii) the denominator of which shall be the sum of (A) the number of shares of common stock deemed outstanding immediately prior to such issuance or sale) plus (B) the aggregate number of shares of common stock which the aggregate amount of consideration, if any, received by the Company upon such issuance or sale (or deemed issuance or sale (or deemed issuance or sale (or deemed issuance or sale) or sale (or deemed issuance or sale) and (ii) the denominator of sale) would purchase at the Fair Market Value of each such share of common stock.

The adjustments due to the issuance of common stock by the Company shall not apply to the following:

(a) shares of common stock issued upon the exercise of the Warrants;

(b) shares of common stock issued upon the exercise of the UCC Warrants;

(c) shares of common stock issued upon the conversion of the Convertible Notes;

(d) shares of common stock issued directly pursuant to a broadly distributed, registered public offering that is underwritten on a firm commitment basis;

Table of Contents

(e) shares of Common Stock issued upon the exercise of options to directors, officers, employees, or consultants of the Company in connection with their service as directors of the Company, their employment by the Company or their retention as consultants by the Company, in each case authorized by the Board and issued pursuant to the Company s long term incentive plan (including all such shares of Common Stock and options outstanding prior to the Effective Date);

127

(f) shares of common stock issued upon the conversion or exercise of options (other than options covered by clause (e) above) or convertible securities issued prior to the Date of Issuance, provided that such securities are not amended after the date hereof to increase the number of shares of common stock issuable thereunder or to lower the exercise or conversion price thereof; or

(g) shares of common stock issued as bona fide equity kickers

Dividend, Subdivision or Combination of Common Stock

If the Company shall, at any time or from time to time after the Effective Date, (i) pay a dividend or make any other distribution upon the common stock or any other capital stock of the Company payable in shares of common stock or in options or convertible securities, or (ii) subdivide (by any stock split, recapitalization or otherwise) its outstanding shares of common stock into a greater number of shares, the number of Warrant Exercise Shares issuable upon exercise of the Warrants immediately prior to any such dividend, distribution or subdivision shall be proportionately increased. If the Company at any time combines (by combination, reverse stock split or otherwise) its outstanding shares of common stock into a smaller number of shares, the number of Warrant Exercise Shares issuable upon exercise of the Warrants immediately prior to such combination, reverse stock split or otherwise) its outstanding shares of common stock into a smaller number of shares, the number of Warrant Exercise Shares issuable upon exercise of the Warrants immediately prior to such combination at the proportion stock split or otherwise.

Reorganization, Reclassification, Consolidation or Merger

In the event of any (i) capital reorganization of the Company, (ii) reclassification of the stock of the Company (other than a change in par value or from par value to no par value or from no par value to par value or as a result of a stock dividend or subdivision, split-up or combination of shares), (iii) consolidation or merger of the Company with or into another entity, (iv) sale of all or substantially all of the Company s assets or (v) other similar transaction (other than as described under Dividend, Subdivision or Combination of Common Stock), in each case which entitles the holders of common stock to receive (either directly or upon subsequent liquidation) stock, securities or assets with respect to or in exchange for common stock, the Warrants shall, immediately after such reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale or similar transaction, remain outstanding and shall thereafter, in lieu of or in addition to (as the case may be) the number of Warrant Exercise Shares then exercisable under the Warrants, be exercisable for the kind and number of shares of stock or other securities or assets of the Company or of the successor Person resulting from such transaction to which the holders would have been entitled upon such reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale or similar transaction if the holders had exercised the Warrants in full immediately prior to the time of such reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale or similar transaction and acquired the applicable number of Warrant Exercise Shares then issuable upon exercise of the Warrants as a result of such exercise (without taking into account any limitations or restrictions on the exercisability of the Warrants); and, in such case, appropriate adjustment (in form and substance satisfactory to the holders) shall be made with respect to the holders rights under the Warrants to insure that the provisions described above thereafter be applicable, as nearly as possible, to the Warrants in relation to any shares of stock, securities or assets thereafter acquirable upon exercise of the Warrants.

Other Dividends and Distributions

If the Company shall, at any time or from time to time after the Effective Date, make or declare, or fix a record date for a dividend or any other distribution payable in securities of the Company (other than a dividend or distribution of shares of common stock, options or convertible securities in respect of outstanding shares of common stock), cash or other property, then, and in each such event, provision shall be made so that each holder shall receive upon exercise of the Warrants held by such holder, in addition to the number of Warrant Exercise Shares receivable thereupon, the kind and amount of securities of the company, cash or other property which such holder would have been entitled to receive had the Warrants held by such holder been exercised in full into Warrant Exercise Shares on the date of such event and had such Holder thereafter, during the period from the

date of such event to and including the Exercise Date, retained such securities, cash or other property receivable by them as aforesaid during such period, giving application to all adjustments called for during such period with respect to the rights of such holder; provided, that no such provision shall be made if the holders receive, simultaneously with the distribution to the holders of common stock, a dividend or other distribution of such securities, cash or other property in an amount equal to the amount of such securities, cash or other property as the holders would have received if the Warrants had been exercised in full into Warrant Exercise Shares on the date of such event.

The summaries above of selected provisions of our warrants are qualified entirely by the provisions of the Warrant Agreement and Warrant Registration Rights Agreement, which are incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. You should read the Warrant Agreement and Warrant Registration Rights Agreement.

129

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We are registering 2,499,999 Warrants, any and all Convertible Notes, any and all PIK Notes and an aggregate of 4,374,998 shares of common stock underlying the Convertible Securities. Our registered common stock will trade on the OTC Markets under the symbol GDPP.

The Securities being registered are currently owned by the selling security holders. The selling security holders, which as used herein, includes donees, pledgees, transferees or other successors-in-interest selling Securities or interests in the Securities received after the date of this prospectus from a selling security holder as a gift, pledge, partnership distribution or other transfer, may, from time to time, sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of any or all of their Securities or interests in Securities on any stock exchange, market or trading facility on which the Securities are traded or in private transactions. These dispositions may be at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at prices related to the prevailing market price, at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or at negotiated prices.

The selling security holders may use any one or more of the following methods when disposing of the Securities or interests therein:

ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker-dealer solicits purchasers;

block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the Securities as agent, but may position and resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate the transaction;

purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by the broker-dealer for its account;

an exchange distribution in accordance with the rules of the applicable exchange;

privately negotiated transactions;

short sales effected after the date the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part is declared effective by the SEC;

through the writing or settlement of options or other hedging transactions, whether through an options exchange or otherwise;

broker-dealers may agree with the selling security holders to sell a specified number of Securities at a stipulated price per security; and

a combination of any such methods of sale.

The selling security holders may, from time to time, pledge or grant a security interest in some or all of the Securities owned by them and, if they default in the performance of their secured obligations, the pledgees or secured parties may offer and sell the Securities, from time to time, under this prospectus, or under an amendment to this prospectus under Rule 424(b)(3) or other applicable provision of the Securities Act amending the list of selling security holders to include the pledgee, transferee or other successors in interest as selling security holders under this prospectus. The selling security holders also may transfer the Securities in other circumstances, in which case the transferees, pledgees or other successors in interest will be the selling beneficial owners for purposes of this prospectus.

In connection with the sale of the Securities or interests therein, the selling security holders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions, which may in turn engage in short sales of the Securities in the course of hedging the positions they assume. The selling security holders may also sell the Securities short and deliver these Securities to close out their short positions, or loan or pledge the common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell these Securities. The selling security holders may also enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions or the creation of one or more derivative securities which require the delivery to such broker-dealer or other financial institution of the Securities offered

130

by this prospectus, which Securities such broker-dealer or other financial institution may resell pursuant to this prospectus (as supplemented or amended to reflect such transaction).

The aggregate proceeds to the selling security holders from the Securities offered by them will be the purchase price of the Securities less discounts or commissions, if any. The selling security holders reserve the right to accept and, together with their agents from time to time, to reject, in whole or in part, any proposed purchase of Securities to be made directly or through agents. We will not receive any of the proceeds from this offering.

The selling security holders also may resell all or a portion of the shares in open market transactions in reliance upon Rule 144 under the Securities Act, <u>provided</u> that they meet the criteria and conform to the requirements of that rule.

The selling security holders and any underwriters, broker-dealers or agents that participate in the sale of the Securities or interests therein may be underwriters within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act. Any discounts, commissions, concessions or profit they earn on any resale of the Securities may be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Selling security holders who are underwriters within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act. Selling security holders who are underwriters within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act.

To the extent required, the Securities to be sold, the names of the selling security holders, the respective purchase prices and public offering prices, the names of any agents, dealer or underwriter, any applicable commissions or discounts with respect to a particular offer will be set forth in an accompanying prospectus supplement or, if appropriate, a post-effective amendment to the registration statement that includes this prospectus.

In order to comply with the securities laws of some states, if applicable, the Securities may be sold in these jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in some states, the Securities may not be sold unless they have been registered or qualified for sale or an exemption from registration or qualification requirements is available and is complied with.

We have advised the selling security holders that the anti-manipulation rules of Regulation M under the Exchange Act may apply to sales of the Securities in the market and to the activities of the selling security holders and its affiliates. In addition, we will make copies of this prospectus (as it may be supplemented or amended from time to time) available to the selling security holders for the purpose of satisfying the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. The selling security holders may indemnify any broker-dealer that participates in transactions involving the sale of the Securities against certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

We have agreed to indemnify the selling security holders against liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act and state securities laws, relating to the registration of the Securities offered by this prospectus.

131

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the Securities offered by this prospectus will be passed upon for us by Vinson & Elkins L.L.P., Houston, Texas. The validity of the Securities offered by this prospectus and other matters arising under Louisiana law are being passed upon by Cook, Yancey, King & Galloway, APLC, Shreveport, Louisiana.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and subsidiary incorporated by reference in Goodrich Petroleum Corporation s Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2015, and the effectiveness of Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and subsidiary s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2015 have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon (which contains an explanatory paragraph describing conditions that raise substantial doubt about the Company s ability to continue as a going concern as described in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements), included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

Estimates of the oil and gas reserves of the Company and related future net cash flows and the present values thereof incorporated by reference in this prospectus were based upon reserve reports prepared by Netherland, Sewell & Associates, Inc. as of December 31, 2015, and Ryder Scott Company as of December 31, 2015. We have incorporated these estimates in reliance on the authority of such firm as an expert in such matters.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 (including the exhibits, schedules and amendments thereto) under the Securities Act, with respect to the Securities offered hereby. This prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto. For further information with respect to us and the Securities offered hereby, we refer you to the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules filed therewith. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract, agreement or any other document are summaries of the material terms of this contract, agreement or other document and are not necessarily complete. With respect to each of these contracts, agreements or other documents filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, reference is made to the exhibits for a more complete description of the matter involved. A copy of the registration statement, and the exhibits and schedules thereto, may be inspected without charge at the public reference facilities maintained by the SEC at 100 F Street NE, Washington, D.C. 20549. Copies of these materials may be obtained, upon payment of a duplicating fee, from the Public Reference Section of the SEC at 100 F Street NE, Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operation of the public reference facility. The SEC maintains a website that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants that file electronically with the SEC. The address of the SEC is website is *www.sec.gov*.

We also make available free of charge on our internet website at *www.goodrichpetroleum.com* our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, our Current Reports on Form 8-K and any amendments to those reports, as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the SEC. Information contained on our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus

and you should not consider information contained on our website as part of this prospectus.

132

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference the information we have filed with the SEC. This means we can disclose important information to you without actually including the specific information in this prospectus by referring to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus.

If information in incorporated documents conflicts with information in this prospectus, you should rely on the most recent information. If information in an incorporated document conflicts with information in another incorporated document, you should rely on the most recent incorporated document. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below.

our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015, filed on March 30, 2016, and Amendment No. 1 to our Annual Report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2015, filed on April 29, 2016;

our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2016, June 30, 2016 and September 30, 2016;

our current reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on December 22, 2016, November 14, 2016, October 17, 2016, October 14, 2016, October 3, 2016, July 29, 2016, May 26, 2016, April 15, 2016, April 11, 2016, April 6, 2016, April 1, 2016 (two reports), March 17, 2016, March 16, 2016, March 8, 2016, March 3, 2016, February 25, 2016, February 5, 2016, January 26, 2016, January 25, 2016 and January 14, 2016; and

the description of our common stock contained in our Registration Statement on Form S-8, filed on October 12, 2016, including any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating the description. We will provide a copy of these filings (including certain exhibits that are specifically incorporated by reference therein) to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered. You may request a copy of any or all of these filings at no cost, by writing or calling us at:

Goodrich Petroleum Corporation

Attention: Corporate Secretary

801 Louisiana, Suite 700

Houston, Texas 77002

(713) 780-9494

Copies of certain information filed by us with the SEC, including our Annual Report and Quarterly Reports, are also available on our website at *www.goodrichpetroleum.com*. Information contained on our website or that can be accessed through our website is not incorporated by reference herein.

You should read the information relating to us in this prospectus together with the information in the documents incorporated by reference. Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to incorporate information furnished to, but not filed with, the SEC.

GOODRICH PETROLEUM CORPORATION

2,499,999 WARRANTS FOR COMMON STOCK

2,499,999 SHARES OF COMMON STOCK ISSUABLE

UPON EXERCISE OF THE WARRANTS

13.50% CONVERTIBLE SECOND LIEN SENIOR SECURED NOTES DUE 2019

1,874,999 SHARES OF COMMON STOCK ISSUABLE

UPON CONVERSION OF THE

13.50% CONVERTIBLE SECOND LIEN SENIOR SECURED NOTES DUE 2019 13.50% SECOND LIEN SENIOR SECURED NOTES DUE 2019

Prospectus

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The following table sets forth the expenses payable by the Registrant expected to be incurred in connection with the issuance and distribution of common stock being registered hereby (other than underwriting discounts and commissions). All of such expenses are estimates, except for the SEC registration fee.

| SEC registration fee | \$ 11,457.09 |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|
| Financial printer fees and expenses | 25,000.00 |
| Legal fees and expenses | 50,000.00 |
| Accounting fees and expenses | 80,000.00 |
| | |
| Total | \$ 166,457.09 |

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Section 145(a) of the DGCL provides that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the person s conduct was unlawful. Section 145(b) of the DGCL provides that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper. To the extent that a present or former director or officer of a corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to in subsections (a) and (b) of Section 145 of the DGCL, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith.

Any indemnification under subsections (a) and (b) of Section 145 of the DGCL (unless ordered by a court) shall be made by the corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that indemnification of the present or former director, officer, employee or agent is proper in the circumstances

because the person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in subsections (a) and (b) of Section 145. Such determination shall be made, with respect to a person who is a director or officer at the time of such determination, (1) by a majority vote of the directors who are not parties to such action, suit or proceeding, even though less than a quorum, or (2) by a committee of such directors designated by majority vote of such directors, even though less than a quorum, or (3) if there are no such directors, or if such directors so direct, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion, or (4) by the stockholders. Expenses (including attorneys fees) incurred by an officer or director in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding may be paid by the corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that such person is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation as authorized in this section. Such expenses (including attorneys fees) incurred by former directors and officers or other employees and agents may be so paid upon such terms and conditions, if any, as the corporation deems appropriate. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, Section 145 shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in such person s official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office.

Section 145 of the DGCL also empowers a corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person s status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under Section 145.

The Certificate of Incorporation also contains indemnification rights for the directors and officers. Specifically, the Certificate of Incorporation provides for the indemnity of the officers and directors to the fullest extent authorized by the DGCL.

In addition, the DGCL permits the Company and its subsidiaries to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is a director or officer for acts committed in their capacities as such directors or officers. The Company currently maintains such liability insurance.

The general effect of the foregoing is to provide indemnification to officers and directors for liabilities that may arise by reason of their status as officers or directors, other than liabilities arising from willful or intentional misconduct, acts or omissions not in good faith, unlawful distributions of corporate assets or transactions from which the officer or director derived an improper personal benefit.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities. 8.00% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2018 and Warrants

On March 12, 2015, the Company completed a previously announced private offering pursuant to a certain purchase agreement with Franklin. Pursuant to the purchase agreement, the Company issued and sold to the Purchaser 100,000 Units (the 2018 Units), each consisting of \$1,000 aggregate principal amount at maturity of the Company s 8.00% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2018 (the 8.0% 2018 Notes) and one warrant to purchase 48.84 shares of the Company s common stock par value \$0.20 per share. The Company received proceeds, before offering expenses payable by the Company, of \$100 million from the sale of the 2018 Units.

The offer and sale of the warrants were made in reliance on the exemption from registration afforded by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act as provided in Rule 506(b) of Regulation D promulgated thereunder. The offering of the warrants was not conducted in connection with a public offering, and no public solicitation or advertisement was made or relied upon by any investor in connection with the offering.

5.00% Convertible Exchange Senior Notes due 2032 (September 2015)

On September 2, 2015, the Company entered into separate, privately negotiated exchange agreements under which it retired, effective September 8, 2015, \$55,000,000 in aggregate original principal amount of its outstanding 5.00% Convertible Senior Notes due 2032 (the 2032 Notes) in exchange for its issuance of a new series of 5.00% Convertible Exchange Senior Notes due 2032 (the 2032 Exchange Notes) in an aggregate original principal amount of \$111.3 million aggregate original principal amount of \$111.3 million aggregate original principal amount of 2032 Notes remaining outstanding, with terms unchanged by the exchange transactions, and approximately \$27.5 million in aggregate original principal amount of 2032 Exchange.

The Company offered the 2032 Exchange Notes to certain holders of the 2032 Notes in reliance on the exemption from registration provided by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act. The offer and sale of the 2032 Exchange Notes to certain holders of the 2032 Notes did not involve a public offering, the solicitation of offers for the 2032 Exchange Notes was not done by any form of general solicitation or general advertising, and offers for the 2032 Exchange Notes were only solicited from persons believed to be accredited investors within the meaning of Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under the Securities Act.

8.875% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2018 and Warrants

On October 1, 2015, the Company completed its previously announced exchange transaction with Franklin under which it retired \$76.5 million in aggregate original principal amount of its outstanding 8.875% Senior Notes due 2019 (the 2019 Notes) in exchange for 38,250 units (the 2019 Units), each consisting of \$1,000 aggregate principal amount of the Company s 8.875% Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2018 (the 8.875% 2018 Notes) and one warrant to purchase approximately 156.9 shares of the Company s common stock, par value \$0.20 per share.

Further, on October 1, 2015, the Company completed its separate, privately negotiated exchange transactions with certain note holders under which it retired approximately \$81.7 million in aggregate original principal amount of the 2019 Notes in exchange for its issuance of 8.875% 2018 Notes in an aggregate original principal amount of approximately \$36.8 million.

The warrants and shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the warrants were issued in reliance on an exemption from registration under Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

5.00% Convertible Exchange Senior Notes due 2032 (October 2015)

On October 14, 2015, the Company completed its previously announced exchange transaction under which it retired approximately \$17.1 million in aggregate original principal amount of its outstanding 5.00% Convertible Senior Notes due 2032 (the 2032 Notes) in exchange for its issuance of additional 5.00% Convertible Exchange Senior Notes due 2032 (the 2032 Exchange Notes) in an aggregate original principal amount of approximately \$8.5 million.

Following the exchange transactions, there were a total of approximately \$94.2 million aggregate original principal amount of 2032 Notes remaining outstanding, with terms unchanged by the exchange transactions, and approximately \$36 million in aggregate original principal amount of 2032 Exchange Notes outstanding.

The Company sold the 2032 Exchange Notes to certain holders of the 2032 Notes in reliance on the exemption from registration provided by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act. The offer and sale of the 2032 Exchange Notes to certain holders of the 2032 Notes did not involve a public offering, the solicitation of offers for the 2032 Exchange Notes was not done by any form of general solicitation or general advertising, and offers for the 2032 Exchange Notes

were only solicited from persons believed to be accredited investors within the meaning of Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under the Securities Act.

10.00% Series E Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock

On December 18, 2015, the Company closed previously announced offers to exchange (i) any and all of the shares of the Company s outstanding 5.375% Series B Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock (the Series B Preferred Stock), (ii) up to 2,390,000 depositary shares of the Company s outstanding 10.00% Series C Cumulative Preferred Stock (the Series C Preferred Stock) and (iii) up to 2,390,000 depositary shares of the Company s outstanding 9.75% Series D Cumulative Preferred Stock (the Series D Preferred Stock and, together with the Series B Preferred Stock and the Series C Preferred Stock, the Existing Preferred Stock) for newly issued depositary shares each representing a 1/1000th ownership interest in a share of the Company s 10.00% Series E Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock (the Series E Preferred Stock).

In exchange for each share of Existing Preferred Stock properly tendered (and not validly withdrawn) and accepted by the Company, participating holders of (i) Series B Preferred Stock received 1.20 depositary shares of Series E Preferred Stock per share of Series B Preferred Stock, (ii) Series C Preferred Stock received one depositary share of Series E Preferred Stock per depositary share of Series C Preferred Stock and (iii) Series D Preferred Stock received one depositary share of Series E Preferred Stock per depositary share of Series C Preferred Stock and (iii) Series D Preferred Stock received one depositary share of Series E Preferred Stock per depositary share of Series D Preferred Stock.

Pursuant to the exchange offers, 758,434 shares of Series B Preferred Stock, 1,274,932 depositary shares of Series C Preferred Stock and 1,463,759 depositary shares of Series D Preferred Stock were validly tendered and accepted for exchange by the Company. In aggregate consideration for the accepted Existing Preferred Stock, the Company issued 3,648,803 depositary shares of Series E Preferred Stock to the tendering holders, based upon the particular series and number of shares of Existing Preferred Stock such holders validly tendered and did not withdraw in the Exchange Offers.

The issuance of Series E Preferred Stock in the exchange offers was exempt from registration under the Securities Act, pursuant to the provisions of Section 3(a)(9) thereof as securities exchanged by the issuer with its existing security holders exclusively where no commission or other remuneration is paid or given directly or indirectly for soliciting such exchange.

New Common Stock, UCC Warrants and Warrants

On October 12, 2016, all existing shares of old common stock of the Company were cancelled pursuant to the Plan, and the Company issued (i) 5,757,500 shares of common stock, pro rata, to the Company s former Second Lien Noteholders, (ii) 117,500 shares of common stock, pro rata, to the Company s former unsecured noteholders and former holders of general unsecured claims, (iii) 1,250,000 UCC Warrants, pro rata, to the Company s former unsecured noteholders and holders of general unsecured claims and (vi) 2,499,999 Warrants, pro rata, to the purchasers of Notes.

The Confirmation Order and Plan provide for the exemption of the offer and sale of the shares of common stock of the Company, the UCC Warrants and the Warrants (including shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise thereof) from the registration requirements of the Securities Act pursuant to Section 1145(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code. Section 1145(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code exempts the offer and sale of securities under the Plan from registration under Section 5 of the Securities Act and state laws if certain requirements are satisfied.

Private Placement of Common Stock

On December 19, 2016, the Company entered into a Common Stock Subscription Agreement (the Subscription Agreement) with each of the purchasers listed on Schedule A thereto (the PIPE Purchasers) pursuant to which the

Table of Contents

PIPE Purchasers agreed to purchase 2,272,727 shares of the Company s common stock (the Shares), at a price of \$11.00 per share (the Private Placement). The issuance of the Shares pursuant to the Subscription Agreement was made in reliance upon an exemption from registration provided under

Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act of 1933. The Private Placement resulted in approximately \$25 million of gross proceeds and approximately \$23.5 million of net proceeds (after deducting placement agent commissions and the Company s estimated expenses).

Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

(a) Exhibits.

See the Exhibit Index immediately following the signature page hereto, which is incorporated by reference as if fully set forth herein.

(b) Financial Statement Schedules.

None.

Item 17. Undertakings.

(a) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:

(1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:

(i) To include any prospectus required by section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the Calculation of Registration Fee table in the effective registration statement.

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the Securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser: each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part

of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.

(b) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the Securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question of whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized in the City of Houston, State of Texas, on February 10, 2017.

GOODRICH PETROLEUM CORPORATION

By:/s/ Walter G. GoodrichName:Walter G. GoodrichTitle:Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

Each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Walter G. Goodrich, Robert C. Turnham, Jr. and Michael J. Killelea, and each of them, any of whom may act without the joinder of the other, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this registration statement and any registration statement (including any amendment thereto) for this offering that is to be effective upon filing pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and all other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, and hereby grants to such attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done, as fully to all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or his, her or their substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities held on February 10, 2017.

| Signature /s/ Walter G. Goodrich | Title Chairman and Chief Executive Officer |
|--|--|
| Walter G. Goodrich | (Principal Executive Officer) |
| /s/ Robert T. Barker | Vice President, Controller and Chief Financial Officer |
| Robert T. Barker | (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer) |
| /s/ Robert C. Turnham, Jr. | President, Chief Operating Officer and Director |
| Robert C. Turnham, Jr. | |
| /s/ Ronald F. Coleman | Director |

| Ronald F. Coleman | |
|---------------------|----------|
| /s/ Eugene I. Davis | Director |
| Eugene I. Davis | |
| /s/ K. Adam Leight | Director |
| K. Adam Leight | |
| | |

| Signature /s/ Timothy D. Leuliette | Title Director |
|--|--------------------------|
| Timothy D. Leuliette | |
| /s/ Thomas M. Souers Thomas M. Souers | Director |

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Houston, State of Texas, on February 10, 2017.

GOODRICH PETROLEUM COMPANY, L.L.C.

By: /s/ Walter G. Goodrich Walter G. Goodrich

Chief Executive Officer

Each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Walter G. Goodrich and Michael J. Killelea and each of them, any of whom may act without the joinder of the other, as his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement and any Registration Statement (including any amendment thereto) that is to be effective upon filing pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933 and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and all other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or would do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them or their or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities held on February 10, 2017.

Signature /s/ Walter G. Goodrich Walter G. Goodrich /s/ Robert T. Barker Robert T. Barker

Title Chief Executive Officer

(Principal Executive Officer)

Vice President, Controller and Chief Financial Office (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)

EXHIBIT INDEX

| Exhibit Number | Description |
|-------------------|---|
| 2.1 | First Amended Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization of Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and its subsidiary, Goodrich Petroleum Company L.L.C., dated August 12, 2016 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 3, 2016). |
| 3.1 | Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Goodrich Petroleum Corporation, dated October 12, 2016 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of the Company s Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-214080) filed on October 12, 2016). |
| 3.2 | Second Amended and Restated Bylaws of Goodrich Petroleum Corporation, dated October 12, 2016 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 of the Company s Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-214080) filed on October 12, 2016). |
| 4.1 | Indenture, dated as of October 12, 2016, by and between Goodrich Petroleum Corporation, Goodrich Petroleum, L.L.C., as the Subsidiary Guarantor, and Wilmington Trust, National Association, as trustee and collateral agent, relating to the 13.50% Convertible Second Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 14, 2016). |
| 4.2 | Warrant Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2016, by and between Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, relating to the 2L Fee Warrants (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 14, 2016). |
| 4.3 | Warrant Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2016, by and between Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, relating to the UCC Warrants (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 14, 2016). |
| 4.4 | Goodrich Petroleum Corporation Management Incentive Plan (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 of the Company s Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-214080) filed on October 12, 2016). |
| 4.5 | Form of Grant of Restricted Stock (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 of the Company s Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-214080) filed on October 12, 2016). |
| 4.6 | Form of Grant of Restricted Stock (Secondary Exit Award; UCC Warrant Exercise) (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.5 of the Company s Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-214080) filed on October 12, 2016). |
| 4.7 | Form of Grant of Restricted Stock (Secondary Exit Award; 2L Note Conversion) (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 of the Company s Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-214080) filed on October 12, 2016). |
| 5.1* | Legal Opinion of Vinson & Elkins L.L.P. |
| 5.2* | Legal Opinion of Cook, Yancey, King & Galloway, APLC |
| | |

^{10.1}

Exit Credit Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2016, among Goodrich Petroleum Corporation, as Parent Guarantor, Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C., as Borrower, Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent, and the Lenders party thereto (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 14, 2016).

10.2 Note Purchase Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2016, among Goodrich Petroleum Corporation, Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C., as Subsidiary Guarantor and the Purchasers named therein (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 14, 2016).

| Exhibit Number | Description |
|-------------------|--|
| 10.3 | Commitment Letter, dated July 25, 2016, among Goodrich Petroleum Corporation, Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C., Shenkman Capital Management, Inc., CVC Capital Partners, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Franklin Advisers, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on July 29, 2016). |
| 10.4 | Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2016, by and among Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and the Holders party thereto, relating to the 2L Fee Warrants (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 14, 2016). |
| 10.5 | Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2016, by and among Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and the Holders party thereto (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 14, 2016). |
| 10.6 | Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2016, by and among Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and the Holders party thereto, relating to the Convertible Second Lien Notes (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 14, 2016). |
| 10.7 | Common Stock Subscription Agreement, dated as of December 19, 2016, by and among the Company and the Purchasers named therein (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on December 22, 2016). |
| 10.8 | Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of December 22, 2016, by and among the Company and the Purchasers named therein (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on December 22, 2016). |
| 12.1* | Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges. |
| 16.1 | Letter from Ernst & Young LLP to the Securities and Exchange Commission dated November 14, 2016 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 16.1 of the Company s Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on November 14, 2016). |
| 21.1 | Subsidiary of the Registrant: |
| | Goodrich Petroleum Company L.L.C. Organized in the State of Louisiana. |
| 23.1* | Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm, Ernst & Young LLP. |
| 23.2* | Consent of Ryder Scott Company, LP. |
| 23.3* | Consent of Netherland, Sewell & Associates, Inc. |
| 23.4 | Consent of Vinson & Elkins L.L.P. (included as part of Exhibit 5.1). |
| 23.5 | Consent of Cook, Yancey, King & Galloway, APLC (included as part of Exhibit 5.2). |
| 24.1** | Power of Attorney (included on the signature page). |
| 99.1 | Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Order Confirming the First Amended Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization of Goodrich Petroleum Corporation and its subsidiary, Goodrich Petroleum Company, L.L.C. as entered by the Bankruptcy Court on September 28, 2016 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 of the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-12719) filed on October 3, 2016). |

- * Filed herewith.
- ** Previously filed. Management compensatory plan or arrangement.